University of Alberta

Normal Range of Motion of Joints in Female Subjects in Different Age Groups

by

Luciana Gazzi Macedo

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Department of Physical Therapy

Edmonton, Alberta Spring 2007

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

> Your file Votre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-29992-0 Our file Notre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-29992-0

NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis.



Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.



Dedication

I want to thank my family who supported me during my studies and gave me the chance to have this lifetime experience!

ABSTRACT

Background and Purpose: There is a lack of normative range of motion data for women. Thus, the purpose of this study was to develop normative active and passive ROM data of the upper and lower extremity for women in different age groups and to compare the range of motion between sides.

Methods: Active and passive range of motion of the ankle, knee, hip, shoulder, elbow and wrist were measured with a goniometer in a group of 90 caucasian women from 4 different age groups.

Results: There was no general decrease in range of motion with age, only some movements were found to decrease with age. There was a significant difference between right and left sides and dominant and non dominant sides only for some range of motions. **Conclusion**: There are some ranges of motion that decrease with age and some ranges of motion that are different between right and left sides and dominant and non dominant sides.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

C	CHAPTE	ER 1: INTRODUCTION	. 1
	1.1	PROBLEM STATEMENT	. 1
	1.2	DEFINITON OF TERMS	. 3
	1.3	OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY	. 4
	1.1	RESEARCH HYPOTHESIS	. 5
	1.5 LII	MITATIONS OF THE STUDY	. 5
	1.6 DE	ELIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY	. 6
	1.7 ET	HICAL CONSIDERATIONS	. 7
	1.8 RE	ELEVANCY	. 7
	2.1 PR	EVIOUS NORMATIVE DATA	. 8
	2.2 RA	ANGE OF MOTION MEASUREMENTS	. 9
	2.3 FA	CTORS THAT CAN INFLUENCE THE MEASUREMENT OF RANGE OF	11
	MOTI	ON	11
	2.4 AC	CTIVE AND PASSIVE RANGE OF MOTION	17
	2.5 TC	OOLS TO MEASURE RANGE OF MOTION	18
	2.6 VA	ALIDITY OF GONIOMETRIC MEASUREMENTS	19
	2.7	RELIABLITY OF GONIOMETRIC MEASUREMENTS	20
C	HAPTE	ER 3: MATERIALS AND METHODS	23
	3.1 SU	UBJECTS	23
	3.2 IN	CLUSION CRITERIA	24
	3.3 EX	CLUSION CRITERIA	24
	3.4	SUBJECT RECRUITMENT	25

3.5	STUDY DESIGN	
3.6	INSTRUMENT	
3.7	DATA COLLECTION	
3.7	7.1 DEMOGRAPHIC DATA COLLECTION	
3.7	7.2 TEMPERATURE MEASUREMENT	
3.7	7.3 PILOT STUDY – RELIABILITY	
3.7	7.4 JOINTS AND MOVEMENTS TO BE MEASURED	
	3.7.4.1 ANKLE RANGE OF MOTION	
	3.7.4.1.1 DORSIFLEXION (TALOCRURAL JOINT)	
	3.7.4.1.2 PLANTAR FLEXION (TALOCRURAL JOINT)	
	3.7.4.1.3 EVERSION (TARSAL JOINT)	
	3.7.4.1.4 INVERSION (TARSAL JOINT)	
	3.7.4.2 KNEE RANGE OF MOTION	
	3.7.4.2.1 KNEE FLEXION	
	3.7.4.2.2 KNEE EXTENSION	
	3.7.4.3 HIP RANGE OF MOTION	
	3.7.4.3.1 HIP ABDUCTION	
	3.7.4.3.2 HIP ADDUCTION	
	3.7.4.3.3 HIP FLEXION	50
	3.7.4.3.4 HIP EXTENSION	
	3.7.4.3.5 HIP INTERNAL (MEDIAL) ROTATION	
	3.7.4.3.6 HIP EXTERNAL (LATERAL) ROTATION	56
	3.7.4.4 SHOULDER RANGE OF MOTION	

3.7.4.4.1 SHOULDER ABDUCTION
3.7.4.4.1.1 GLENOHUMERAL ABDUCTION
3.7.4.4.1.2 SHOULDER COMPLEX ABDUCTION
3.7.4.4.2 SHOULDER FLEXION
3.7.4.4.2.1 GLENOHUMERAL FLEXION
3.7.4.4.2.2 SHOULDER COMPLEX FLEXION
3.7.4.4.3 SHOULDER EXTENSION
3.7.4.4.3.1 GLENOHUMERAL EXTENSION
3.7.4.4.3.2 SHOULDER COMPLEX EXTENSION
3.7.4.4.4 SHOULDER INTERNAL (MEDIAL) ROTATION
3.7.4.4.1 GLENOHUMERAL INTERNAL (MEDIAL) ROTATION 71
3.7.4.4.2 SHOULDER COMPLEX INTERNAL (MEDIAL) ROTATION
3.7.4.4.5 SHOULDER EXTERNAL (LATERAL) ROTATION
3.7.4.4.5.1 GLENOHUMERAL EXTERNAL (LATERAL) ROTATION 75
3.7.4.4.5.2 SHOULDER COMPLEX EXTERNAL (LATERAL)
ROTATION
3.7.4.5 ELBOW RANGE OF MOTION
3.7.4.5.1 ELBOW FLEXION
3.7.4.5.2 ELBOW EXTENSION
3.7.4.5.3 FOREARM PRONATION
3.7.4.5.4 FOREARM SUPINATION
3.7.4.6 WRIST RANGE OF MOTION

3.7.4.6.1 WRIST FLEXION
3.7.4.6.2 WRIST EXTENSION
3.7.4.6.3 WRIST ULNAR DEVIATION
3.7.4.6.4 WRIST RADIAL DEVIATION
4.1 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS
4.2 PILOT STUDY 100
4.3 DEMOGRAPHICS 100
4.4 RANGE OF MOTION 104
CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION
5.1 PILOT STUDY
5.2 MAIN STUDY 136
CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSION 154
6.1 STRENGTHS OF THE STUDY 156
6.2 WEAKNESSES OF THE STUDY 157
6.3 DIRECTIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH 158
REFERENCES

APPENDICES

APPENDIX 1: Types of End Feel	166
APPENDIX 2: Information letter to subjects	167
APPENDIX 3: Subject consent form	169
APPENDIX 4: Ethics approval	170
APPENDIX 5: Tables of Range of Motion by Norkin and White (2003)	172
APPENDIX 6: Most commonly used oral contraceptives in Canada	174
APPENDIX 7: Sample size calculation	176
APPENDIX 8; Advertising for recruiting subjects	178
APPENDIX 9: Screening questions for inclusion and exclusion criteria	179
APPENDIX 10: Questionnaire for demographic data collection	180
APPENDIX 11: Short form of the International Physical Activity Questionnaire (IPA	LQ)
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	181
APPENDIX 12: Scoring system for the International physical activity questionnaire	
(IPAQ)	184
APPENDIX 13: Pilot study sample size calculation	185
APPENDIX 14: Data collection sheet	186

.

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Intraclass correlation coeficient (ICC) and standard error measurement (SEM)
Table 2: Descriptive statistics of sample characteristics
Table 3: National Occupational Classification for all the participants for each age group.
Table 4: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive ankle ROM for each
side (right and left) separately and for both sides overall
Table 5: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive knee ROM for each
side (right and left) separately and for both sides overall
Table 6: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive hip ROM for each side
(right and left) separately and for both sides overal
Table 7: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive shoulder ROM
(abduction, flexion and extension) for each side (right and left) separately and for
both sides overal 107
Table 8: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive shoulder ROM
(internal rotation and external rotation) for each side (right and left) separately and
for both sides overal108
Table 9: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive elbow ROM for each
side (right and left) separately and for both sides overal 109
Table 10: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive wrist ROM for each
side (right and left) separately and for both sides overal

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Table 11: Difference between the amounts of ankle and knee active range of motion for
each age group (p-value and 99% confidence interval)111
Table 12: Difference between the amounts of hip active range of motion for each age
group (p-value and 99% confidence interval)112
Table 13: Difference between the amounts of shoulder active range of motion for each
age group (p-value and 99% confidence 113
Table 14: Difference between the amounts of elbow and wrist active range of motion for
each age group (p-value and 99% confidence interval)
Table 15: Difference between the amounts of ankle and knee passive range of motion for
each age group (p-value and 99% confidence interval)115
Table 16: Difference between the amounts of hip passive range of motion for each age
group (p-value and 99% confidence interval)116
Table 17: Difference between the amounts of shoulder passive range of motion for each
age group (p-value and 99% confidence interval) 117
Table 18: Difference between the amounts of elbow and wrist passive range of motion for
each age group (p-value and 99% confidence interval)118
Table 19: Post hoc power calculation for the interactions between age groups and the
interaction between sides 122
Table 20: Difference between right and left sides (p-values and 99% confidence interval)
for ankle, knee and hip active range of motions
Table 21: Difference between right and left sides (p-values and 99% confidence interval)
for shoulder, elbow and wrist active range of motions

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

- Table 27: Difference between dominant and non dominant sides (p-values and 99%confidence interval) for shoulder, elbow and wrist passive range of motions...... 130
- Table 28: Difference between right and left sides and dominant and non dominant sides for the overall age group for active and passive ankle, knee and hip range of motion

- - ankle, knee and hip motions......143

Table 33: Results for statistically significant difference between right and left sides for
shoulder motions144
Table 34: Results for statistically significant difference between right and left sides for
elbow and wrist motions
Table 35: Results for statistically significant difference between dominant and non
dominant sides for ankle, knee and hip motions149
Table 36: Results for statistically significant difference dominant and non dominant sides
for shoulder motions
Table 37: Results for statistically significant difference between dominant and non
dominant sides for elbow and wrist motions

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: The examiner held the distal portion of the lower leg with one hand to prevent
knee motion and used the other hand to produce dorsiflexion
Figure 2: At the end of dorsiflexion range of motion the examiner used one hand to align
the proximal arm of the goniometer while the other hand maintained dorsiflexion
and aligned the distal arm of the goniometer
Figure 3 The examiner held the distal portion of the lower leg with one hand to prevent
knee motion and used the other hand to produce plantar flexion
Figure 4: At the end of plantar flexion range of motion the examiner used one hand to
align the proximal arm of the goniometer while the other hand maintained plantar
flexion and aligned the distal arm of the goniometer
Figure 5: The examiner held the distal portion of the lower leg with one hand to prevent
knee and hip motion while the other hand was used to produce eversion
Figure 6: At the end range of eversion the examiner used one hand to align the proximal
arm of the goniometer while the other hand maintained eversion and the alignment
of the distal arm of the goniometer
Figure 7 : The examiner held the distal portion of the lower leg with one hand to prevent
knee and hip motion while the other hand was used to produce inversion
Figure 8: At the end range of inversion the examiner used one hand to align the proximal
arm of the goniometer while the other hand maintained inversion and the alignment
of the distal arm of the goniometer

Figure 9: The examiner used one hand to move the subject's thigh to 90 degrees of hip
flexion and then stabilized the femur to prevent further flexion. The examiner used
the other hand to move the lower leg through full knee flexion
Figure 10: At the end of knee flexion range of motion the examiner used one hand to
maintain knee flexion and keep the distal arm of the goniometer aligned with the
lateral midline of the leg while used the other hand to align the proximal arm of the
goniometer and keep the hip in 90 degrees of hip flexion
Figure 11: The examiner used one hand to stabilize the femur preventing hip movements
to occur
Figure 12: At the end range of knee extension the examiner used both hands to align the
goniometer
Figure 13 : The examiner used one hand to pull the subject's leg into abduction while the
other hand was used not only to stabilize the pelvis but to detect pelvic motion 46
Figure 14: After determining the abduction range of motion the examiner used the hand
that was stabilizing the pelvis to align the goniometer
Figure 15: The examiner moved the hip into adduction with one hand while stabilized the
pelvis with the other hand
Figure 16: At the end range of hip adduction the examiner used one hand to hold the
goniometer over the subject's anterior superior iliac spine and the other hand to
prevent hip motion by grasping firmly on the subject's leg
Figure 17: The examiner used one hand to flex the hip while the other hand stabilized the
pelvis and detect pelvic motion

- Figure 22: At the end of hip medial rotation range of motion the examiner used one hand to hold the leg in medial rotation and used the other hand to align the goniometer. 56
- Figure 24: At the end of hip lateral rotation range of motion the examiner used one hand to hold the leg in lateral rotation and used the other hand to align the goniometer.. 59

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Figure 27: The extremity was maintained at the end range by the examining table, the
examiner hand or the subject's muscle contraction. The examiner aligned the
goniometer distal arm with the anterior midline of the humerus and released the
scapular stabilization to hold the proximal arm of the goniometer parallel to the
sternum
Figure 28: The examiner stabilized the lateral border of the scapula with one hand and
detected attempts of the scapula to move anteriorly and laterally
Figure 29: The examiner stabilized the subject's trunk and ribs with one hand detecting
attempts of the spine to extend and the ribs to move
Figure 30: The extremity was maintained at the end range by examiner hand or the
subject's muscle contraction. The examiner aligned the distal arm of the goniometer
with the lateral epicondyle and the proximal arm of the goniometer with the lateral
midline of the thorax
Figure 31: The examiner stabilized the scapula with one hand and detected attempts of
the scapula to anteriorly tilt and to elevate
Figure 32: The examining table stabilized the subject's body preventing forward flexion
of the trunk
Figure 33: The extremity was maintained at the end range by the examiner hand or the
subject's muscle contraction. The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the
goniometer with the axilar midline and the distal arm of the goniometer with the
lateral midline of the humerus, using the lateral epicondyle of the elbow as
reference

.

Figure 42: The examiner used a towel under the humerus to allow the elbow to fully
extend. The examiner stabilized the humerus to prevent rotation, abduction and
extension of the humerus
Figure 43: The proximal arm of the goniometer was aligned with the lateral midline of
the humerus and the distal arm with the lateral midline of the radius using the radial
styloid process as reference
Figure 44: The examiner used one hand to hold the elbow close to the subject's body in
90 degrees of elbow flexion, helping to prevent medial rotation and abduction of the
shoulder
Figure 45: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer parallel to the
anterior midline of the humerus and the distal arm of the goniometer parallel to the
styloid process of the radius and ulna
Figure 46: The examiner used one hand to hold the elbow close to the subject's body in
90 degrees of elbow flexion, helping to prevent lateral rotation and adduction of the
shoulder
Figure 47: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer parallel to the
anterior midline of the humerus and the distal arm of the goniometer parallel to the
styloid process of the radius and ulna
Figure 48: The subject's forearm was supported by the examining table leaving sufficient
space for the hand to complete the motion
Figure 49: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer with the midline of
the ulna and the distal arm with the lateral midline of the fifth metacarpal bone 90

Figure 50: The subject's forearm was supported by the examining table leaving sufficient
space for the hand to complete the motion
Figure 51: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer with the midline of
the ulna and the distal arm with the lateral midline of the fifth metacarpal bone 92
Figure 52: The examiner stabilized the subject's forearm to prevent extension of the
elbow beyond 90 degrees. The examiner avoided moving the wrist into either
flexion or extension
Figure 53: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer with the dorsal
midline of the forearm and the distal arm of the goniometer with the dorsal midline
of the third metacarpal bone94
Figure 54: The examiner stabilized the subject's forearm to prevent flexion of the elbow
beyond 90 degrees. The examiner avoided moving the wrist into either flexion or
extension
Figure 55: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer with the dorsal
midline of the forearm and the distal arm of the goniometer with the dorsal midline
of the third metacarpal bone

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 PROBLEM STATEMENT

The adequate movement of the human body is one of the most important components of the numerous activities of our daily life. Simple tasks such as eating to more complex activities such as playing sports depends of a number of factors that allow body movements. The International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health (ICF) (2000)^{20,74,77}, divided function into three components; body functions, body structures, and activity and participation.²⁰ According to the ICF, body structures related to movement are tissues such as bones, joints, muscle, ligaments, capsule, bursae and mechanoreceptors. These structures are important components responsible for creating an adequate function. Body function can also be divided into categories such as strength, endurance, range of motion (ROM), proprioception and coordination.³³ The concept of these components may be understood in a dynamic as well as a linear way. However, the components should not be seen as a causal linear relationship but as an interactive framework where all components are related and influence one another.²⁰ The success of rehabilitation management is an understanding of the relationship between problems and impaired body structures and functions.⁷⁴ Many studies have attempted to relate the increase or decrease in functional components to the development of injuries and to risk factors for injuries.^{23,78,48} However, the quality of many of these studies is poor and the generalizations are limited. It is notable that many authors have attempted to find answers for real problems but are forgetting to search for basic tools that could make the search for the answer for many of these problems easier. ROM is one of the most measured

variables in health care of musculoskeletal disorders.^{38,42,47,67,79} It is used to evaluate outcomes of treatments in the clinical and research fields, to evaluate disabilities, for diagnosis and to assess risk factors of musculoskeletal problems.^{7,9,28,67,79} The validity and reliability of this factor has been widely studied in the literature. However there is a lack of normative data that will allow clinicians and researchers to better understand the changes occurring in each patient with different conditions. Many factors can affect range of motion, including different measuring techniques, age, gender and subject's level of activity. For this reason, normative data are difficult to estabilish.³⁴ Because of this, an important clinical consideration is to use the individual's opposite side as a normal value. However bilateral disorders are common and the use of the opposite side may not be adequate. There is also a suggestion that possible changes occur on the opposite side to compensate for deficits on the injured side.²⁴ For this reason the use of the opposite side is limited and normative values for both dominant and non dominant sides are required.⁴⁹

There are few quality studies in the literature that have tried to create a database for ROM for different areas of the body. The studies of normative data found in the literature used different tools and techniques to measure the ROM, making it difficult to generalize or to allow comparisons. At the same time, the majority of these studies used older or male subjects. There is a lack of normative data especially for female subjects. Thus, the purpose of this study was to develop normative data of active and passive ROM of the upper extremity: shoulder, elbow and wrist, and lower extremity: hip, knee and ankle for women in different age groups.

2

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

1.2 DEFINITON OF TERMS

Range of Motion (ROM): is the distance through which a single joint/body part moves in a particular plane. ⁴⁸Joint ROM is usually measured by the number of degrees from the anatomical neutral position of a segment to its position at the end of its full range of movement.^{34,58} The range of motion is joint specific and because one individual exhibits greater ROM at one joint or in one direction, he or she does do not necessarily have a good ROM in another joint or direction.

Flexibility: is the range of motion available in a joint or a series of joints. It is dependant upon the intrinsic properties of the body tissues such as muscles, capsule and ligaments. It includes the ability of the periarticular tissue and the musculo-tendinous tissues to deform and lengthen. Lengthening of these structures allows a joint to move or if their elongation is restricted, it can restrict the joint movement and the maximal available ROM.⁵⁰

Standard Goniometer: is an instrument with movable arms, connected on one of its edges by a rivet or a screw, creating an axis of movement. The arms can have different length and are, in most cases, made of transparent plastic. The connected edges of the arms are rounded and each has a drawn circle with markings of 360 degrees, simulating a protractor. This circled part is used to register the angle in which one arm of the goniometer is located in relation to the other. When using this instrument to measure ROM, the axis of the goniometer is aligned to the axis of the joint to be measured and the arms of the goniometer are aligned to the proximal and distal parts of the segments linked

through this joint. The angle formed between these segments is read in degrees on the goniometer.

End Feel: is the final resistance to movement during passive testing. It is the different sensation that the examiner perceives at the end of each passive movement.⁵⁹ It may give an indication of the factors restricting further motion. There are many possible types of normal and "abnormal" end feel. Normal end feel is the feel one would expect at the end of the ROM for that joint in that direction.

An "abnormal" end feel is a feel at the end of the ROM that one would not expect for that joint. This alteration is usually due to some pathology resulting in pain, spasm, contractures and scar tissue. There are three classifications of end-feel and they are demonstrated in Appendix 1.⁵⁹

Physiological Barrier: is the end point of an active movement.

Anatomical Barrier: is the end point of a passive movement. Normally it occurs after the physiological barrier. In most cases, passive movement has slightly greater ROM than active movement.

1.3 OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY

The objectives of this study were as follows:

1. To create a database of active and passive ROM for the lower and upper extremities in females from 18 to 59 years old from the city of Edmonton.

- 2. To compare the active ROM between age groups. The age groups were divided into 4 categories: 18 to 29, 30 to 39, 40 to 49, and 50 to 59.
- 3. To compare the passive ROM between age groups. The age groups were divided into 4 categories: 18 to 29, 30 to 39, 40 to 49, and 50 to 59.
- To compare the active ROM between sides (left and right; dominant and nondominant).
- To compare the passive ROM between sides (left and right; dominant and nondominant).

1.1 RESEARCH HYPOTHESIS

The following hypotheses were investigated in this study:

- 1. The active ROM will be different between the age groups with the younger group having a greater range of motion.
- 2. The passive ROM will be different between the age groups with the younger group having a greater range of motion.
- 3. There will be no difference between the left and right sides or between the dominant and non-dominant sides for active or passive ROM.

1.5 LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY

This study was limited by:

- 1. The reliability of goniometric measurements
- The ability of the researcher to apply the same procedure for every subject. This factor was controlled by:

- Training of the examiner
- Determining intrarater reliability of the examiner prior to the beginning of the data collection
- The same examiner assessed all subjects
- There was standardization of subject positioning for all joints tested
- There was standardization of examiner positioning for all joints tested
- There was standardization of the technique to measure range of motion for all joints tested
- The same instrumentation was used for all subjects
- The reliability of the goniometer was determined before data was collected
- The instructions to all the subjects in the study were the same
- 3. Potential researcher bias when reading and analyzing the results
- 4. Potential bias when using a convenience sample
- 5. The population of the study consisted of subjects who were residents in Edmonton and surrounding area and generalization of the data is limited
- 6. Factors that could potentially influence the ROM and have not been cited in the literature were not controlled on this study.

1.6 DELIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY

This study was delimited to:

- 1. the subjects being caucasian females
- 2. the subjects age being between 18 to 59 years old
- 3. the goniometer being the tool used to measure ROM
- 4. the joints to be tested being the ankle, knee, hip, shoulder, elbow and wrist

1.7 ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

The subjects enrolled in this research were invited to take part and the researcher explained what was involved in the research. Subjects were asked to present themselves in the lab with gym wear such as shorts, t-shirts and/or tank tops. Before the first interview, subjects read the information letter (see Appendix 2) and signed the consent form (see Appendix 3), in order to assure confidentiality and privacy of the participants. All procedures were non-invasive and the only potential risk which was exceedingly small might have been a strain to the tissue during the ROM data collection. The measurements were taken by a trained physical therapist and all of the procedures were standardized and performed carefully to avoid any potential injury.

Prior to the beginning of the study, the project was reviewed by the Health Research Ethics Board – Panel B from the University of Alberta and received approval on July13th of 2005 (see Appendix 4).

1.8 RELEVANCY

There is insufficient normative data on range of motion available in the literature. Most of the research available is on children, older adults over 60 years old and on male subjects. It is clear that there is a lack of ROM normative data in woman and it is necessary to develop this type of data. This research provides more information about female ROM in different age groups.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 PREVIOUS NORMATIVE DATA

The American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons (AAOS) is one of the most cited and used data bases for ROM.^{24,30,49,71} This database was published in a handbook in 1965.²⁴ The authors of this database did not report the methodology used to create the database nor the characteristics of the sample. ^{24,30} This normative data has been used as the gold standard for range of motion but the values found by other normative studies have been consistently smaller than the ones from AAOS.^{24,30,53} Because of the discrepancies when compared with other normative data, the use of these values may be inappropriate.

Another listing of normal ROM data often cited in the literature is the one created by Boone.¹³ The author measured the ROM of the upper and lower extremities of 109 "normal" male subjects. She evaluated subjects from 18 months to 54 years old and divided them into 6 age groups. She found a significant difference in ROM between age groups for most of the joint motions tested. The younger group often had greater ROM than the older group. Fiebert³⁰ and Desrosiers²⁴ developed normative data for shoulder active ROM of people from 60 years and up These two authors used different protocols. Fiebert³⁰ used the protocol of Norkin and White⁵⁸ while Desrosiers²⁴ used the protocol from the AAOS. There are other papers in the literature that have tried to develop normal data for ROM. Studies determining normal ROM can be found for newborns and children ^{22,25,75}, older subjects from 60 years old and up^{24,30,41,42,71,79} and young adults from 18 to 60 years old ^{2,3,13,38,54,64}. Most of the young adult studies collected the data on male subjects.^{2,13,38,64} There were 4 papers from the 18 to 59 age group that collected ROM in male and female subjects and no papers that collected data only on female subjects. The majority of the studies that included female subjects measured only one or two joint motions. There was one paper that measured only glenohumeral ROM, one that measured shoulder complex ROM, one paper that measured hip and knee ROM and one paper that measured shoulder, hip, wrist and thumb ROM.^{3,54,58,65} Many of these studies did not report the sample characteristics nor the techniques used to measure the ROM. Different studies use different measurement or positioning techniques, different protocols, and different instruments, making the reproducibility and comparisons between their "normal" data difficult.

The most recent form of normative database for range of motion was created by Norkin and White⁵⁸ using the values available in the literature from many other studies (see Appendix 5). The tables they created for each joint specified the study from which the values were extracted and the number and age of the subjects. It is notable that most of these papers addressed ROM of the shoulder, hip and knee joints. Depending on the joint, different age groups were measured and the amount of data varies for each age group and for each joint. The studies that were used to create this table also used different techniques and protocols to measure the ROM and generalizations and comparisons between the values are inappropriate.

2.2 RANGE OF MOTION MEASUREMENTS

There are many methods and protocols described in the literature for measuring ROM in the different joints. The two most cited protocols are the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeon's^{4,14,24} and Norkin and White's guide to goniometry.⁵⁸ These two sources have been widely used in the literature and the techniques described by each are different and contain variations. The variations in the methods have an important impact on the range of motion found.^{34,58} The position of the patients, the position of the goniometer, the stabilization of the patients and whether the measurements were taken at the end of active or passive movement are examples of variations on the methods of ROM measurement.¹⁶ Another important factor that influences ROM during data collection is the avoidance of any type of movement compensations at the joint being measured or at the adjacent joints. Awan⁷ compared techniques used to measure range of motion of the shoulder and found that stabilization of the scapula avoided compensatory movements and increased the inter and intra examiner reliability of the measurement.

The standardization of methods can increase the reliability of ROM measurements.³² It is important that the methods used to measure ROM are validated and reliable and that when comparing measurements, the same procedure and type of tool is used. Comparison between measurements can only be performed if there is no significant variation between the testing techniques. ^{12,26,67} Because the protocol of ROM measurement described by Norkin and White has often been used and cited in the literature³⁰ and because it is well designed, taking into consideration an important number of reliability studies and the stabilization concept, their method was used to measure ROM in this study.

The measurement of range of motion has several possible sources of error. Placement of the goniometer and the subject and reading of the goniometer are just some examples of these factors. In an attempt to gain a better understanding of the values of range of motion and allow comparisons between other studies, some authors have attempted to find the difference in the scores derived from variability between and within examiners. Mayerson⁵² found that the values between examiners fell within approximately 4 degrees of each other regardless of how the different scores were derived. He calculated this value constructing 95% confidence intervals around average differences scores across all joints and positions measured in the study. Major joints of upper and lower extremities were measured, consisting of 22 separate joint positions. Walker⁷⁹, when trying to create normative data for older subjects, found that the mean error between measurements of the upper and lower extremity was 5 degrees. Ekstrand²⁶, when analyzing the goniometric reliability of the lower extremity range of motion, found that the mean error between the measurements was 7 degrees. The standard error of measurement for the measurements of the present study was calculated in the pilot study (see section 3.7.3).

2.3 FACTORS THAT CAN INFLUENCE THE MEASUREMENT OF RANGE OF MOTION

There are many factors suggested in the literature that may affect range of motion. These factors include age, gender, dominant side, occupation, level of physical activity, and the measurement technique used.⁹ Many studies have tried to control these factors when measuring range of motion. However, the poor quality of many studies related to the difference between populations and the difference among measurements techniques does not allow a firm conclusion on the quality of the measurements.⁹ Age

ROM is generally assumed to reduce with age because of the numerous changes occuring during the aging process, such as connective tissue changes that lead to loss of elasticity. ^{30,42} The clinical significance of these changes is still not well understood because of a lack of clinical research. The findings about changes in range of motion in different age groups are controversial. Kalscheur⁴¹, Barnes⁹ and Youdas⁸⁴ reported a decline of upper extremities range of motion with age. Desrosiers²⁴ and Fiebert³⁰ reported no significant difference between age groups. However, these studies measured only older subjects and the changes after 60 years of age may not be significant. There is enough data in the literature to conclude that there is a decrease in range of motion with age between newborns and 18 years of age.^{73,75} Young children are very mobile and lose their mobility as the age increases. However there is not enough data on the changes occurring after maturity of the body.^{73,75} The effect of age on ROM is still not well established.

• Gender

Many studies have shown that women generally have greater range of motion than men.^{3,7,9,24,30,41,75,84} Most of the studies did not find that all joints had different values between men and women nor were the joints found to have the highest difference between genders the same for all studies. In addition, most of the differences found were less than 10 degrees and could have been due to measurement error. Most of the joints used to study gender ROM differences were large joints that normally have greater ROM and differences of less than 10 degrees may not be clinically significant. Therefore the effect of gender on the range of motion has still not been determined.

12

• Level of activity

Some studies have shown the amount of movement at a joint varied according to the type of physical activity performed by the subjects.^{8,27,45}Athletes from the same sports normally have the same pattern of range of motion showing that the amount of range of motion available has a high probability of depending on the type of activity performed. ^{8,27,45} However no studies have shown that, independent of the type of physical activity, active and non active people have different ranges of motion.

Some studies examined shoulder range of motion in athletic populations.^{8,27} Among the findings encountered in these selected populations were an increase in shoulder external rotation and a decrease in shoulder internal rotation in the dominant extremity. ^{8,27} However Barnes (2001) studied a non-athletic population and found the same pattern of ROM even in a young group.⁹ These findings do not allow one to conclude that the changes seen were solely the result of physical activity.

• Hormones

Hormones can directly influence many tissues and systems.⁸⁰ Estrogen affects soft tissue strength, muscle function, and the central nervous system. Progesterone can act as a central nervous system anesthetic and relaxin can drastically diminish collagen tension.⁸⁰ Wojtys⁸⁰ found an association between the menstrual cycle and anterior cruciate ligament injuries. He did not find any association with hormonal contraceptives. Wreje⁸² studied collagen metabolism markers during the menstrual cycle and oral contraceptive (OC) use. He concluded that the collagen turnover, especially the synthesis but also the breakdown of collagen type I, may be reduced in OC users. From these findings, the action of hormones on joint laxity and range of motion seems to be important but is not yet well understood.

The hypothesis that sex hormones may play an important role in joint laxity raises the importance of the hormonal changes and replacements occurring to the female system such as hormonal contraceptive therapy, menopause and hormone replacement therapy.

Hormonal contraceptives consist of female sex hormones: estrogen and progesterone (synthetic progesterone is commonly referred to as "progestin"). The most popular hormonal contraceptive is the combination pill or oral contraceptive. Other hormonal contraceptives include injected progestins, subdermal implants that release progestins, transdermal patch, and a vaginal ring. ⁸¹

- Oral contraceptives, also known as "the pill", usually contain two types of hormones - estrogen and progestin. The most commonly used brands of hormone medication in Canada are available on the Appendix 6.
- The most common injectable hormonal contraceptive is Depo-Provera® (depot-medroxyprogesterone acetate).
- Subdermal implants, also known as contraceptive implants, are matchstick-sized, hollow, rubber rods filled with synthetic progestin. Norplant[®] is the most commonly used brand.
- 4. Transdermal administration (Birth Control Patch) is a form of hormonal contraception that delivers a steady level of the hormones norelgestromin/ethinyl estradiol (progestin and estrogen) into the bloodstream through the skin.

 Etonogestrel – Ethinyl Estradiol Vaginal Ring (NuvaRing®) is a once-amonth form of hormonal contraception that delivers steady levels of etonogestrel and ethinyl estradiol into the body.

Menopause is a stage of the reproductive lifecycle that every woman goes through at some point in her life, usually in the fifth or sixth decade, where the ovaries stop producing estrogen and progesterone. This causes the reproductive system to gradually shut down and alters hormone levels drastically. As the body adapts to the changing levels of natural hormones, symptoms such as hot flashes, mood-swings, vaginal dryness, increased depression and anxiety, and increasingly scanty and erratic menstrual periods are common.

Menopause takes place gradually over a number of years. The average onset of menopause is 50.5 years, but some women enter menopause at a younger age, especially if they have suffered from cancer or another serious illness and have undergone chemotherapy.

By definition, a woman is menopausal after her periods have stopped for one year. However, this term have been used as the process that occurs from when a woman starts experiencing lower levels of hormones until she has actually stopped her periods.

Diagnosis is usually made from the woman's medical history and supporting symptoms. A blood test can be used to measure estrogen levels. The test considered most accurate for the diagnosis of menopause is the measurement of follicle stimulating hormone (FSH).

Hormone replacement therapy (HRT) uses estrogens and progestin (synthetic progesterone) to ease the symptoms of menopause. The hormones are available in a

15

variety of forms: pills, vaginal creams, vaginal ring inserts, implants, injections, and patches worn on the skin.¹⁸

- Conjugated estrogens are a mixture of estrogens. Common brands are Premarin®, Premarin Vaginal Cream® and Cenestin®.
- Esterified estrogens (Estratab®, Menest®) are estrogenic substances consisting of 75-85% natural estrogens and 15-25% equine (mare urine) estrogens.
- 3. Estradiol is one of the three major estrogens made by the human body and is the major estrogen secreted during the menstrual years. It is available as an oral pill (Estrace®), transdermal skin patch (Climara®, Estraderm®, Vivelle®), vaginal tablet (Vagifem®), and vaginal cream (Estrace Vaginal Cream®).
- Estropipate (estrone) is an estrogenic substance derived from estrone, one of the three major estrogens produced by the body. Estrone is produced from estradiol and is a less potent estrogen. It is available in pill form (e.g. Ogen®, Ortho-Est®).
- 5. Ethinyl estradiol (i.e. Estinyl®) is a synthetic nonsteroidal estrogen available as a tablet that is prescribed to treat hot flashes (a vasomotor symptom). It is administered on a cyclical basis (i.e. 3 weeks on and 1 week off) with attempts to discontinue or taper at 3- to 6-month intervals.

16
• Sides (left and right)

Gunal³⁸ studied the upper extremity ROM in military recruits and found that the ROM of the non-dominant side was generally greater than the dominant side. However, most of the differences were smaller than 7 degrees and this difference could be due to measurement error according to the "normal" goniometer standard error of measurement. Boone¹³ studying the shoulder, elbow, forearm, wrist, hip, knee, ankle and foot and Roaas^{13,64} studying the hip, knee and ankle, when creating normative male data, found that the range of motion between sides were similar. These authors concluded that the non-injured side could be used as a reference for comparison if the presenting pathology was unilateral.^{13,64} Allander³ found that the range of motion of the right wrist was significantly less that the left side. He concluded that because most of the people were right handed, they normally had more stress and microtrauma to that hand and consequently less range of motion. Stefanyshyn⁷² found that there was no significant difference between sides when analyzing ankle range of motion. The findings of these studies lead one to conclude that any differences between sides are minimal. However there still needs to be more research to confirm this hypothesis.

2.4 ACTIVE AND PASSIVE RANGE OF MOTION

There are two possible ways to measure ROM: active or passive. Active range of motion is the measurement based upon the voluntary motion of the subject's body parts through its full range, without assistance of someone applying an external force. Active ROM is a better indicator of the actual motion used during normal activities of daily life and function. However, this measurement is strongly dependent on the subjects and can

be influenced by many factors such as muscle strength, pain, individual's threshold for pain, effort, motivation and attitude.³³

Passive range of motion occurs when the examiner moves the subject's body parts through their full range. This position may exceed the functional (active) range of motion, but it has been reported to be a better indicator of the actual ROM available in a joint. However, passive range of motion is greatly influenced by the amount of external force applied by the examiner and it is hard to standardize.³³ The passive range of motion is influenced by the ability of the examiner to consistently determine the end range through the end feel of the joint motion or the compensations happening at a joint or its consecutive joints.⁵⁸

Few studies have compared the reliability of measuring the active and passive ROM. There is insufficient evidence to justify the use of one or another. Sabari⁶⁸ found very high reliability of both passive and active range of motion measurements when analyzing shoulder range of motion. Because there is no consensus as to which method is most reliable for measuring range of motion and because the active range of motion is measured at the physiological barrier (end of active movement) and the passive at the anatomical barrier (end of passive movement), both active and passive were measured in this study.

2.5 TOOLS TO MEASURE RANGE OF MOTION

There are different instruments that can be used to measure range of motion. They vary from simple and cheap such as the standard goniometer, to sophisticated and expensive such as a three dimensional motion system and electrogoniometer.^{39,66} These

instruments have been used in the clinical and research fields and some of their properties have been studied. Some studies have examined the reliability between devices and found poor results showing that the tools should not be used interchangeably.^{5,11,12,66}

The most cited and used instrument is the universal/standard goniometer, followed by the inclinometer. The inclinometer has been reported to have a good intrarater reliability⁶² and poor interrater reliability.⁷⁶ The inclinometer has also been found to have a lack of sensitivity to measuring the thoracic spine due to a failure to track the progression between flexion and extension.⁴⁶ The studies that analyzed the properties of the goniometer showed that this tool had a good intrarater reliability but a poorer interrater reliability^{32,37,63} Because the tools cannot be used interchangeably, the most used tool in the literature and in the clinical practice should be the one used to create normative data. For this reason, the standard goniometer was the tool chosen to be used in this study.

2.6 VALIDITY OF GONIOMETRIC MEASUREMENTS

Criterion validity compares a tool to a gold standard. In the case of the standard goniometer, a radiographic technique to measure ROM has been used as the gold standard.⁵⁸ Brosseau^{15,16} found in two studies that the measurements taken with the universal/standard goniometer were from moderate to strongly correlated (r=0.73 and r=0.97) with radiographic measurements.¹⁵ Gogia³⁷ also found the universal goniometer to be strongly correlated (r=0.97) with radiographic measurements. Based on the above findings, the standard goniometer can be considered to be a valid instrument to measure ROM.

2.7 RELIABLITY OF GONIOMETRIC MEASUREMENTS

There are many studies available in the literature concerning the reliability of goniometric measurements. Generally, the studies concluded that the level of reliability was acceptable, and that intrarater reliability was higher than interrater reliability.^{14,28,32,37,43,63,68,83} Given the variety of designs and measurement techniques, it is difficult to compare many of the studies.

Gogia³⁷ analyzed interater reliability of the knee flexion goniometric measurements. He found excellent interrater reliability (ICC=0.99) showing that this procedure was reliable. However, the examiners of this study did not position the knee into maximal ROM for the measurements. A second examiner positioned the knee at random angles and the examiner measured those angles. This study measured the validity and interrater reliability of the goniometer but not the real ROM measurements. The real ROM is harder to measure and can be influenced by many factors such as examiner positioning and the subject's pain, stiffness and other factors already mentioned. According to the study, the goniometer could be considered a reliable tool to measure predetermined ROM but not necessarily to measure the maximal ROM available at a joint.

The reliability of goniometric measurements vary somewhat between joints and motion.^{2,14,32,63} This difference may be due to difficulties in palpating bony landmarks, passively moving heavy bony parts, and adequately isolating the movement.^{7,14,32,68} Rothstein⁶⁷ found excellent intrarater reliability when measuring knee and elbow flexion and extension (ICC>0.91) and an excellent interrater reliability for knee flexion, and elbow extension and flexion (ICC>0.90). He found moderate interrater reliability

20

(ICC>0.64) for knee extension. Riddle⁶³ tested both intra and inter rater reliability for passive range of motion of seven shoulder motions. He found an excellent intra rater reliability of all the shoulder motions (ICC>0.87), a good inter rater reliability for shoulder flexion and abduction (ICC>0.84), and a poor inter rater reliability of the shoulder extension, horizontal abduction, horizontal adduction and medial rotation (ICC>0.30). Youdas⁸³ studied the intra and inter rater reliability of active ankle plantar and dorsiflexion using a goniometer and visual estimation. Based on his findings, he concluded that active ankle dorsiflexion and plantar flexion measured with the goniometer had a moderate to excellent intra rater reliability (ICC>0.64) but a poor inter rater reliability (ICC> 0.28).

Some studies have evaluated the reliability of the goniometric measurements in a clinical setting, with no standardization of measurements including subject positioning.^{29,63,67} They found, in most cases, that there was a good intra rater reliability (ICC>0.84) and a moderate to poor inter rater reliability (ICC>0.30). When analyzing the data that the examiners collected with the subjects in the same position, the inter rater rater reliability was comparable with the intra rater reliability.^{29,63,67} The findings of these studies suggest that well trained physical therapists can measure the range of motion of specific joints with a higher degree of reliability. The inter rater reliability of these studies showed that different techniques could lead to different ROM values and that inter rater reliability could be improved when examiners used consistent methods and testing positions.

It is evident that a number of factors can affect the measurement of range of motion. Standardized techniques, instrument calibration, and well standardized

21

stabilization are necessary to produce highly reliable results when the ROM is tested by the same examiner.^{5,7,68}

,

CHAPTER 3: MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 SUBJECTS

The subjects included in this study were caucasian women aged 18 to 59 years. This age group was selected because they include an adult population and exclude pediatric and geriatric subjects. Subjects over 60 years of age have more joint and soft tissue modifications due to age.²¹ The variation of ROM between different races has not been studied. The selection of only caucasian subjects avoided a possible confounder and guaranteed the homogeneity of the sample. Caucasian was defined according to the "Random House Webster's: College dictionary" (1997)¹: "Designating or characteristics of one of the traditional racial divisions of humankind, marked by fair to dark skin, straight to curly hair, and light to very dark eyes and origin inhabiting Europe, parts of North Africa, West Asia, and India", (p 208).

The subjects were divided into 4 age groups: 18 to 29, 30 to 39, 40 to 49 and 50 to 59. The groups were divided this way to follow the normal procedures by allocating subjects into different decades.^{9,13,64} The sample size calculation for the objective of analyzing the ROM differences between age groups (using α = 0.01, effect size= 0.25 and power = 0.96);(see calculation details in Appendix 7) (Keppel 1991)⁴⁴ resulted in 20 subjects per group. A total of 90 subjects were used in this study, 20 subjects for the 30 to 39, 40 to 49 and 50 to 59 age groups and 30 subjects for the 18 to 29 age group. Because the main objective of this study was to add to the database for women ROM, there was a need to test whether 20 subjects would give a consistent result for the values in ROM. Thirty subjects were used in the 18 to 29 age groups of 20 subjects from these 30 subjects were created. These four groups were found to have no

23

significant differences in the values of ROM. For this reason the sample size of 20 subjects per groups previously calculated for the objective of comparing age groups was used.

3.2 INCLUSION CRITERIA

To be included in this study, the subjects had to:

- be caucasian women between 18 to 59 years old
- be healthy with no chronic pain, clinical pathology, or previous surgery related to the musculoskeletal system.

3.3 EXCLUSION CRITERIA

Subjects were excluded if they had:

- neurological, systemic, peripheral or rheumatic pathologies, disease or injury that might affect the musculoskeletal system and ROM³²
- any history of musculoskeletal injury in the past year ⁴⁰
- had any type of surgery that may have affected the musculoskeletal system
- had physical therapy treatment in the last year or any type of therapy that included stretching or manual therapy
- been pregnant or were pregnant in the past year⁵¹
- been involved in a high level or professional level of sports activities in the past
 year ²⁷
- had surgery or had any diseases that might affect the level of the body hormones.

3.4 SUBJECT RECRUITMENT

Subjects for this study were recruited using advertisement direct at the population attending the University of Alberta (students and staff) and the population around the University area. (see Appendix 8) During the initial phone call or e-mail contact, the subjects were informed by the examiner about the nature of the study. Questions about the inclusion and exclusion criteria were asked (see Appendix 9). If the subjects were willing to participate, met the inclusion and were not excluded because of the exclusion criteria, an appointment was scheduled.

All subjects were required to give informed consent in accordance with the University of Alberta's policies on research using human subjects (see Appendix 3).

3.5 STUDY DESIGN

This study was an observational cross sectional study. This design allowed the researcher to create a normative database of women's ROM for different age groups and allowed a better understanding of the different factors that might or might not influence the range of motion, such as age and side dominance.

3.6 INSTRUMENT

Two standard transparent plastic goniometers with arm lengths of 20 cm and 25 cm and a protractor portion divided into 2 degree segments were used to measure the range of motion. Previous research has shown that different sizes of goniometer are reliable and can be used interchangeably.^{29,63,67}

Before the study, the accuracy of the goniometer was determined using 10 randomly selected computer-generated angles between 0 and 180 degrees. The angles were created randomly on a computer program called ALcimage that gave the exact value of each angle created. The examiner used the goniometer to measure these angles and tested the precision of the goniometer protractor and its reliability. The goniometers used in this study measured exactly the same angle created by the computer. The goniometers tested that did not meet this criterion were discarded. Six goniometers were tested in total. Two were discarded because they presented measurement error while 4 were accurate but only 3 were used in the data collection. Two goniometers were chosen to be used in the beginning of the data collection, one with 20 cm arm length and one with 25 cm arm length. Because the center of the goniometer with 20 cm arm length became loose during the data collection, it was replaced by another 20 cm arm goniometer found to be accurate in the beginning of the study.

3.7 DATA COLLECTION

When the subjects phoned or e-mailed indicating an interest in the study and when it was determined they met the inclusion and were not excluded by the exclusion criteria, they were informed about the time and place of data collection. They were instructed to wear shorts or gym pants and tank top or t-shirt that allowed full movement of the shoulder, elbow, wrist, hip, knee and ankle and permited the localization of the body landmarks. They were also instructed to avoid any exercise 24 hours before testing.⁶⁶

26

The range of motion measurements were performed in Corbett Hall at the University of Alberta in the Sports Therapy Research Lab. All the measurements were taken during the same time of the day because activities and water changes in the collagen tissue can alter the characteristics of the tissues and influence the range of motion.⁶⁰ The time used to measure the ROM was between 10:00 and 16:00. Subjects attended one session of approximately two hours in which all measurements were taken.

Subjects were given no opportunity to warm up because warm up could change the biomechanical characteristics of the collagen, change the viscoelastic properties of the muscles⁵⁵, and influence the range of motion available in a joint. The use of a warmup could induce different physiological changes among subjects and could induce different temperature changes that could affect the reliability of the range of motion measurements.³⁵ There was a rest period of at least 15 minutes from the time of the subject arrival until the beginning of the ROM measurement. This period of rest was to stabilize body temperature. During this rest period, the information letter and consent form were given to the subject. Questions were answered if they were raised. After the consent form was filled out and signed, a questionnaire was completed by the subjects (see Appendix 9). Before the ROM measurements were taken, the body core temperature was measured by an oral thermometer (see section 3.7.2). Previous studies have shown a relationship between core body temperature and intramuscular temperature. This relationship is linear with the intramuscular temperature increasing more than 0.5 degrees than the core body temperature.⁶⁹

The ROM was evaluated for 30 different motions (see section 3.7.4) and on both sides, consisting of a total of 60 measurements. The 60 motions were grouped according

27

to joints. The order of the joints to be measured was randomly selected using the "draw out of a hat" method. The order of the side and the motion to be measured on each joint were also randomly selected using the "draw out of a hat" method. This means that when one motion and side was selected the same motion on the other side was not performed consecutively but in a random order. The active and passive movements were measured consecutively for each motion to avoid change in patient position. The order of the active and passive range of motion measurements was randomly selected using the "drawing out of a hat" method. All measurements were taken once actively and once passively for each joint on each side. The performance of one measurement of each motion avoided any carryover effect due to stretching or viscoelastic changes on the tissues and followed what is normally done on the clinical field.⁵⁶

3.7.1 DEMOGRAPHIC DATA COLLECTION

All the subjects were asked to complete a questionnaire (see Appendix 10) to help better characterize the sample being examined. The questionnaire included the following questions:

1. age (18 to 29, 30 to 39, 40 to 49, 50 to 59)

2. weight. The weight was measured on the day of the data collection using a regular beam scale (Health-o-meter®). The weight was measure with the subject wearing the examination clothes and no shoes.

3. height. The height was measured with the subjects standing without shoes, feet together, trunk and hips fully upright, head in neutral and horizontal gaze.

4. dominant upper and lower extremity. The dominant upper extremity was determined as the arm that the subject used to write. The lower dominant extremity was the leg of choice to kick a ball.

5. whether they had entered menopause or if they were undergoing hormone replacement therapy.

6. If they were in use of any hormonal contraceptive method and for how long.

The occupation of the subjects of the study was asked and classified according to the National Occupational Classification (NOC) developed by Human Resources Development Canada in 1993. The classification was performed according to skill types. There are 10 possible skill types according to NOC: a) management occupations; b) business, finance and administrative occupations; c) health occupations; d) occupations in social science, education, government service and religion; e) occupations in art, culture, recreation and sports; f) sales and services occupations; g) natural and applied sciences and related occupations; h) trades, transport and equipment operators and related occupations; i) occupations unique to primary industry; j) occupations unique to processing, manufacturing and utilities. The website <u>http://workinfonet.bc.ca</u> was used as reference for the classifications. The website had a list with the different types of occupations and the skill type groups that they included. The intensity of the work related activities was determined with the short form of the International Physical Activity Questionnaire (see Appendix 11) because it measured the level of physical activity during recreational and work related activities.

The short form of the International Physical Activity Questionnaire (see Appendix 11) was used to measure the level of physical activity for 7 days prior to the testing. The

29

validity of the "usual week" and "last 7 days" reference periods have been shown to be similar.¹⁹ The questionnaire has been found to have an overall test-retest reliability of the correlation coefficient of about 0.80.¹⁹ The criterion validity of this tool is acceptable (p \approx 0.30) when comparing with CSA accelerometer for minutes of moderate, vigorous, walking, and sedentary behaviours.¹⁹ The scoring system used was based on a categorical score that divided the subjects into inactive, minimally active and HEPA active (see Appendix 12).

3.7.2 TEMPERATURE MEASUREMENT

There is no external site to measure temperature that accurately measures the pulmonary artery temperature known as the gold standard. The oral method is the most commonly used method yet its accuracy is known to be influenced by many external factors. However between the four clinical possible sites of oral, tympanic, rectum and axillar, the oral is the one that responds quickest to internal changes and is considered be the most appropriate for this study.^{31,69}

The temperature was measured with a digital oral thermometer (AdtempII 413 Digital Oral Thermometer, with an accuracy of 0.1 Celsius) that was used according to manufacturer's instructions. An oral specific protection for the thermometer was used to avoid any type of cross-infection.³¹ Before and after the measurement of the temperature on each subject the thermometer was cleaned with alcohol.

The temperature was measured on each subject before the measurement of ROM and at least 15 minutes after the subject's arrival for data collection. The data collection started after the body core temperature reached between 35.8 to 37.8 degrees Celsius (normal temperature).^{10,70}

3.7.3 PILOT STUDY – RELIABILITY

Prior to beginning the data collection, the examiner practiced all measurements and performed a pilot study to determine the intrarater reliability. Reliability is the consistency of the measurement, or the degree to which an instrument measures the same way each time it is used under the same conditions with the same subjects.⁶¹ A measurement that has high reliability has little measurement error and can be used in the clinical and research field with a confidence that under the same conditions similar values will be found.

The measurement of the 60 different active and passive ROMs was performed twice consecutively in 12 subjects. The sample size calculation for the reliability of the pilot study was based on an adapted table from Cohen (1998).⁶¹ Using α = 0.01, a power of 0.80 and an effect size of 0.80, 12 subjects were necessary (see Appendix 13).

To prevent bias, the goniometers were covered with a white adhesive and the examiner was not able to see the values recorded on the goniometer. A second examiner was responsible for reading the values on the goniometer and recording them. This ensured blinding of the first examiner and avoided bias for the pilot study.

3.7.4 JOINTS AND MOVEMENTS TO BE MEASURED

The passive range of motion measurements was performed according to the method of Norkin and White 2003.⁵⁸ The active range of motion was measured using the same protocol as that used for the passive ROM but the subjects actively performed the movement towards the maximal range of motion measured. During the active ROM data collection, no stabilization was performed by the examiner except for glenohumeral shoulder measurements. The glenohumeral stabilization for the active test was the same as for the passive test. For the other ROMs measured, the examiner watched for compensatory movements. If the subjects used compensatory movements, the motion was corrected. If the subject could not correct the compensatory movement, it meant that the end range had been achieved and compensatory movements were occurring to provide more movement. In this case, the range of motion was measured to the point before the compensation occurred. All the ROM measurements were recorded on a data collection sheet (see Appendix 14).

3.7.4.1 ANKLE RANGE OF MOTION

3.7.4.1.1 DORSIFLEXION (TALOCRURAL JOINT)

• Starting position

The subject was placed in sitting in position on a table with the knee flexed to 90 degrees and the foot in 0 degrees of inversion and eversion.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner stabilized the tibia and fibula, holding it with one hand above the malleolus to prevent knee motion and hip rotation.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner moved the foot into dorsiflexion by pushing the bottom of the foot up. Pressure on the lateral border of the foot under the fifth metatarsal and the toes was avoided. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion caused knee extension.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 1: The examiner held the distal portion of the lower leg with one hand to prevent knee motion and used the other hand to produce dorsiflexion

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to move the foot towards the ceiling maintaining the knee flexed. She was asked to move the foot as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused knee extension.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was positioned over the lateral aspect of the lateral malleolus.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the fibula using the head of the fibula as reference.

3. The distal arm was aligned parallel to the lateral aspect of the fifth metatarsal.



Figure 2: At the end of dorsiflexion range of motion the examiner used one hand to align the proximal arm of the goniometer while the other hand maintained dorsiflexion and aligned the distal arm of the goniometer.

3.7.4.1.2 PLANTAR FLEXION (TALOCRURAL JOINT)

• Starting position

The subject were placed in the sitting position on a table with the knee flexed to 90 degrees and the foot in 0 degrees of inversion and eversion.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The tibia and fibula were stabilized to prevent knee flexion and hip rotation.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner moved the foot into plantarflexion by pushing the foot down. Pressure on the toes and inversion and eversion movements were avoided. The end of the ROM was determined when resistance to further motion caused knee flexion.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 3:The examiner held the distal portion of the lower leg with one hand to prevent knee motion and used the other hand to produce plantar flexion.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to move the foot towards the floor while maintaining the knee flexed. She was asked to move the foot as far as possible and maintain the position

while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused knee flexion.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was positioned over the lateral aspect of the lateral malleolus.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the fibula using the head of the fibula as reference.

3. The distal arm was aligned parallel to the lateral aspect of the fifth metatarsal.



Figure 4: At the end of plantar flexion range of motion the examiner used one hand to align the proximal arm of the goniometer while the other hand maintained plantar flexion and aligned the distal arm of the goniometer.

3.7.4.1.3 EVERSION (TARSAL JOINT)

• Starting position

The subject was placed in supine position on a table with the knee extended and hip in 0 degrees of rotation, abduction and adduction. The foot was positioned over the edge of the supporting surface.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The tibia and fibula were stabilized to prevent lateral rotation and flexion at the knee and adduction at the hip.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner moved the forefoot laterally into abduction and upward into dorsiflexion, turning the forefoot into pronation. The end of the ROM was determined when resistance to further motion caused lateral rotation at the knee and medial rotation and adduction at the hip.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 5: The examiner held the distal portion of the lower leg with one hand to prevent knee and hip motion while the other hand was used to produce eversion.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to move the lateral side of the foot towards the lateral side of the leg. She was asked to move the foot as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused lateral rotation at the knee or medial rotation or adduction at the hip.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was positioned over the anterior aspect of the ankle midway between the malleoli.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the anterior midline of the lower leg using the tibial tuberosity as reference.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the anterior midline of the second metatarsal.



Figure 6: At the end range of eversion the examiner used one hand to align the proximal arm of the goniometer while the other hand maintained eversion and the alignment of the distal arm of the goniometer.

3.7.4.1.4 INVERSION (TARSAL JOINT)

• Starting position

The subject was placed in supine position on a table with the knee extended and hip in 0 degrees of rotation, abduction and adduction. The foot was positioned over the edge of the supporting surface.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The tibia and fibula were stabilized to prevent lateral rotation and abduction of the hip.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner moved the forefoot downward into plantarflexion, medially into adduction and turned the sole of the foot medially into supination. The end of the ROM was determined when resistance to further motion caused medial rotation of the knee or lateral rotation or abduction of the hip.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 7 : The examiner held the distal portion of the lower leg with one hand to prevent knee and hip motion while the other hand was used to produce inversion.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to move the medial side of the foot towards the medial side of the leg. She was asked to move the foot as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused medial rotation at the knee or lateral rotation or abduction at the hip.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was positioned over the anterior aspect of the ankle midway between the malleoli.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the anterior midline of the lower leg using the tibial tuberosity as reference.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the anterior midline of the second metatarsal.



Figure 8: At the end range of inversion the examiner used one hand to align the proximal arm of the goniometer while the other hand maintained inversion and the alignment of the distal arm of the goniometer.

3.7.4.2 KNEE RANGE OF MOTION

3.7.4.2.1 KNEE FLEXION

• Starting position

The subject was placed in supine on a table with the knee in extension and the hip in 0 degrees of extension, abduction and adduction.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner stabilized the femur, holding it with one hand positioned just above the femur condyles, to prevent rotation, abduction and adduction of the hip.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner moved the thigh to 90 degrees of hip flexion and the ankle joint towards the thigh producing knee flexion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion caused additional hip flexion.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 9: The examiner used one hand to move the subject's thigh to 90 degrees of hip flexion and then stabilized the femur to prevent further flexion. The examiner used the other hand to move the lower leg through full knee flexion.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to move the thigh towards her body trying to point the knee to the ceiling. At the same time she was asked to bring her foot toward her thigh. She was asked to move the thigh until she could point the knee to the ceiling and move the foot towards the thigh as far as possible maintaining that position while the examiner measures the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused additional hip flexion.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was positioned over the lateral epicondyle of the femur.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the femur using the greater trochanter as reference.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the fibula using the lateral malleolus and fibular head as a reference.



Figure 10: At the end of knee flexion range of motion the examiner used one hand to maintain knee flexion and keep the distal arm of the goniometer aligned with the lateral midline of the leg while used the other hand to align the proximal arm of the goniometer and keep the hip in 90 degrees of hip flexion.

3.7.4.2.2 KNEE EXTENSION

• Starting position

The subject was placed in supine with the knee in extension; the hip in 0 degrees of extension, abduction or adduction. A towel roll was placed under the ankle to allow the knee to extend as much as possible.⁵⁸

Stabilization

The examiner stabilized the femur by holding it with one hand just above the femoral condyles to prevent rotation, abduction or adduction of the hip.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The subject was asked to relax her leg while the leg rested on a rolled towel at the ankle which allowed the gravity to passively take the knee into extension.



The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.⁵⁸



• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to contract her quadriceps keeping the leg straight. She was asked to keep this position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was positioned over the lateral epicondyle of the femur.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the femur using the greater trochanter as a reference.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the fibula using the lateral malleolus and fibular head as reference.



Figure 12: At the end range of knee extension the examiner used both hands to align the goniometer.

3.7.4.3 HIP RANGE OF MOTION

3.7.4.3.1 HIP ABDUCTION

• Starting position

The subject was positioned in supine on a table, with the knees extended and both hips in 0 degrees of abduction, adduction and rotation.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner stabilized the pelvis by positioning one hand over the ipsilateral anterior superior iliac spine (ASIS). The examiner prevented lateral tilting and rotation of the pelvis. The trunk was observed to ensure lateral flexion was avoided.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The hip was abducted by sliding the lower extremity laterally. Lateral rotation and flexion of the hip was avoided. The end of passive ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion caused lateral pelvic tilting, pelvic rotation, or lateral flexion of the trunk. ⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 13 : The examiner used one hand to pull the subject's leg into abduction while the other hand was used not only to stabilize the pelvis but to detect pelvic motion.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to abduct her leg away from the other leg while keeping the toes pointing towards the ceiling. She was asked to move the leg as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused pelvic lateral tilting, pelvic rotation, or lateral flexion of the trunk.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was positioned over the anterior superior iliac spine (ASIS) of the extremity being measured.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the imaginary horizontal line extending from one ASIS to the other.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the anterior midline of the femur using the patella as reference.



Figure 14: After determining the abduction range of motion, the examiner used the hand that was stabilizing the pelvis to align the goniometer.

3.7.4.3.2 HIP ADDUCTION

• Starting position

The subject was positioned in supine on a table with both knees straight and the hip to be tested in 0 degrees of flexion, extension and rotation. The contralateral extremity was abducted about 45 degrees to provide sufficient space to complete the full ROM in adduction.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner stabilized the pelvis using one had over the ipsilateral anterior superior iliac spine (ASIS) to prevent lateral tilting and rotation of the pelvis.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner adducted the hip sliding the lower extremity medially towards the contralateral abducted lower extremity. One hand was positioned on the knee to move the extremity and to maintain the hip in neutral position while the other hand was over the ASIS to provide stabilization. The end of ROM was determined when resistance to further motion could be felt or caused lateral pelvic tilting, pelvic rotation, and/or lateral trunk flexion.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 15: The examiner moved the hip into adduction with one hand while stabilized the pelvis with the other hand.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to move her leg towards the other leg while keeping the toes pointing to the ceiling. She was asked to adduct the leg as far as possible and

maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused pelvic lateral tilting, pelvic rotation, or lateral flexion of the trunk.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was positioned over the anterior superior iliac spine (ASIS) of the extremity being measured.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the imaginary horizontal line extending from one ASIS to the other.

3. The distal arm will be aligned with the anterior midline of the femur using the patella as a reference.



Figure 16: At the end range of hip adduction the examiner used one hand to hold the goniometer over the subject's anterior superior iliac spine and the other hand to prevent hip motion by grasping firmly on the subject's leg.

3.7.4.3.3 HIP FLEXION

• Starting position

The subject was positioned in supine on a table, with the knees extended and both hips in 0 degrees of abduction, adduction and rotation.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The pelvis was stabilized to prevent posterior tilt or rotation. The opposite leg was kept on the examining table to provide additional stabilization.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner flexed the hip by lifting the thigh off the table. The knee was passively flexed during the motion to lessen the tension on the hamstrings. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion caused posterior tilting of the pelvis.



The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.⁵⁸

Figure 17: The examiner used one hand to flex the hip while the other hand stabilized the pelvis and detect pelvic motion.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to flex the thigh towards her body as far as possible. At the same time, she was asked to bring her foot toward her thigh to flex the knee. She was asked to flex the thigh as far as possible not worrying with the amount of knee flexion. At the end of this movement, she was asked to hold the position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined by the resistance to further motion stopping the movement or causing posterior tilting of the pelvis.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was aligned with the lateral aspect of the hip joint over the greater trochanter.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the midline of the pelvis.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the femur using the epicondyle as a reference.



Figure 18: At the end of hip flexion range of motion the examiner used one hand to maintain hip flexion

while the other hand was used to align the goniometer.

3.7.4.3.4 HIP EXTENSION

• Starting position

The subject was positioned in prone on a table with the knee extended and both hips in 0 degrees of abduction, adduction and rotation.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner stabilized the pelvis by positioning one hand over the ASIS. The hand prevented anterior tilt or rotation of the pelvis. The opposite leg was kept on the examining table to provide additional stabilization. ⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The hip was extended by lifting the thigh off the table. The knee was passively maintained in extension to ensure that the rectus femoris muscle did not limit the ROM.
The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion caused anterior tilting of the pelvis or extension of the lumbar spine.⁵⁸



The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

Figure 19: The examiner used one hand to support the distal femur and produce extension while the other hand was used to detect pelvic motion by grasping the pelvis at the level of the anterior superior iliac spine.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to lift the thigh off the table while maintaining the knee straight. She was asked to move the thigh as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused anterior tilting of the pelvis or extension of the lumbar spine.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was aligned with the lateral aspect of the hip joint over the greater trochanter.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the midline of the pelvis.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the femur using the epicondyle as a reference.



Figure 20: At the end of hip extension range of motion the examiner used one hand to hold the proximal arm of the goniometer and used the other hand to support the subject's femur.

3.7.4.3.5 HIP INTERNAL (MEDIAL) ROTATION

• Starting position

The subject was sitting on the table with the knees flexed to 90 degrees over the end of the table. The hip was in 0 degrees of abduction and adduction and 90 degrees of flexion. A pad was positioned under the distal end of the femur to maintain the hip in a horizontal plane.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner held the distal end of the femur with one hand to prevent abduction, adduction or further flexion of the hip. The trunk was observed and rotation and lateral tilting of the pelvis was also avoided.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner placed one hand at the distal femur to provide stabilization and one hand at the distal tibia to move the lower leg laterally. The hand performing the motion was also holding the lower leg in neutral position preventing rotation at the knee joint. The end of ROM was determined when resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused tilting of the pelvis or lateral flexion of the trunk.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 21: The examiner used one hand to stabilize the femur preventing hip flexion and abduction while the other hand was used to produce medial rotation.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to move the foot and lower leg away from the opposite leg. She was asked to maintain the knee in flexion and the thigh in contact with the table. She was asked to medially rotate the leg as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused tilting of the pelvis or lateral flexion of the trunk.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was positioned over anterior aspect of the patella.

2. The proximal arm was aligned parallel to the supporting surface or

perpendicular to the floor.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the anterior midline of the tibia using as reference the midline between the two malleoli.



Figure 22: At the end of hip medial rotation range of motion the examiner used one hand to hold the leg in medial rotation and used the other hand to align the goniometer.

3.7.4.3.6 HIP EXTERNAL (LATERAL) ROTATION

• Starting position

The subject was sitting with the knees flexed to 90 degrees over the end of the table. The hip was in 0 degrees of abduction and adduction and 90 degrees of flexion. A

pad was positioned under the distal end of the femur to maintain the thigh in a horizontal plane.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner held the distal end of the femur with one hand to prevent abduction, adduction or further flexion of the hip. The trunk was observed and rotation and lateral tilting of the pelvis was avoided.

• Passive motion testing

The examiner placed one hand at the distal femur to provide stabilization and one hand at the distal fibula to move the lower leg medially. The hand performing the motion also held the lower leg in the neutral position preventing rotation at the knee joint. The end of ROM was determined when resistance to further motion was felt or attempts at further motion caused tilting of the pelvis or lateral flexion of the trunk.⁵⁸



Figure 23: The examiner used one hand to stabilize the femur preventing hip flexion and abduction while the other hand was used to produce hip lateral rotation.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to move the foot and lower leg in the direction of the opposite leg. She was asked to maintain the knee in flexion and the thigh in contact with the table. She was asked to move the leg as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused tilting of the pelvis or lateral flexion of the trunk.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

 The center of the goniometer was positioned over anterior aspect of the patella
 The proximal arm was aligned parallel to the supporting surface or perpendicular to the floor.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the anterior midline of the tibia using as reference the midline between the two malleoli.



Figure 24: At the end of hip lateral rotation range of motion the examiner used one hand to hold the leg in lateral rotation and used the other hand to align the goniometer.

3.7.4.4 SHOULDER RANGE OF MOTION

The shoulder complex is composed by four articulations: the scapulothoracic joint, the sternoclavicular joint, the acromioclavicular joint and the glenohumeral joint. These four joints work interdependently to provide shoulder movement.⁵⁷

The shoulder range of motion can be divided into types: the shoulder complex range of motion and the glenohumeral range of motion. The shoulder complex ROM is the one that takes into account the movement happening at all of the structures and articulations that form the shoulder complex. The glenohumeral ROM takes into consideration the movement happening only at the glenohumeral joint, not considering the movements happening at the other joints of the shoulder complex. For this reason, the ROM of the shoulder was divided into glenohumeral ROM and shoulder complex ROM.

3.7.4.4.1 SHOULDER ABDUCTION

• Starting position

The subject was positioned in supine on a table with the shoulder in lateral rotation and 0 degrees of flexion and extension so that the palm of the hand faces anteriorly. With the humerus in lateral rotation, contact between the greater tubercle of the humerus and the upper portion of the glenoid fossa or the acromion was avoided. The elbow was extended so the long head of the triceps would not limit the motion.⁵⁸

3.7.4.4.1.1 GLENOHUMERAL ABDUCTION

• Stabilization

The examiner placed one hand over the lateral border of the scapula and prevented upward rotation and elevation of the scapula by resisting scapular movement.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The shoulder was abducted by moving the humerus laterally away from the body. The upper extremity was maintained in lateral rotation, neutral flexion and extension during the motion. The end of ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion was felt or attempts to overcome the resistance caused upward rotation or elevation of the scapula.⁵⁸



Figure 25: The examiner stabilized the lateral border of the scapula with one hand to detect and prevent upward rotation.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to abduct her arm away from the body in the direction of the head. She was asked to raise the arm keeping it aligned to the side of the body. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused the scapula to rotate upward or elevate.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

3.7.4.4.1.2 SHOULDER COMPLEX ABDUCTION

• Stabilization

The examiner used one hand over the rib cage on the side to be tested to prevent lateral flexion of the spine by resisting this movement.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner abducted the shoulder by moving the humerus laterally away from the body. The upper extremity was maintained in lateral rotation, neutral flexion and extension during the motion. The end of ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion was felt or attempts to overcome the resistance caused lateral flexion of the spine.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 26: The examiner stabilized the subject's trunk and ribs with one hand to detect and prevent lateral flexion of the spine and movement of the ribs.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to abduct her arm away from the body in the direction of the head. She was asked to raise the arm, keeping it aligned to the side of the body. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused lateral flexion of the spine.

• Goniometer Alignment⁵⁸

- 1. The center of the goniometer was aligned close to the anterior aspect of the acromion process.
- 2. The proximal arm was parallel to the midline of the anterior aspect of the sternum.
- 3. The distal arm was aligned with the anterior midline of the humerus using the lateral epicondyle as a reference.



Figure 27: The extremity was maintained at the end range by the examining table, the examiner hand or the subject's muscle contraction. The examiner aligned the goniometer distal arm with the anterior midline of the humerus and released the scapular stabilization to hold the proximal arm of the goniometer parallel to the sternum.

3.7.4.4.2 SHOULDER FLEXION

• Starting position

The subject was positioned in supine on a table, with the knees flexed to flatten the lumbar spine. The shoulder was positioned in 0 degrees of abduction, adduction and rotation. The elbow was in extension so the tension on the long head of the triceps would not limit the motion. The forearm was in 0 degrees of supination and pronation so that the palm of the hand faced the body.⁵⁸

3.7.4.4.2.1 GLENOHUMERAL FLEXION

Stabilization

The examiner placed one hand over the lateral border of the scapula and prevented posterior tilting, upward rotation or elevation of the scapula by resisting scapular movement.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The shoulder was forward flexed by lifting the humerus off the examining table, bringing the hand up over the subject's head. The arm was kept in neutral abduction and adduction. The end of the movement was determined when resistance to further motion was felt and attempts to overcome the resistance caused upward rotation, posterior tilt or elevation of the scapula.⁵⁸



Figure 28: The examiner stabilized the lateral border of the scapula with one hand and detected attempts of the scapula to move anteriorly and laterally.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to forward flex her arm away from the body in the direction of the head. She was asked to raise the arm keeping it in front (anteriorly) of the body. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain the end position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused the scapula to upwardly rotate, posteriorly tilt or elevate.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

3.7.4.4.2.2 SHOULDER COMPLEX FLEXION

• Stabilization

The examiner placed one hand over the rib cage on the side to be tested to prevent movement of the spine or the ribs.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner forward flexed the arm by lifting the humerus off the examining table, bringing the hand up over the subject's head. The arm was kept in neutral abduction and adduction. The end of the shoulder complex flexion ROM was determined when resistance to further motion was felt and attempts to overcome the resistance caused extension of the spine or motion of the ribs ⁵⁸



Figure 29: The examiner stabilized the subject's trunk and ribs with one hand detecting attempts of the spine to extend and the ribs to move.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to forward flex her arm away from the body in the direction of the head. She was asked to raise the arm keeping it in front (anteriorly) of the body. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistances to further motion stopped the movement or caused extension of the spine or motion of the ribs.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

- 1. The center of the goniometer was aligned over the lateral aspect of the greater tubercle.
- 2. The proximal arm aligned to the midaxillary line of the thorax.
- 3. The distal arm aligned with the lateral midline of the humerus and the lateral epicondyle.



Figure 30: The extremity was maintained at the end range by examiner hand or the subject's muscle contraction. The examiner aligned the distal arm of the goniometer with the lateral epicondyle and the proximal arm of the goniometer with the lateral midline of the thorax.

3.7.4.4.3 SHOULDER EXTENSION

• Starting position

The subject was positioned in prone on a table, with the face turned away from the shoulder being tested. A pillow was not used under the head. The shoulder was placed in 0 degrees of abduction, adduction and rotation. The elbow was slightly flexed so that the tension on the long head of the biceps muscle would not restrict the motion. The forearm was in 0 degrees of supination and pronation so that the palm of the hand faces the body.⁵⁸

3.7.4.4.3.1 GLENOHUMERAL EXTENSION

• Stabilization

The examiner placed one hand over the inferior angle of the scapula to prevent elevation or anterior tilting of the scapula by resisting scapular movement.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner extended the arm off the examining table maintaining the arm in neutral abduction and adduction during the motion. The end of ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion was felt and attempts to overcome the resistance caused anterior tilting or elevation of the scapula.⁵⁸



The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

Figure 31: The examiner stabilized the scapula with one hand and detected attempts of the scapula to anteriorly tilt and to elevate.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to extend her arm away from the body in the direction of the head. She was asked to raise the arm lifting it behind the body. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stoped the movement or caused anterior tilting or elevation of the scapula.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

68

3.7.4.4.3.2 SHOULDER COMPLEX EXTENSION

• Stabilization

The examining table and the weight of the body stabilized the thorax preventing forward flexion of the spine.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner lifted the shoulder off the examining table maintaining the arm in neutral abduction and adduction during the motion. The end of ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion was felt and attempts to overcome the resistance caused forward flexion or rotation of the spine.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 32: The examining table stabilized the subject's body preventing forward flexion of the trunk.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to extend her arm behind her body. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused forward flexion or rotation of the spine. The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

- Goniometer alignment⁵⁸
- 1. The center of the goniometer was aligned over the lateral aspect of the greater tubercle.
- 2. The proximal arm parallel to the midaxillary line of the thorax.
- 3. The distal arm aligned with the lateral midline of the humerus, using the lateral epicondyle of the elbow as reference.



Figure 33: The extremity was maintained at the end range by the examiner hand or the subject's muscle contraction. The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer with the axilar midline and the distal arm of the goniometer with the lateral midline of the humerus, using the lateral epicondyle of the elbow as reference.

3.7.4.4.4 SHOULDER INTERNAL (MEDIAL) ROTATION

• Starting position

The subject was positioned in supine on the table, with the arm being tested in 90 degrees of shoulder abduction. The forearm was perpendicular to the supporting surface and in 0 degrees of supination and pronation so that the palm of the hand faced the feet.

The humerus was resting on the examining table. A pad was placed under the humerus so the humerus was leveled with the acromion process.⁵⁸

3.7.4.4.1 GLENOHUMERAL INTERNAL (MEDIAL) ROTATION

Stabilization

The examiner placed one hand over the superior (upper) trapezius muscle positioning the thumb over the clavicle and the corocoid process and the other fingers over the spine of the scapula. This hand prevented anterior tilting and protraction of the scapula by resisting scapular movement.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner medially rotated the shoulder by moving the forearm anteriorly bringing the palm of the hand toward the floor. The shoulder was maintained in 90 degrees of abduction and the elbow in 90 degrees of flexion during the whole motion. The end of ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion was felt or attempts to overcome the resistance caused anterior tilt or protraction of the scapula.⁵⁸



Figure 34: The examiner stabilized the acromion and the coracoid process of the scapula and detected attempts of the scapula to anteriorly tilt or protract.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to rotate the arm bringing the palm of the hand to face the floor. She was asked to keep the elbow in flexion and the shoulder abducted. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused anterior tilt or protraction of the scapula.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

3.7.4.4.2 SHOULDER COMPLEX INTERNAL (MEDIAL) ROTATION Stabilization

The subject's body weight was used to stabilize the thorax preventing the spine from flexing or rotating.

• Passive motion testing

The examiner medially rotated the shoulder by moving the forearm anteriorly bringing the palm of the hand toward the floor. The shoulder was maintained in 90 degrees of abduction and the elbow in 90 degrees of flexion during the whole motion. The end of ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion was felt or attempts to overcome the resistance caused flexion or rotation of the spine.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 35: The examiner stabilized the distal end of the humerus maintaining the shoulder in 90 degrees of abduction and the elbow in 90 degrees of flexion.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to rotate the arm bringing the palm of the hand to face the floor. She was asked to keep the elbow in flexion and the shoulder abducted. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused flexion or rotation of the spine.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

- 1. The center of the goniometer was aligned with the most protuberant part of the olecranon.
- 2. The proximal arm was aligned perpendicular to the floor.
- 3. The distal arm was aligned with the ulna using the olecranon process and the ulnar styloid process as reference.



Figure 36: The extremity was maintained at the end range by the examiner hand or the subject's muscle contraction. The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer perpendicular to the floor and the distal arm with the ulna using the olecranon process and the ulnar styloid process as reference.

3.7.4.4.5 SHOULDER EXTERNAL (LATERAL) ROTATION

• Starting position

The subject was positioned in supine on a table, with the arm being tested in 90 degrees of shoulder abduction. The forearm was perpendicular to the supporting surface and in 0 degrees of supination and pronation so that the palm of the hand faced the feet. The humerus was resting on the examining table. A pad was place under the humerus so that the humerus was leveled with the acromion process.⁵⁸

3.7.4.4.5.1 GLENOHUMERAL EXTERNAL (LATERAL) ROTATION

• Stabilization

The examiner placed one hand over the superior (upper) trapezius muscle, over the clavicle, the corocoid process and over the spine of the scapula. This hand prevented movement of the clavicle and scapula by resisting posterior tilting or retraction of the scapula.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner laterally rotated the shoulder by moving the forearm posteriorly bringing the dorsal surface of the hand toward the ceiling. The shoulder was kept in 90 degrees of abduction and the elbow in 90 degrees of flexion during the whole motion. The end of ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion was felt or attempts to overcome the resistance caused posterior tilt or retraction of the scapula.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 37: The examiner stabilized the scapula detecting attempts of the scapula to retract or posteriorly tilt.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to rotate the arm bringing the palm of the hand to face the ceiling. She was asked to keep the elbow in flexion and the shoulder abducted. She was

asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused posterior tilt or retraction of the scapula.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

3.7.4.4.5.2 SHOULDER COMPLEX EXTERNAL (LATERAL) ROTATION

• Stabilization

The examining table and the weight of the body stabilized the thorax preventing rotation of the spine.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner laterally rotated the shoulder by moving the forearm posteriorly bringing the dorsal surface of the hand toward the floor. The shoulder was kept in 90 degrees of abduction and the elbow in 90 degrees of flexion during the whole motion. The end of ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion was felt or attempts to overcome the resistance caused extension or rotation of the spine.⁵⁸



Figure 38: The examiner stabilized the distal end of the humerus maintaining the shoulder in 90 degrees of abduction and the elbow in 90 degrees of flexion.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to rotate the arm bringing the palm of the hand to face the ceiling. She was asked to keep the elbow in flexion and the shoulder abducted. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused extension or rotation of the spine.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

- 1. The center of the goniometer was aligned with the most protuberant part of the olecranon.
- 2. The proximal arm was aligned perpendicular to the floor.
- 3. The distal arm was aligned with the ulna using the olecranon process and the ulnar styloid process as reference.



Figure 39: The extremity was maintained at the end range by the examiner hand or the subject's muscle contraction. The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer perpendicular to the floor and the distal arm with the ulna using the olecranon process and the ulnar styloid process as reference.

3.7.4.5 ELBOW RANGE OF MOTION

3.7.4.5.1 ELBOW FLEXION

• Starting position

The subject was positioned in supine with the shoulder in 0 degrees of flexion, extension, and abduction so that the arm was close to the side of the body. A pad was place under the humerus so that the humerus was leveled with the acromion process. The forearm was fully supinated with the palm of the hand facing the ceiling.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner held the humerus with one hand to prevent shoulder flexion from occuring.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner flexed the elbow by moving the hand towards that shoulder. The forearm was maintained in supination during the whole motion. The end of ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion was felt or attempts to overcome the resistance caused flexion of the shoulder.⁵⁸



The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

Figure 40: The examiner stabilized the humerus with one hand in a position so it would not limit the motion.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to flex the elbow by bringing the hand towards the shoulder keeping the arm by the side of the body. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused flexion of the shoulder.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

- 1. The center of the goniometer was aligned with the lateral epicondyle of the elbow.
- 2. The proximal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the humerus using the center of the acromion process as reference.
- 3. The distal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the radius, using the radial head and radial styloid process as references.



Figure 41: The proximal arm of the goniometer was aligned with the lateral midline of the humerus and the distal arm with the lateral midline of the radius using the radial styloid process as reference.

3.7.4.5.2 ELBOW EXTENSION

• Starting position

The subject was positioned in supine on a table with the shoulder in 0 degrees of flexion, extension, and abduction so that the arm was close to the side of the body. A pad was place under the humerus so that the humerus was leveled with the acromion process. The forearm was fully supinated with the palm of the hand facing the ceiling.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner held the humerus with one hand to prevent shoulder flexion from occuring.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner extended the elbow by moving the hand dorsally toward the examining table. The end of ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion was felt or attempts to overcome the resistance caused extension of the shoulder.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 42: The examiner used a towel under the humerus to allow the elbow to fully extend. The examiner stabilized the humerus to prevent rotation, abduction and extension of the humerus.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to extend the elbow by moving the hand towards the examining table. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and to maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused extension of the shoulder The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

- Goniometer alignment⁵⁸
- 1. The center of the goniometer was aligned with the lateral epicondyle of the elbow.
- 2. The proximal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the humerus using the center of the acromion process as reference.
- 3. The distal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the radius, using the radial head and radial styloid process as references.



Figure 43: The proximal arm of the goniometer was aligned with the lateral midline of the humerus and the distal arm with the lateral midline of the radius using the radial styloid process as reference.

3.7.4.5.3 FOREARM PRONATION

• Starting position

The subject was sitting on a table, with the shoulder in 0 degrees of flexion, extension, abduction, adduction, and rotation so that the arm was close to the body. The elbow was flexed to 90 degrees and the forearm supported by the examiner. The hand was positioned midway between pronation and supination so the thumb pointed towards the ceiling.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner held the humerus with one hand to prevent shoulder medial rotation and abduction from occuring.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner pronated the forearm by moving the distal radius in a circular direction so that the palm of the hand faced the floor. The end of ROM was determined when resistance to further motion was felt or attempts to overcome the resistance caused medial rotation or abduction of the shoulder.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 44: The examiner used one hand to hold the elbow close to the subject's body in 90 degrees of elbow flexion, helping to prevent medial rotation and abduction of the shoulder.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to rotate the forearm bringing the palm of the hand to face the floor while maintaining the elbow flexed and the arm close to the body. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused medial rotation or abduction of the shoulder.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was aligned laterally and proximally to the ulnar styloid process.

2. The proximal arm of the goniometer was parallel to the anterior midline of the humerus.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the dorsal aspect of the forearm just proximal to the styloid process of the radius and ulna, where the forearm was most leveled and free of muscle bulk. The distal arm was parallel to the styloid process of the radius and ulna.



Figure 45: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer parallel to the anterior midline of the humerus and the distal arm of the goniometer parallel to the styloid process of the radius and ulna.

3.7.4.5.4 FOREARM SUPINATION

• Starting position

The subject was sitting on a table, with the shoulder in 0 degrees of flexion, extension, abduction, adduction, and rotation so that the arm was close to the body. The elbow was flexed to 90 degrees and the forearm supported by the examiner. The hand was positioned midway between pronation and supination so the thumb pointed towards the ceiling.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner held the distal end of the humerus to prevent shoulder lateral rotation and adduction.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner supinated the forearm by moving the forearm in a dorsal direction so that the palm of the hand faced the ceiling. The end of the ROM was determined when resistance to further motion occurred or attempts to overcome the resistance caused lateral rotation or adduction of the shoulder.⁵⁸



The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

Figure 46: The examiner used one hand to hold the elbow close to the subject's body in 90 degrees of elbow flexion, helping to prevent lateral rotation and adduction of the shoulder.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to rotate the forearm bringing the back of the hand to face the floor while maintaining the elbow flexed and arm close to the body. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused lateral rotation or adduction of the shoulder. The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

- Goniometer alignment⁵⁸
- 1. The center of the goniometer was aligned medially and proximally to the ulnar styloid process.
- 2. The proximal arm of the goniometer was parallel to the anterior midline of the humerus.
- 3. The distal arm was aligned with the anterior aspect of the forearm just proximal to the styloid process of the radius and ulna, where the forearm was most leveled and free of muscle bulk. The distal arm was parallel to the styloid process of the radius and ulna.



Figure 47: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer parallel to the anterior midline of the humerus and the distal arm of the goniometer parallel to the styloid process of the radius and ulna.

3.7.4.6 WRIST RANGE OF MOTION

3.7.4.6.1 WRIST FLEXION

• Starting position

The subject was sitting next to a support surface with the shoulder abducted to 90 degrees and the elbow flexed to 90 degrees. The forearm was positioned midway between pronation and supination in a way that the palm of the hand faced the floor. The forearm was resting on the supporting surface and the hand was free to move.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner held the radius and ulna to prevent supination and pronation of the forearm.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner flexed the wrist by pushing the dorsal surface of the third metacarpal towards the floor. The examiner avoided ulnar and radial deviation and finger flexion while moving the hand to minimize muscle restrictions. The end of ROM was determined as the point where resistance to further motion was felt and attempts to overcome the resistance caused the forearm to lift off the supporting surface.⁵⁸


Figure 48: The subject's forearm was supported by the examining table leaving sufficient space for the hand to complete the motion.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to flex the wrist by bringing the palm of the hand in the direction of the floor, keeping the forearm resting on the table and elbow flexed. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused the forearm to lift off the supporting surface.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was aligned with the lateral aspect of the wrist over the triquetrum.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the midline of the ulna using the olecranon and the ulnar styloid process as reference.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the fifth metacarpal.



Figure 49: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer with the midline of the ulna and the distal arm with the lateral midline of the fifth metacarpal bone.

3.7.4.6.2 WRIST EXTENSION

• Starting position

The subject was sitting next to a support surface with the shoulder abducted to 90 degrees and the elbow flexed to 90 degrees. The forearm was positioned midway between pronation and supination in a way that the palm of the hand faced the floor. The forearm was resting on the supporting surface and the hand was free to move.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner held the radius and ulna preventing pronation and supination of the forearm to occur.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner extended the wrist by pushing evenly across the palmar surface of the metacarpals, moving the dorsal part of the hand in the direction of the ceiling. The examiner avoided ulnar and radial deviation and finger flexion while moving the hand to minimize muscle restrictions. The end of ROM was determined as the point where resistance to further motion was felt and attempts to overcome the resistance caused the forearm to lift off the supporting surface.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

Figure 50: The subject's forearm was supported by the examining table leaving sufficient space for the hand to complete the motion.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to extend the wrist by bringing the dorsal part of the hand in the direction of the ceiling, keeping the forearm resting on the table and elbow flexed. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused the forearm to lift off the supporting surface.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was aligned with the lateral aspect of the wrist over the triquetrum.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the midline of the ulna using the olecranon and the ulnar styloid process as reference.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the lateral midline of the fifth metacarpal.



Figure 51: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer with the midline of the ulna and the distal arm with the lateral midline of the fifth metacarpal bone.

3.7.4.6.3 WRIST ULNAR DEVIATION

• Starting position

The subject was sitting next to a support surface with the shoulder abducted to 90 degrees and the elbow flexed to 90 degrees. The forearm was positioned midway between

pronation and supination in a way that the palm of the hand faced the floor. The forearm and hand was resting on the supporting surface.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner held the radius and ulna preventing pronation and supination of the forearm and elbow flexion beyond 90 degrees to occur.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner performed ulnar deviation by moving the hand towards the little finger. The end of ROM was determined as the point where resistance to further motion was felt and attempts to overcome the resistance caused the elbow to flex or extend.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 52: The examiner stabilized the subject's forearm to prevent extension of the elbow beyond 90 degrees. The examiner avoided moving the wrist into either flexion or extension.

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to move her hand towards the little finger keeping the wrist in neutral between flexion and extension, the forearm resting on the table and elbow flexed. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stoped the movement or caused the elbow to flex or extend.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment

1. The center of the goniometer was aligned with the dorsal aspect of the wrist over the midpoint of the radio carpal joint.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the dorsal midline of the forearm using the lateral epicondyle as reference.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the dorsal midline of the third metacarpal.



Figure 53: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer with the dorsal midline of the forearm and the distal arm of the goniometer with the dorsal midline of the third metacarpal bone.

3.7.4.6.4 WRIST RADIAL DEVIATION

• Starting position

The subject was sitting next to a support surface with the shoulder abducted to 90 degrees and the elbow flexed to 90 degrees. The forearm was positioned midway between pronation and supination in a way that the palm of the hand faced the floor. The forearm and hand were resting on the supporting surface.⁵⁸

• Stabilization

The examiner held the radius and ulna to prevent supination and pronation of the forearm and elbow flexion beyond 90 degrees.⁵⁸

• Passive motion testing

The examiner performed radial deviation by moving the hand towards the thumb. The end of ROM was determined as the point where resistance to further motion was felt and attempts to overcome the resistance caused the elbow to flex or extend.⁵⁸

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.



Figure 54: The examiner stabilized the subject's forearm to prevent flexion of the elbow beyond 90 degrees. The examiner avoided moving the wrist into either flexion or extension

• Active motion testing

The subject was asked to move the hand towards the thumb keeping the wrist in neutral between flexion and extension, the forearm resting on the table and elbow flexed. She was asked to move the arm as far as possible and maintain that position while the examiner measured the range of motion. The end of the ROM was determined when the resistance to further motion stopped the movement or caused the elbow to flex or extend.

The opposite limb was tested in a similar fashion.

• Goniometer alignment⁵⁸

1. The center of the goniometer was aligned with the dorsal aspect of the wrist over the midpoint of the radio carpal joint.

2. The proximal arm was aligned with the dorsal midline of the forearm using the lateral epicondyle as reference.

3. The distal arm was aligned with the dorsal midline of the third metacarpal.



Figure 55: The examiner aligned the proximal arm of the goniometer with the dorsal midline of the forearm and the distal arm of the goniometer with the dorsal midline of the third metacarpal bone.

CHAPTER 4: RESULTS

4.1 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The statistical program SPSS 13.0 for Windows was used for all data analyses. Descriptive analysis (mean, standard deviation, range and 95% confidence interval) of the values of range of motion for each age group were performed. Descriptive analysis was also used to analyze the occupation, type of physical activity, upper and lower extremity dominance, use of hormonal contraceptive method, and hormone replacement therapy. A one-way ANOVA with a Bonferroni post hoc test was used to see if there was a significant difference between height and weight for the different age groups. A t-test was used to analyze differences of the ROM values between one east Indian subject and the values of ROM for age groups. This analysis was performed to test if there was a difference between the ROM values for the east Indian subjects and white subjects.

An intraclass correlation coefficient two way mixed (ICC 3,1) was used to analyze the intrarater reliability. The model (ICC3,1) was selected because it is used to test intrarater reliability with multiple scores from the same rater.⁶¹ The ICC was used because it reflected both agreement within and between subjects taking into consideration variations in the measurement systems such as characteristics of the rater and/or subjects.⁶¹. The standard error of measurement (SEM) was calculated using an F-test. The F-test (variance) is normally used to calculate ICC and the SEM is calculated taking the square root of the total difference within subjects. The standard error of measurement (SEM) represents the random error due to biological or mechanical variation.⁶ For clinical purposes, an ICC of 0.75 is considered excellent, a range from 0.40 to 0.75 is considered fair to good, and a range from 0 to 0.40 is considered poor.⁷

A comparison between the values of ROM of both sides of the body (right and left) and the age groups was analyzed using a two-way ANOVA. The ANOVA was the statistical analysis of choice because it allowed comparisons between means and allowed the performance of interaction testing between independent groups.³⁶ A Bonferroni post hoc test was performed to see if there was a difference between each age group for each side (right and left) separately and if there was a difference between sides (right and left) for each age group separately. A value of p<0.01 was determined as a statistical significant difference.

A conservative alpha value of 0.01 was adopted for this study to avoid a type error I.³⁶ Confidence intervals were reported for all comparisons to confirm that statistically significant results did not contained zero in their confidence interval.

A two-way ANOVA and a Bonferroni post hoc test were also used to analyze if there was a significant difference in ROM between dominant and non-dominant sides for each age group separately. A value of p<0.01 was determined as a statistical significant difference.

Post hoc power calculation was performed for the interaction between age groups and interaction between sides. Power was given by SPSS for the two-way ANOVA output.

4.2 PILOT STUDY

The Intraclass Correlation Coefficient (ICC) for intrarater reliability was greater than 0.70 for almost all ranges of motion measured. Only six motions had an ICC of less than 0.70. These motions were: left passive eversion ICC= 0.62, right active and passive inversion ICC= 0.68 and ICC=0.65 respectively, left active knee extension ICC= 0.66, left passive knee extension ICC= 0.69, left active elbow flexion ICC= 0.66. All of the standard errors of measurement (SEM) were smaller than 7.28 degrees showing variability within the one expected as measurement error for the goniometer.^{14,26,52,79} The values of ICC and SEM (standard error of measurements) are available on Table 1.

4.3 DEMOGRAPHICS

There were 90 women assessed in this study from 4 different age groups. There were 30 women in the 18 to 29 year age group, 20 in the 30 to 39 year age group, 20 in the 40 to 49 year age group and 20 in the 50 to 59 year age group

The descriptive characteristics of the groups regarding weight, height, level of physical activity (IPAQ), amount of time spent sitting per day, number of women who had gone through menopause, used hormonal replacement therapy, used a hormonal contraceptive and the length of time they used hormonal contraceptive are presented on Table 2. Table 1: Intraclass correlation coeficient (ICC) and standard error measurement (SEM)

1	
values.	

		ACT	IVE		PASIVE						
JOINT MOVEMENTS	RIG	HT	LE	FT	RIG	HT	LE	FT			
	ICC	SEM	ICC	SEM	ICC	SEM	ICC	SEM			
Ankle range of motion											
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)	0.86	1.91	0.72	2.96	0.75	2.77	0.82	2.16			
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)	0.97	2.70	0.97	2.80	0.88	5.37	0.93	3.83			
Eversion (tarsal joint)	0.96	2.70	0.94	4.45	0.75	4.94	0.62*	7.28			
Inversion (tarsal joint)	0.68*	4.12	0.87	2.83	0.65*	4.70	0.7 8	2.97			
Knee range of motion											
Flexion	0.95	1.41	0.80	2.50	0.74	2.73	0.70	2.39			
Extension	0.92	1.79	0.66*	2.51	0.84	1.51	0.69*	1.51			
Hip range of motion											
Abduction	0.98	3.41	0.91	2.57	0.99	2.87	0.87	3.36			
Adduction	0.91	1.47	0.90	1.30	0.94	1.22	0.88	1.47			
Flexion	0.99	1.27	0.99	2.00	0.99	2.34	0.98	3.09			
Extension	0.81	2.29	0.72	1.81	0.72	2.66	0.84	1.88			
Internal rotation	0.88	2.52	0.93	1.78	0.86	2.51	0.93	1.89			
External rotation	0.97	1.55	0.89	1.44	0.92	2.33	0.76	2.18			
Shoulder range of motion											
Abduction											
Glenohumeral abduction	0.98	3.52	0.97	4.60	0.92	5.80	0.88	5.72			
Shoulder complex abduction	0.92	2.21	0.98	2.25	0.93	3.18	0.95	3.71			
Flexion											
Glenohumeral flexion	0.99	2.67	0.97	6.63	0.99	4.70	0.99	4.12			
Shoulder complex flexion	0.97	2.18	0.96	2.35	0.98	2.11	0.97	1.70			
Extension											
Glenohumeral extension	0.97	1.74	0.89	3.18	0.87	2.81	0.72	6.31			
Shoulder complex extension	0.96	2.85	0.91	3.63	0.96	2.65	0.92	2.59			
Internal (medial) rotation											
Glenohumeral internal rotation	0.78	5.69	0.97	3.21	0.96	2.53	0.97	3.02			
Shoulder complex internal rotation	0.94	3.56	0.86	5.08	0.99	1.28	0.95	3.28			
External (lateral) rotation											
Glenohumeral external rotation	0.96	3.38	0.93	3.57	0.76	7.16	0.92	3.22			
Shoulder complex external rotation	0.91	3.39	0.83	5.74	0.94	3.06	0.96	2.59			
Elbow range of motion											
Flexion	0.93	2.88	0.66*	5.81	0.87	3.85	0.94	1.41			
Extension	0.81	3.03	0.72	2.53	0.87	2.05	0.89	1.93			
Pronation	0.87	2.61	0.89	2.89	0.75	3.98	0.91	2.52			
Supination	0.95	2.41	0.97	2.45	0.94	2.55	0.95	2.77			
Wrist range of motion											
Flexion	0.75	3.29	0.76	2.82	0.84	3.39	0.81	4.32			
Extension	0.90	3.16	0.92	2.80	0.73	3.31	0.90	2.55			
Ulnar deviation	0.85	4.41	0.97	1.87	0.83	4.00	0.87	3.91			
Radial deviation	0.88	3.15	0.81	2.88	0.82	2.67	0.79	3.31			

* values with ICC smaller than 0.70

The descriptive characteristics of the groups regarding weight, height, level of physical activity (IPAQ), amount of time spent sitting per day, number of women who had gone through menopause, used hormonal replacement therapy, used a hormonal contraceptive and the length of time they used hormonal contraceptive are presented on Table 2.

The results of the one way ANOVA showed that there was no statistically significant difference in weight between age groups (p=0.384). There was a statistically significant difference in height between age groups (p=0.001). A Bonferroni post hoc test showed statistically significant difference only between the 18 to 29 and 50 to 59 age groups (p=0.001), however, there was a trend to decrease height with an increase in age.

According to the definition of Caucasian women¹, west Asian and east Indian individuals could be included in this study. One east Indian women from the 40 to 49 age group was included in this study. A T-test was used to see if there was a significant difference between her ROM values and the average of the results found for her age group. There was no statistical significant difference between the values (p=0.038) of her ROM and the mean of the population.

The demographics for occupation categorized according to the National Occupational Classification (NOC) developed by Human Resources Development Canada in 1993 is presented in Table 3. Table 2: Descriptive statistics of sample characteristics. The percentages presented in the table are: percentage of women who had gone through menopause, percentage of women who used hormonal replacement therapy and percentage of women who used a hormonal contraceptive.

	18-2	9	30-3	9	40-4	9	50-5	i9	OVER	ALL
	n=3	0	n=2	0	n=2	0	n=20		n=90	
Demographics	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD
Age	23.6	2.7	32.4	2.6	45.5	2.7	54.3	2.8	37.2	12.4
Weight	62.8	10.6	6 8 .0	16.9	66.8	12.5	68.5	11.9	66.1	12.9
Height	167.5	5.7	165.8	6.4	162.8	4.8	161.1	5.9	164.6	6.2
Level of Physical Activity	2.6	0.7	2.4	0.7	2.0	0.5	2.0	0.7	2.3	0.7
Hours per day sitting	6.8	3.0	6.5	2.9	6.3	2.3	5.9	3.1	6.8	3.0
Menopause	0		0		10% (r	n=2)	65% (n	=13)	16.7% ()	n=15)
Use of Hormonal Replacement Therapy	0		0		10% (r	n=2)	0		2.2%	(2)
Use of Hormonal Contraceptive	56.7% (1	n=17)	20% (r	n=4)	10% (r	n=2)	0		25.6% (1	n=23)
Years of Use of Contraceptive	4.8	2.9	6.8	5.1	7.0	1.4	х	х	5.3	3.3

Table 3: National Occupational Classification for all the participants for each age group.

(Values presented in number of people).

National Occupational Classification	18-29	30-39	40-49	50-59
0 management occupations	'			
1 business, finance and administration occupations		1		
2 natural applied occupations			1	
3 health occupations	1		1	
4 occupations in social science, education, government service and religion	1	2	11	
5 occupations in art, culture, recreation and sport		1		
6 sales and service occupations	5		2	
7 trade, transport and equipment operators and related occupations				
8 occupations unique to primary industry				
9 occupations unique to processing, manufacturing and utilities				
RETIRED				
STUDENT	23	16	5	

4.4 RANGE OF MOTION

The primary objective of this study was to add to the data base of women's range of motion for each age group. Tables with the mean, standard deviation of the ROM for each side (right, left and overall mean between right and left) and for each age group and an overall group (all age groups combined) are presented on Table 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10.

The results of this study did not show a significant difference in ROM between age groups for the majority of motions. The p values and confidence interval for this comparison are presented in Tables 11, 12, 13, 14 for active and Tables 15, 16, 17, 18 for passive motions. The results are presented for each motion for each side separately (right and left) and for the overall ROM (mean of right and left side).

There were some ranges of motion that were significantly different between age groups. The majority of these changes occurred between the 20's age group and the 50's age group. The results showed that, for some motions, there was a decrease in ROM with age but this change was small throughout the years and was only significant when comparing the younger group with the older group

Table 4: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive ankle ROM for each

							Age Gr	oups				
			18-2	29	30-3	9	40-4	9	50-5	59	OVER	ALL
			n=3	0	n=2		n=2	0	n=2	0	n=9	0
Ankle ROM			MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)		right	11.2	6.3	16.6	10.2	13.4	7.0	16.8	8.4	14.1	8.1
	passive	left	9.3	8.7	12.6	13.3	12.8	8.1	13.9	8.0	11.8	9.7
		overall	10.3	7.6	14.6	11.9	13.1	7.5	15.3	8.2	13.0	9.0
		right	8.6	5.8	12.1	11.5	10,4	7.0	11.2	8.9	10.3	8.3
	active	left	8.5	7.0	10.6	12.9	7.5.		11.2	9.5	9.3	
		overall	8.6	6.4	.11.3	-12.1	8.9	6.5	11.2	9.1	9.8	. 8.6
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	right	51.1	21.3	57.6	16.5	62.5	6.5	60.9	8.4	57.2	15.9
	passive	left	55.5	24.9	61.4	16.8	66.9	5.5	61.5	11.2	60.6	17.7
		overall	53.3	23.1	59.5	16.6	64.7	6.4	61.2	9.8	58.9	16.9
ac		right	50.4	21.5	53.0	18.3	58.5	8.9	- 59.7	7.8	54.9	-16.4
	active	lefi	52.5	24.9	61.4	16.2	64.2	6.9	59.6	12.3	58.6	17.9
		overall	51.5	23.1	57.2	17.6	61,3	8.4	59.6	10.2	56.7	17.2
Eversion (tarsal joint)		right	31.8	8.3	33.0	13.2	29.0	7.7	39.3	10.9	33.1	10.5
	passive	left	35.8	10.2	33.7	11.4	29.3	8.4	33.8	8.3	33.4	9.9
	•	overall	33.8	9.5	33.3	12.2	29.1	8.0	36.5	9.9	33.3	10.2
		right		-12.3	26.5	. 14.3	21,4	9.7	33.2	9,4	28.2	12.3
	active		31.3 -	11.8		12.4	21.4	8.3	30.9	11:3	28.2	11.6
		overall	31.1	12.0	27.0	13.2	21.4	8.9	32.0	10.3	28.2	11.9
Inversion (tarsal joint)		right	42.6	7.1	47.4	8.3	52.3	9.9	48.9	9.2	47.2	9.1
,	passive	-	43.9	7.8	46.2	8.4	51.3	8.4	45.7	9.8	46.4	8.8
	-	overall	43.3	7.4	46.8	8.3	51.8	9.0	47.3	9.5	46.8	9.0
	() Company	right.	43.9	9.0	44.5		47,7	9.2	45.7	9.1	45.2	9.0
	active		41.9	10.1	42.6	8.1	48.3	-11.2	44.0	10.6	43.9	10.2
		overall	42.9		43.5	8.5	48.0	10.1	44.8	9.8	44.6	9.6

side (right and left) separately and for both sides overall.

Table 5: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive knee ROM for each

side (right and left) separately and for both sides overall.

							Age Gr	oups				
			18-2	9	30-3	9	40-4	9	50-5	9	OVER/	ALL.
			n=3	0	n=2	0	n=2	D	n=2	0	n=9	0
	Knee ROM		MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD
Flexion		right	149.8	7.3	150.0	7.0	148.4	4.9	147.3	4.1	149.0	6.1
	passive	left	148.2	5.3	146.9	7.0	147.5	4.9	145.7	5.6	147.2	5.7
		overall	149.0	6.4	148.4	7.1	147.9	4.9	146.5	4.9	148.1	6.0
		right	143.6	7.2	143.2	5.7	141.0	5.5	139.9	4.9	142.1	6,1
	active	left	141.3	6.4	141.1	5,9	140.8	- 5.2	136.6	5.8	140.1	6.1
	1994 S	overall	142.4	6.9	142.1	5.8	140.9	5.3	138:2	5,5.	141.1	6.2
Extension	200000000000000000000000000000000000000	right	0.8	10.0	1.0	17.2	5.8	4.2	4.3	4.9	2.7	10.4
	passive	left	2.5	4.0	2.5	17.1	6.7	3.8	5.4	6.2	4.1	9.1
		overall	1.6	7.6	1.8	16.9	6.2	4.0	4.9	5.5	3.4	9.8
		right	4.7	. 4.9	2.3	17.7	7.1	4.2	6.2		5.0	9,4
	active	left	4.0	5.2	4.3	18.4	7.6	4.3	7.6	61	5.6	
		overall	4.3	5.0	3.3	17.8	7.3	4.2	6.8	5.8	5.3	9.6

Table 6: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive hip ROM for each side

							Age Gr	oups				
			18-2		30-3	9	40-4		50-5		OVER	ALL
			n=3	0	n=2	0	n=2	0	n=2	0	n=9	0
Hip ROM			MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD
Abduction		right	60.7	8.4	62.1	6.1	62.8	6.0	66.6	7.1	62.8	7.4
	passive	left	60.0	8.8	61.2	5.4	60.6	6.5	63.8	6.4	61.2	7.2
		overall	60.3	8.5	61.6	5.7	61.7	6.3	65.2	6.8	62.0	7.3
		right	61.7	9.5	64.8	5.4	64.6	7,5	65.4	7.9	63.8	8,6
	active	left	59.3	10.6	61.3	4.8	61.5	8.2	64.6	6.0	61.4	8.2
		overall	60.5	10,1	63.0	5.4	63.0	8.0	65.0	6.9	62.61	8.2
Adduction		right	15.0	11.0	15.3	4.5	14.3	4.2	12.9	3.9	14.4	7.2
	passive	left	15.5	12.1	14.8	7.2	12.7	3.8	12.7	5.1	14.1	8.3
		overall	15.3	11.5	15.1	6.0	13.5	4.0	12.8	4.5	14.3	7.8
	10.00	right.	17.4	10.4	14.2	5.6		6.2	14.8	3.5	15.6,	
	active	left	16.3	12.0	12.5	4.3	12,1	5.7	12,4	6.1	13.6	8.
		overall	16.9	11.1	13,4	5.0	13.7	6.1	13.6	5.1.	- 14.6	7.9
Flexion		right	131.2	9.8	132.5	8.6	130.4	6.8	123.3	6.6	129.5	8.8
	passive	left	134.6	11.2	129.3	10.8	129.4	7.0	125.0	5.7	130.1	9.8
		overall	132.9	10.6	130.9	9.8	129.9	6.8	124.1	6.1	129.8	9.3
		right	123.3	16.7	118.3	12.0	116.5	6.6	- 113.1	6.5	118.4.	, 12,
	active	left	122.5	-16.9	110,9	7.6	113,4	5.1	110.8	7.8	115.3	12.
		overall	122.9	16.7	114.6		114.9	6.0	111.9	7.1	116.8	12.
Extension		right	13.2	5.5	13.1	4.0	12.2	4.8	12.7	4.1	12.8	4.1
	passive	left	14.9	3.9	14.3	3.5	13.3	5.8	13.1	4.2	14.0	4.4
	1.	overall	14.1	4.8	13.7	3.8	12.8	5.3	12.9	4.1	13.4	4.6
		right	13.1	5.6	11.9	4.6	10.9	4.8	11.3	5.8	119	5.
	active		13.7	5.3	13.8	5.9	11.1	. 5.9	12.3	4.4	12.8	5.4
		overall	13.4	5.4	12.8	. 5.3 ;	11.0	5.3	11.8	5.1	12.4	S.,
Internal rotation		right	44.1	7.1	43.2	7.6	42.0	6.6	41.2	6.5	42.8	6.9
	passive		41.5	7.3	39.2	5.9	41.4	7.2	40.5	6.9	40.7	6.8
		overall	42.8	7.2	41.2	7.0	41.7	6.8	40.8	6.6	41.7	6.9
		right	36.2	8.6		7.5	34:6	5.9	36.6	7.9	35.9	7.(
	active.		32.4	7.2	33.8	4.5	33.4	6.3	33.3	9,1	33.1	6.9
		overall	34,3.	8.1	35.0	6.2	34.0	6.0	34.9	8.6	- 34.5	
External rotation		right	37.6	8.4	36.1	6.9	33.8	6.9	30.9	4.8	34.9	7.4
	passive		38.2	5.8	35.7	6.1	32.0	7.1	33.8	5.9	35.3	6.6
		overall	37.9	7.2	35.9	6.4	32.9	7.0	32.3	5.5	35.1	7.(
		right	25.4	7.6	21.8	6.3	22.0	6.4	21.5	6.7	23,0	
	active	left	28.7	6.5	26.2		25.3	6,5	25.4	4.7	26.6	, <u>6</u> .4
		overall	27.0	7.2	24.0	427.L	23.6	6.6	23.4	6.0	24.8	6.6

(right and left) separately and for both sides overall.

Table 7: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive shoulder ROM

(abduction, flexion and extension) for each side (right and left) separately and

							Age Gr	oups				
			18-2		30-3		40-4		50-5		OVER	
			n=3		n=2		n=2		n=2		n=9	the second second
Shoulder ROM	<u> </u>		MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD
Glenohumeral abduction		right	92.0	17.0	81.5	17.7	80.4	8.7	85.0	25.7	85.5	18.5
	passive	U	89.3	16.2	79.6	18.3	80.7	8.9	85.2	29.5	84.3	19.4
	pussive	overall	90.7	16.5	80.6	17.8	80.6	8.7	85.1	27.3	84.9	18.9
		right	87.5	17.1		18.4	79.6	14.0	83.9	26.3	83.1	19.2
	active	left	83.8	18.4	77.7	22.0	74.7	12:1	78.9	27.7	79.3	20.5
		overall	85.7	17.7	78.5	20.0	77.1	13.2	81.4	26.8	81.2	19.9
Shoulder complex abduction		right	188.0	8.2	187.2	4.2	188.0	4.8	182.0	27.5	186.5	14.1
	passive	left	191.8	11.1	193.0	3.1	190.2	6.1	184.1	25.6	190.0	14.2
		overall	189.9	9.9	190.1	4.7	189.1	5.5	183.1	26.2	188.2	14.2
		right	189,4	6.6	188.3	5.1	187.2	4.5	182.5*	26.1	187.1	13,3
	active	left	189,2	11.6	187.5	24.7	189.6	6.4	183.8	- 26.4=	187,7	18.3
		overall	189.3	9.4	187.9	17.6	188.4	5.6	183,1*	25.9	187.4	16.0
Flexion												
Glenohumeral flexion		right	48.6	13.9	36.4	13.3	41.6	13.4	36.9	14.1	41.7	14.5
	passive		45.2	14.0	40.2	15.2	37.1	10.7	40.9	16.8	41.3	14.4
		overall	46.9	14.0	38.3	14.3	39.3	12.2	38.9	15.4	41.5	14,4
		nght	39,1	16.0	37.5	15.3	34.7	14.4	36.8	13.3	37.3	14-8
	active		41.7	19,1	38.1	14.2	34.4	11.1	38.6	18.1	38.6	16.3
	÷.	overall	******	17.5	37.8	14.6	34.5	12.7	37.7	15.7	37.9	15.5
Shoulder complex flexion		righ	190.7	12.0	187.6	11.3	186.1	9.7	189.6	7.2	188.7	10.4
	passive		193.5	10.5	189.9	9.8	184.7	10.2	187.6	7.9	189.4	10.2
		overall	192.1 187.2	11.3	188.7 183 9	10.5 8.5	185.4 181.5	9.8 8.5	188.6 185.2	7.5	189.1 184.7	10.3
	active	right	187.2	10.5	184.2	8.9	181.0	9.4	183.7		184.2	9.5
	active		186.9		184.1	8.6	181.3	. 2.4 8.9	100.7	3.1	184.5	9.5
Extension		w rorduy				0.0	********					
Glenohumeral extension		right	26.7	9.0	24.4	7.3	25.2	5.9	22.6	6.4	24.9	7.5
	passive	left	29.7	10.5	28.7	6.7	27.0	10.9	27.4	8.5	28.4	9.4
		overall	28.2	9.8	26.6	7.2	26.1	8.7	25.0	7.8	26.6	8.6
		right	24.6	8.8	. 23.2	5.1	21.0	6.9	21.8	5.8	22.8	
	active	left	27.2	8.8	26.9	7.8	24.2	9.1	24.5	8.5	25.9	8.6
		overall	25.9	8.8	25.0	6.8	22.6	8.2	23.2	73	24.3	8.0
Shoulder complex extension		right	72.8	9.9	65.8	11.6	67.4	13.9	64.9	12.7	68.3	12.1
	passive	left	73.5	13.4	70.1	11.1	70.3	12.7	68.4	11.4	70.9	12.3
	09379 2 385549-544	overall	73.2	11.7	67.9	11.4	68.9	13.2	66.6	12.0	69.6	12.3
		right	57.1	12.8	51.6	11.4		11:2		15.0	53.7	12.8
	active		60.3	119	54.5	14,0	57.7	11.1	52.8	12.3	56.7	12.3
	a	overall -	58.7	12.4	53.0	12.7	56.0	11.1	51.4	13.61	55.2	12.7

for both sides overall.

Table 8: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive shoulder ROM

(internal rotation) for each side (right and left) separately

and for both sides overall.

							Age Gr	oups				
			18-2		30-3		40-4		50-5		OVER	ALL
			n=3		n=2		n=2		n=20		n=9	
Shoulder ROM			MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD
Internal rotation												
Glenohumeral internal rotation		right	61.2	16.6	58.6	10.9	56.9	11.0	63.1	11.9	60.1	13.3
	passive	left	70.4	17.0	62.7	10.1	65.9	10.3	69.5	15.2	67.5	14.(
		overall	65.8	17.3	60.6	10.6	61.4	11.5	66.3	13.9	63.8	14.1
	25.66	right	57.4	17.1	58.9	11.5	57.4	11:9	60.3	8.9	58,4	= 13.
	active	left	64:0	16.3	62.5	9.8	64.8	10.5	66,2	12.9	64,3	13.0
		overall	60.7	16.9	60.7	10.7	61.7	11.7	63.2	11.4	61,4	13
Shoulder complex internal rotation		right	89.4	16.0	90.7	12.1	91.4	16.4	92.9	11.3	90.9	14.2
	passive	left	95.1	16.5	96.3	12.5	99.7	11.5	101.4	12.7	97.8	13.8
		overall	92.2	16.3	93.5	12.5	95.6	14.6	97.2	12.6	94.3	14.4
	e es	right	88.7	15.3	86.1	11.5	85.4	14.7	90,7	10.1	87.8	13.
	active	left	92.0	15.1	91.4	10.6	94.1	13.4	97.8	12.4	93.6	13.2
		overall	90.4	15.1	88.8	11.2	89.7	14,6	94,2	11.7	90.7	13.
External rotation					****				****			
Glenohumeral external rotation		right	103.6	10.2	92.2	12.5	94.4	14.0	87.4	10.1	95.4	13.0
	passive	left	97.0	11.5	92.2	9.0	90.0	11.0	85.8	7.6	91.9	10.8
		overall	100.3	11.3	92.2	10.7	92.2	12.6	86.6	8.9	93.6	12.1
		right	98,4	12.4	88.8	13.2	91.6	- 13.9.	85.6.	8.5	91.9.	.13.0
	active	left	92.1	11.7	85.3	8.0	8315	12:4	80/1	9.6	86.0	11.5
	- seed of the	overall	95,2	12.4	87.0	10.9	87.5	13.6	.82.8	9.3	88.9	12.0
Shoulder complex external rotation	*****	right	113.5	8.5	109.8	11.5	111.0	14.9	103.1	9.6	109.8	11.6
	passive	•	108.2	10.8	108.8	9.4	107.3	13.5	100.8	9.8	106.5	11.3
	<i>p</i>	overall	110.8	10.0	109.3	10.4	109.1	14.2	102.0	9.6	108.1	11.5
		right.	106.5	8.9	104.5	10.2	101.9	12.5	96.8		102.9	
	active	left	97.6	11.3	194 () () () () () () () () () (7.8	a construction of the second			10.2	95.9	
		overall	102.1	11.0	102.5	9,2		13.1	93-3	10.4	99.4	
		wrotall?	100.1	44.0	104.0							

Table 9: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive elbow ROM for each

							Age Gr	oups				
			18-2	-	30-39		40-4	9	50-5	-	OVER	
			n=3	0	n=20		n=2	0	n=2	0	n=9	0
Elbo	w ROM		MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD
Flexion		right	147.1	8.0	148.0	9.2	148.8	5.3	149.4	4.5	148.2	7.1
	passive	left	150.3	6.6	151.3	3.5	150.2	4.9	147.1	16.0	149.8	8.9
1		overall	148.7	7.5	149.6	7.1	149.5	5.1	148.3	11.7	149.0	8.1
		right	145.3	7.9	146.9	6.5	146.2	5.2	145.7	4.6	145.9	6.3
1	active	left	147.9	6.5	148.0	6.2	147.0	5,0	147.0	7.2	147.5	62
		overall	146.6	7.3	147.4	6.3	146.6	5.1	146.3	6.0	146.7	6.3
Extension		right	2.6	4.5	1.8	4.5	0.7	4.9	-0.2	5.8	1.4	4.9
	passive	left	2.9	6.1	3.5	5.9	1.6	3.7	-1.1	4.8	1.9	5.5
		overall	2.8	5.3	2.7	5.3	1.1	4.3	-0.7	5.3	1.6	5.2
1		right	4.5	5.5	3.9	3.1		3.0	0.4	4.5	2.9	4.6
	active	lefi	4.9	5,4	3.7	4.9	3.3	3.8	0.9	4.8	3.4	.5:0
		overall	4.7	5.4	3.8	4.0	2.6	3.4	0.7	4.6	3.1	4.8
Pronation		right	92.9	4.8	89.9	8.9	92.9	7.7	92.5	5.6	92.1	6.7
	passive	left	92.7	6.8	92.0	8.3	90.6	7.4	91.3	5.8	91.8	7.0
		overall	92.8	5.8	90.9	8.6	91.7	7.5	91.9	5.6	91.9	6.9
		right	90.9	6,9	88.9	10.7	91.1	8.7	91.2	7.2	90.6	8.2
	active	left	92.9	7.8	90.5	6.9	87.6	8.0	91.8	8.3	90,9	. 7.9
		overally	91.9	7.4	89.7	8.9	89.3	8,4	91.5	7.7	90.8	8.1
Supination		right	95.5	11.3	97.1	9.8	93.8	11.4	90.6	8.7	94.4	10.6
-	passive	left	97.4	11.3	99.6	8.5	99.0	10.5	95.7	8.2	97.9	9.8
1		overall	96.5	11.2	98.3	9.2	96.4	11.1	93.1	8.7	96.1	10.3
		right	94.9	. 11.9	95.0	9.4	91.2	9,9	87.9	8.8	92.5	10.5
	active	left	96.7	-13,1	97.3	- 9.0	95.7	8,5	90.7	. 9.1	95,3	10.6
		overall	95.8	12.5	96.2	9.2	93.4	9'4	89.3	8.9	93.9	10.6

side (right and left) separately and for both sides overall.

Table 10: Mean and standard deviation (SD) for active and passive wrist ROM for each

						Age Gr	oups				
		18-2	29	30-39	9	40-4	9	50-5	i9	OVER	ALL
		n=3	0	n=20)	n=2	0	n=2	0	n=9	0
Wrist ROM	М	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD	MEAN	SD
Flexion	right	92.3	8.7	94.2	8.3	90.8	9.7	92.7	5.8	92.4	8.2
	passive left	93.5	7.4	93.8	9.3	91.7	7.4	92.1	6.1	92.8	7.5
	overall	92.9	8.0	94.0	8.7	91.2	8.5	92.4	5.9	92.6	7.8
	right	86.4	7.3	87,6	8.3	85.6	10,1	88:7	8.0	87.0;	- 8.3
	active left	85.7	8.0	87.0	, 9.6	83.0	7.8	83.7	7.2	84.9	8.2
	overall	86.0	7.6	87.3	8.9	84.3	9.0	86.2	7.9	86.0	8.3
Extension	right	86.0	5.9	84.0	8.9	84.2	7.5	80.8	7.7	84.0	7.5
	passive left	87.9	7.4	86.0	7.9	89.5	7.0	87.7	8.4	87.8	7.6
	overall	87.0	6.7	85.0	8.4	86.8	7.6	84.2	8.7	85.9	7.8
activ	right	74.8	9.1	71.5	7.6	75.5	12:8	66.8	15.0	72.4	11.5
	active left	79.1	9.1	74.1	9.4	75.9	10.8	72.2.	13.8	75.7	10.9
	overall	76.9	- 9.3	72.8	8.5	75.7	.11.7	69.5	14.5	74.1	11.3
Ulnar deviation	right	38.4	8.1	41.8	7.1	41.5	6.2	39.3	9.6	40.0	7.9
	passive left	40.8	9.0	41.8	7.9	42.0	6.5	42.0	7.7	41.5	7.9
	overall	39.6	8.6	41.8	7.4	41.7	6.3	40.6	8.7	40.8	7.9
	right	39.6	7.8	42.4	5.7	42.4	6.4	39.4	8.7	40.8	7.3
	active left	43.1	7.2	43.8	8.7	43.4	6.9	42.3	- 8.3	43:1	7.6
	overall		7.7	43.1	7.3	42.9	6.6	40.8	8.5	41.9	7.6
Radial deviation	right	16.0	6.1	15.7	5.5	12.6	5.2	15.9	7.5	15.2	6.2
	passive left	21.1	5.2	20.1	6.3	20.2	5.3	21.0	8.7	20.6	6.3
	overall	18.5	6.2	17.9	6.2	16.4	6.5	18.5	8.4	17.9	6.8
	right	18.2	5.4	16.8	5.6	14.6	6,9	17.6	8.8	16.9	
ĺ	active left	25.5	11.4	22.2	6.0	19.8		22.8	8.3	22.9	8:9
	overall		-9.6	19.5	6.4	17.2			89	19.9	8.4

side (right and left) separately and for both sides overall.

Table 11: Difference between the amounts of ankle and knee active range of motion for each age group (p-value and 99% confidence

interval).
mici varj.

MOTIONS	AGE GROUPS								
	(18-29) x (30-49)	(18-29) x (40-49)	(18-29) x (50-59)	(30-39) x (40-49)	(30-39) x (50-59)	(40-49) x (50-59)			
			p-value (99% con	nfidence interval)					
			ANKLE						
Dorsiflexion									
Overall	1.000(-20.56, 10.06)	1.000(-19.10, 12.84)	1.000(-21.04, 11.44)	1.000(-13.85, 18.09)	1.000(-15.79, 16.69)	1.000(-18.53, 15.19)			
Right	1.000(-21.58, 8.68)	1.000(-21.02, 10.55)	1.000(-21.21, 10.89)	1.000(-14.57, 17.00)	1.000(-14.76, 17.34)	1.000(-16.60, 16.74)			
Left	1.000(-20.09, 11.99)	1.000(-17.76, 15.70)	1.000(-21.45, 12.57)	1.000(-13.71, 19.75)	1.000(-17.40, 16.62)	1.000(-21.07, 14.26)			
Plantarflexion					and the second second				
Overall	1.000(-20.85, 9.39)	0.223(-24.98, 5.26)	0.500(-23.28, 6.96)	1.000(-20.69, 12.44)	1.000(-18.99, 14.14)	1.000(-14.86, 18.26)			
Right	1.000(-17.71, 12.57)	0.524(-23.21, 7.07)	0.301(-24.41, 5.87)	1.000(-22.08, 11.08)	1.000(-23.28, 9.88)	1.000(-17.78, 15.38)			
Left	0.505(-25.43, 7.63)	0.148(-28.18, 4.88)	1.000(-23.58, 9.48)	1.000(-20.86, 15.36)	1.000(-16.26, 19.96)	1.000(-13.51, 22.71)			
Inversion					÷.				
Overall	1.000(-8.73, 7.48)	0.277(-13.15, 3.05)	1.000(-10.00, 6.20)	0.655(-13.30, 4.45)	1.000(-10.15, 7.60)	1.000(-5.73, 12.03)			
Right	1.000(-9.13, 7.86)	0.911(-12.28, 4.71)	1.000(-10.28, 6.71)	1.000(-12.45, 6.15)	1.000(-10.45, 8.15)	1.000(-7.30, 11.30)			
Left	1.000(-10.04, 8.81)	0.194(-15.74, 3.11)	1.000(-11.44, 7.41)	0.459(-16.02, 4.62)	1.000(-11.72, 8.92)	1.000(-6.02, 14.62)			
Eversion	<u> </u>								
Overall	1.000(-5.56, 13.61)	* 0.009(.11, 19.29)	1.000(-10.54, 8.64)	0.498(-4.83, 16.18)	0.766(-15.48, 5.53)	* 0.009(-21.15,15)			
Right	1.000(-6.62, 15.26)	0.038(-1.52, 20.36)	1.000(-13.32, 8.56)	1.000(-6.88, 17.08)	0.438(-18.68, 5.28)	0.012(-23.78, .18)			
Left	1.000(-6.72, 14.18)	0.016(47, 20.43)	1.000(-9.97, 10.93)	0.479(-5.20, 17.70)	1.000(-14.70, 8.20)	0.051(-20.95, 1.95)			
731			KNEE						
Flexion Overall	1.000(-5.54, 4.90)	1.000(-6.76, 3.68)	0.065(-9.41, 1.03)	1.000(-6.94, 4.49)	0.183(-9.59, 1.84)	0.816(-8.37, 3.07)			
Right	1.000(-6.09, 5.25)	0.826(-8.29, 3.05)	0.217(-9.39, 1.95)	1.000(-8.41, 4.01)	0.529(-9.51, 2.91)	1.000(-7.31, 5.11)			
Left	1.000(-5.76, 5.33)	1.000(-6.01, 5.08)	0.046(-10.21, .88)	1.000(-6.32, 5.82)	0.118(-10.52, 1.62)	0.164(-10.27, 1.87)			
Extension	1.000(0.10, 0.00)		0.040(10.21, .00)	1.000(10.02, 0.02)	0.110(-10.0 E , 1.0 E)	0.104(10.27, 1.07)			
Overall	1.000(-7.80, 9.85)	1.000(-11.80, 5.85)	1.000(-11.32, 6.32)	1.000(-13.67, 5.67)	1.000(-13.19, 6.14)	1.000(-9.19, 10.14)			
Right	1.000(-6.40, 11.16)	1.000(-11.15, 6.41)	1.000(-10.20, 7.36)	0.675(-14.37, 4.87)	1.000(-13.42, 5.82)	1.000(-8.67, 10.57)			
Left	1.000(-9.54, 8.87)	1.000(-12.79, 5.62)	1.000(-12.79, 5.62)	1.000(-13.33, 6.83)	1.000(-13.33, 6.83)	1.000(-10.08, 10.08)			

* statistically significant difference (p<0.01)

MOTIONS	AGE GROUPS								
	(18-29) x (30-49)	(18-29) x (40-49)	(18-29) x (50-59)	(30-39) x (40-49)	(30-39) x (50-59)	(40-49) x (50-59)			
			p-value (99% cor	ifidence interval)					
			HIP						
bduction									
Overall	1.000(-4.24, 9.26)	1.000(-4.24, 9.26)	0.203(-2.26, 11.23)	1.000(-7.39, 7.39)	1.000(-5.42, 9.37)	1.000(-5.42, 9.37			
Right	1.000(-4.40, 10.50)	1.000(-4.55, 10.35)	0.663(-3.75, 11.15)	1.000(-8.31, 8.01)	1.000(-7.51, 8.81)	1.000(-7.36, 8.96			
Left	1.000(-5.66, 9.59)	1.000(-5.51, 9.74)	0.165(-2.36, 12.89)	1.000(-8.20, 8.50)	1.000(-5.05, 11.65)	1.000(-5.20, 11.5			
dduction	a la Londonia.				14 - C.				
Overall	0.600(-10.38, 3.35)	0.810(-10.06, 3.68)	0.740(-10.16, 3.58)	1.000(-7.20, 7.85)	1.000(-7.30, 7.75)	1.000(-7.62, 7.42			
Right	0.806(-10.18, 3.71)	1.000(-9.13, 4.76)	1.000(-9.58, 4.31)	1.000(-6.56, 8.66)	1.000(-7.01, 8.21)	1.000(-8.06, 7.16			
Left	0.678(-11.51, 3.91)	0.482(-11.91, 3.51)	0.598(-11.66, 3.76)	1.000(-8.84, 8.04)	1.000(-8.59, 8.29)	1.000(-8.19, 8.69			
lexion		the state of the second		-					
Overall	0.068(-18.68, 2.11)	0.089(-18.35, 2.44)	* 0.006(-21.38,59)	1.000(-11.06, 11.71)	1.000(-14.09, 8.69)	1.000(-14.41, 8.3			
Right	0.918(-16.26, 6.26)	0.319(-18.06, 4.46)	0.024(-21.51, 1.01)	1.000(-14.13, 10.53)	1.000(-17.58, 7.08)	1.000(-15.78, 8.8			
Left	* 0.004(-22.20,93)	0.040(-19.75, 1.52)	* 0.003(-22.35, -1.08)	1.000(-9.20, 14.10)	1.000(-11.80, 11.50)	1.000(-14.25, 9.0			
xtension	1								
Overall	1.000(-3.61, 4.72)	0.400(-1.78, 6.55)	1.000(-2.53, 5.80)	1.000(-2.74, 6.39)	1.000(-3.49, 5.64)	1.000(-5.31, 3.8			
Right	1.000(-3.77, 6.10)	0.945(-2.77, 7.10)	1.000(-3.12, 6.75)	1.000(-4.40, 6.40)	1.000(-4.75, 6.05)	1.000(-5.75, 5.0			
Left	1.000(-5.11, 5.01)	0.593(-2.46, 7.66)	1.000(-3.61, 6.51)	0.745(-2.89, 8.19)	1.000(-4.04, 7.04)	1.000(-6.69, 4.39			
nternal Rotatio	n		and the second second second second						
Overall	1.000(-6.71, 5.36)	1.000(-5.73, 6.33)	1.000(-6.63, 5.43)	1.000(-5.63, 7.58)	1.000(-6.53, 6.68)	1.000(-7.51, 5.7			
Right	1.000(-7.21, 7.14)	1.000(-5.61, 8.74)	1.000(-7.56, 6.79)	1.000(-6.26, 9.46)	1.000(-8.21, 7.51)	1.000(-9.81, 5.9			
Left	1.000(-7.87, 5.24)	1.000(-7.52, 5.59)	1.000(-7.37, 5.74)	1.000(-6.83, 7.53)	1.000(-6.68, 7.68)	1.000(-7.03, 7.3			
xternal Rotatio)n								
Overall	0.401(-2.27, 8.34)	0.240(-1.90, 8.71)	0.173(-1.67, 8.94)	1.000(-5.44, 6.19)	1.000(-5.21, 6.41)	1.000(-5.59, 6.0			
Right	0.440(-2.85, 10.05)	0.543(-3.05, 9.85)	0.299(-2.50, 10.40)	1.000(-7.26, 6.86)	1.000(-6.71, 7.41)	1.000(-6.51, 7.6			
Left	1.000(-3.48, 8.41)	0.393(-2.53, 9.36)	0.442(-2.63, 9.26)	1.000(-5.56, 7.46)	1.000(-5.66, 7.36)	1.000(-6.61, 6.4			

Table 12: Difference between the amounts of hip active range of motion for each age group (p-value and 99% confidence interval).

* statistically significant difference (p<0.01)

Table 13: Difference between the amounts of shoulder active range of motion for each age group (p-value and 99% confidence

interval).

MOTIONS	AGE GROUPS								
-	(18-29) x (30-49)	(18-29) x (40-49)	(18-29) x (50-59)	(30-39) x (40-49)	(30-39) x (50-59)	(40-49) x (50-59)			
-				nfidence interval)					
			SHOULDER						
Flenohumeral A									
	1.000(-10.22, 24.57)	0.692(-8.87, 25.92)	1.000(-13.12, 21.67)	1.000(-17.71, 20.41)	1.000(-21.96, 16.16)	1.000(-23.31, 14.81			
	0.867(-9.84, 26.17)	0.958(-10.14, 25.87)	1.000(-14.39, 21.62)	1.000(-20.03, 19.43)	1.000(-24.28, 15.18)	1.000(-23.98, 15.48			
	1.000(-13.09, 25.45)	0.753(-10.09, 28.45)	1.000(-14.34, 24.20)	1.000(-18.11, 24.11)	1.000(-22.36, 19.86)	1.000(-25.36, 16.86			
	lex Abduction	1 000/ 10 05 11 00	0.000(7.00.00.15)	1 000/ 15 00 11 70	1 000/ 40 50 00 00	1 000/ 10 00 00 50			
	1.000(-12.52, 15.42)	1.000(-13.05, 14.90)	0.930(-7.80, 20.15)	1.000(-15.83, 14.78)	1.000(-10.58, 20.03)	1.000(-10.06, 20.56			
	1.000(-11.30, 13.54)	1.000(-10.25, 14.59)	0.445(-5.50, 19.34)	1.000(-12.56, 14.66)	1.000(-7.81, 19.41)	1.000(-8.86, 18.36)			
Lett Slenohumeral F	1.000(-15.57, 19.14)	1.000(-17.67, 17.04)	1.000(-11.92, 22.79)	1.000(-21.11, 16.91)	1.000(-15.36, 22.66)	1.000(-13.26, 24.76			
	1.000(-10.04, 15.24)	0.810(-6.77, 18.52)	1.000(-9.94, 15.34)	1.000(-10.57, 17.12)	1.000(-13.75, 13.95)	1.000(-17.02, 10.67			
	1.000(-12.36, 15.63)	1.000(-9.51, 18.48)	1.000(-11,66, 16.33)	1.000(-12.48, 18.18)	1.000(-14.63, 16.03)	1.000(-17.48, 13.18			
	1.000(-11.73, 18.86)	0.760(-8.03, 22.56)	1.000(-12.23, 18.36)	1.000(-13.06, 20.46)	1.000(-17.26, 16.03)	1.000(-17.48, 13.18			
	lex Flexion	0.700(-0.03, 22.30)	1.000(-12.23, 10.30)	1.000(-13.00, 20.40)	1.000(-17.20, 10.20)	1.000(-20.90, 12.00			
	1.000(-5.49, 11.23)	0.183(-2.69, 14.03)	1.000(-5.87, 10.85)	1.000(-6.36, 11.96)	1.000(-9.53, 8.78)	1.000(-12.33, 5.98)			
	1.000(-5.72, 12.25)	0.262(-3.32, 14.65)	1.000(-7.02, 10.95)	1.000(-7.44, 12.24)	1.000(-11.14, 8.54)	1.000(-13.54, 6.14)			
	1.000(-6.32, 11.25)	0.235(-3.12, 14.45)	1.000(-5.77, 11.80)	1.000(-6.42, 12.82)	1.000(-9.07, 10.17)	1.000(-12.27, 6.97)			
Glenohumeral E		0.200(0.12, 11.10)	1.000(0.17, 11.00)	1.000(0.12, 12.02)	1.000(-0.07, 10.17)	1.000(*12.27, 0.07)			
Overall	1.000(-5.61, 7.30)	0.583(-3.12, 9.79)	1.000(-3.72, 9.19)	1.000(-4.58, 9.56)	1.000(-5.18, 8.96)	1.000(-7.67, 6.47)			
Right	1.000(-5.25, 8.03)	0.484(-3.03, 10.26)	1.000(-3.88, 9.41)	1.000(-5.05, 9.50)	1.000(-5.90, 8.65)	1.000(-8.13, 6.43)			
Left	1.000(-7.75, 8.35)	1.000(-5.00, 11.10)	1.000(-5.35, 10.75)	1.000(-6.06, 11.56)	1.000(-6.41, 11.21)	1.000(-9.16, 8.46)			
houlder Comp			46 - 4 - 2 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4		, i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	, , , , ,			
	0.471(-4.67, 16.02)	1.000(-7.59, 13.09)	0.146(-3.04, 17.64)	1.000(-14.26, 8.41)	1.000(-9.71, 12.96)	1.000(-6.78, 15.88)			
Right	0.820(-6.39, 17.39)	1.000(-9.04, 14.74)	0.345(-4.84, 18.94)	1.000(-15.67, 10.37)	1.000(-11.47, 14.57)	1.000(-8.82, 17.22)			
Left	0.623(-5.70, 17.40)	1.000(-8.90, 14.20)	0.220(-4.00, 19.10)	1.000(-15.85, 9.45)	1.000(-10.95, 14.35)	1.000(-7.75, 17.55)			
Glenohumeral I	uternal Rotation								
Overall	1.000(-10.94, 11.03)	1.000(-11.35, 10.62)	1.000(-13.48, 8.50)	1.000(-12.45, 11.62)	1.000(-14.57, 9.50)	1.000(-14.16, 9.91)			
Right	1.000(-13.91, 11.03)	1.000(-12.44, 12.50)	1.000(-15.29, 9.65)	1.000(-12.19, 15.14)	1.000(-15.04, 12.29)	1.000(-16.51, 10.81			
	1.000(-10.76, 13.82)	1.000(-13.06, 11.52)	1.000(-14.46, 10.12)	1.000(-15.76, 11.16)	1.000(-17.16, 9.76)	1.000(-14.86, 12.06			
	lex Internal Rotation 🖉								
	1.000(-9.60, 12.80)	1.000(-10.57, 11.82)	1.000(-15.07, 7.32)	1.000(-13.24, 11.29)	0.906(-17.74, 6.79)	1.000(-16.77, 7.77)			
	1.000(-9.89, 15.09)	1.000(-9.19, 15.79)	1.000(-14.44, 10.54)	1.000(-12.98, 14.38)	1.000(-18.23, 9.13)	1.000(-18.93, 8.43)			
	1.000(-11.82, 13.02)	1.000(-14.47, 10.37)	0.799(-18.22, 6.62)	1.000(-16.25, 10.95)	0.782(-20.00, 7.20)	1.000(-17.35, 9.85)			
	xternal Rotation								
Overall	0.028(95, 17.34)	0.046(-1.45, 16.84)	* 0.000(3.25, 21.54)	1.000(-10.52, 9.52)	1.000(-5.82, 14.22)	0.789(-5.32, 14.72)			
Right	0.047(-1.85, 20.99)	0.336(-4.60, 18.24)	* 0.003(1.40, 24.24)	1.000(-15.26, 9.76)	1.000(-9.26, 15.76)	0.739(-6.51, 18.51)			
Left	0.182(-3.24, 16.87)	0.042(-1.49, 18.62)	* 0.001(1.91, 22.02)	1.000(-9.26, 12.76)	0.796(-5.86, 16.16)	1.000(-7.61, 14.41)			
	lex External Rotation		10,000,00,17,50	1 000/ 5 50 10 50					
Overall	1.000(-9.22, 8.27)	1.000(-5.17, 12.32)	* 0.009(.06, 17.54)	1.000(-5.53, 13.63)	0.014(30, 18.85)	0.480(-4.35, 14.80)			
Right	1.000(-7.49, 11.66)	0.719(-4.94, 14.21)	* 0.008(.21, 19.36)	1.000(-7.94, 13.04)	0.116(-2.79, 18.19)	0.687(-5.34, 15.64)			
	<u>1.000(-13.15, 7.08)</u>	1.000(-7.60, 12.63)	0.084(-2.30, 17.93)	0.645(-5.53, 16.63)	0.012(23, 21.93)	0.744(-5.78, 16.38)			

* statistically significant difference (p<0.01)

Table 14: Difference between the amounts of elbow and wrist active range of motion for each age group (p-value and 99% confidence interval).

MOTIONS	AGE GROUPS								
	(18-29) x (30-49)	(18-29) x (40-49)	(18-29) x (50-59)	(30-39) x (40-49)	(30-39) x (50-59)	(40-49) x (50-59			
			p-value (99% con	nfidence interval)					
			ELBOW						
lexion									
Overall	1.000(-4.52, 6.12)	1.000(-5.34, 5.29)	1.000(-5.59, 5.04)	1.000(-6.65, 5.00)	1.000(-6.90, 4.75)	1.000(-6.07, 5.5			
Right	1.000(-4.42, 7.58)	1.000(-5.12, 6.88)	1.000(-5.62, 6.38)	1.000(-7.27, 5.87)	1.000(-7.77, 5.37)	1.000(-7.07, 6.0			
Left	1.000(-5.91, 5.94)	1.000(-6.86, 4.99)	1.000(-6.86, 4.99)	1.000(-7.44, 5.54)	1.000(-7.44, 5.54)	1.000(-6.49, 6.4			
xtension									
Overall	1.000(-2.90, 4.70)	0.456(-1.70, 5.90)	* 0.006(.20, 7.80)	1.000(-2.96, 5.36)	0.106(-1.06, 7.26)	0.849(-2.26, 6.0			
Right	1.000(-3.42, 4.69)	0.207(-1.37, 6.74)	* 0.009(.03, 8.14)	0.827(-2.39, 6.49)	0.081(99, 7.89)	1.000(-3.04, 5.8			
Left	1.000(-3.35, 5.69)	1.000(-3.00, 6.04)	0.037(60, 8.44)	1.000(-4.60, 5.30)	0.450(-2.20, 7.70)	0.716(-2.55, 7.3			
ronation	144 J				a pasie a de la companya de la comp				
Overall	1.000(-4.50, 8.93)	1.000(-4.12, 9.31)	1.000(-6.27, 7.16)	1.000(-6.98, 7.73)	1.000(-9.13, 5.58)	1.000(-9.51, 5.2			
Right	1.000(-5.80, 9.80)	1.000(-7.95, 7.65)	1.000(-8.10, 7.50)	1.000(-10.69, 6.39)	1.000(-10.84, 6.24)	1.000(-8.69, 8.3			
Left	1.000(-4.88, 9.75)	0.121(-1.98, 12.65)	1.000(-6.13, 8.50)	1.000(-5.11, 10.91)	1.000(-9.26, 6.76)	0.578(-12.16, 3.			
upination									
Overall	1.000(-9.23, 8.49)	1.000(-6.50, 11.22)	0.116(-2.35, 15.37)	1.000(-6.98, 12.43)	0.143(-2.83, 16.58)	1.000(-5.56, 13.			
Right	1.000(-9.80, 9.53)	1.000(-5.95, 13.38)	0.130(-2.70, 16.63)	1.000(-6.74, 14.44)	0.193(-3.49, 17.69)	1.000(-7.34, 13.			
Left	1.000(-10.42, 9.22)	1.000(-8.82, 10.82)	0.292(-3.77, 15.87)	1.000(-9.15, 12.35)	0.287(-4.10, 17.40)	0.786(-5.70, 15.8			
			WRIST						
lexion	100 C				A MARCANE A	100 C 100			
Overall	1.000(-7.92, 5.49)	1.000(-4.95, 8.47)	1.000(-6.87, 6.54)	1.000(-4.37, 10.32)	1.000(-6.30, 8.40)	1.000(-9.27, 5.4			
Right	1.000(-9.00, 6.70)	1.000(-7.00, 8.70)	1.000(-10.15, 5.55)	1.000(-6.60, 10.60)	1.000(-9.75, 7.45)	1.000(-11.75, 5.4			
Left	1.000(-8.94, 6.37)	1.000(-4.99, 10.32)	1.000(-5.69, 9.62)	0.779(-4.44, 12.34)	1.000(-5.14, 11.64)	1.000(-9.09, 7.6			
xtension			1.2.1		100 C				
Overall	0.954(-5.35, 13.69)	1.000(-8.25, 10.79)	0.080(-2.10, 16.94)	1.000(-13.33, 7.53)	1.000(-7.18, 13.68)	0.353(-4.28, 16.			
Right	1.000(-7.20, 13.84)	1.000(-11.20, 9.84)	0.096(-2.55, 18.49)	1.000(-15.52, 7.52)	1.000(-6.87, 16.17)	0.101(-2.87, 20.1			
Left	0.661(-5.07, 15.11)	1.000(-6.87, 13.31)	0.179(-3.22, 16.96)	1.000(-12.85, 9.25)	1.000(-9.20, 12.90)	1.000(-7.40, 14.)			
Inar Deviation	the second second	Sec. Sec.	Charles and the second						
Overall	1.000(-7.90, 4.42)	1.000(-7.70, 4.62)	1.000(-5.62, 6.69)	1.000(-6.55, 6.95)	1.000(-4.47, 9.02)	1.000(-4.67, 8.8			
Right	1.000(-9.66, 4.06)	1.000(-9.66, 4.06)	1.000(-6.61, 7.11)	1.000(-7.52, 7.52)	1.000(-4.47, 10.57)	1.000(-4.47, 10.			
Left	1.000(-7.93, 6.56)	1.000(-7.53, 6.96)	1.000(-6.43, 8.06)	1.000(-7.54, 8.34)	1.000(-6.44, 9.44)	1.000(-6.84, 9.0			
adial Deviation	n	24 - 24 - 24 - 24 - 24 - 24 - 24 - 24 -		2017 - 10 A. 10					
Overall	1.000(-4.04, 8.74)	0.114(-1.69, 11.09)	1.000(-4.71, 8.06)	1.000(-4.65, 9.35)	1.000(-7.67, 6.32)	0.984(-10.02, 3.9			
Right	1.000(-4.86, 7.66)	0.370(-2.61, 9.91)	1.000(-5.61, 6.91)	1.000(-4.61, 9.11)	1.000(-7.61, 6.11)	0.954(-9.86, 3.8			
Left	1.000(-4.93, 11.53)	0.155(-2.48, 13.98)	1.000(-5.53, 10.93)	1.000(-6.56, 11.46)	1.000(-9.61, 8.41)	1.000(-12.06, 5.9			

* statistically significant difference (p<0.01)

Table 15: Difference between the amounts of ankle and knee passive range of motion for each age group (p-value and 99% confidence interval).

MOTIONS	AGE GROUPS								
	(18-29) x (30-49)	(18-29) x (40-49)	(18-29) x (50-59)	(30-39) x (40-49)	(30-39) x (50-59)	(40-49) x (50-59)			
			p-value (99% con	ifidence interval)					
			ANKLE						
Oorsiflexion									
Overall	0.384(-11.81, 3.16)	1.000(-10.31, 4.66)	0.182(-12.56, 2.41)	1.000(-6.70, 9.70)	1.000(~8.95, 7.45)	1.000(-10.45, 5.9			
Right	0.553(-23.04, 7.24)	1.000(-21.20, 10.38)	0.559(-24.40, 7.70)	1.000(-13.30, 18.28)	1.000(-16.50, 15.60)	1.000(-19.61, 13.7			
Left	0.938(-23.31, 9.11)	1.000(-23.94, 9.88)	0.602(-25.94, 8.44)	1.000(-16.84, 16.98)	1.000(-18.84, 15.54)	1.000(-19.58, 16.1			
lantarflexion									
Overall	1.000(-20.98, 8.56)	0.084(-26.18, 3.36)	0.520(-22.65, 6.89)	1.000(-21.38, 10.98)	1.000(-17.85, 14.50)	1.000(-12.65, 19.7			
Right	0.897(-20.95, 7.99)	0.072(-25.90, 3.04)	0.185(-24.25, 4.69)	1.000(-20.80, 10.90)	1.000(-19.15, 12.55)	1.000(-14.20, 17.5			
Left	1.000(-22.34, 10.47)	0.161(-27.79, 5.02)	1.000(-22.39, 10.42)	1.000(-23.42, 12.52)	1.000(-18.02, 17.92)	1.000(-12.57, 23.3			
nversion									
Overall	0.629(-10.43, 3.43)	* 0.001(-15.48, -1.62)	0.377(-10.96, 2.91)	0.202(-12.64, 2.54)	1.000(-8.12, 7.07)	0.338(-3.07, 12.12			
Right	0.328(-12.75, 3.19)	* 0.001(-17.70, -1.76)	0.070(-14.30, 1.64)	0.415(-13.68, 3.78)	1.000(-10.28, 7.18)	1.000(-5.33, 12.13			
Left	1.000(-10.19, 5.76)	0.021(-15.34, .61)	1.000(-9.69, 6.26)	0.354(-13.89, 3.59)	1.000(-8.24, 9.24)	0.232(-3.09, 14.39			
Eversion									
Overall	1.000(-7.66, 8.61)	0.393(-3.46, 12.81)	1.000(-10.84, 5.44)	0.778(-4.71, 13.11)	1.000(-12.09, 5.74)	0.052(-16.29, 1.54			
Right	1.000(-10.63, 8.23)	1.000(-6.63, 12.23)	0.072(-16.88, 1.98)	1.000(-6.33, 14.33)	0.316(-16.58, 4.08)	0.011(-20.58, .08			
Left	1.000(-6.98, 11.28)	0.133(-2.58, 15.68)	1.000(-7.08, 11.18)	0.941(-5.60, 14.40)	1.000(-10.10, 9.90)	0.887(-14.50, 5.50			
			KNEE						
lexion									
Overall	1.000(-5.78, 4.60)	1.000(-6.31, 4.07)	0.715(-7.71, 2.67)	1.000(-6.21, 5.16)	1.000(-7.61, 3.76)	1.000(-7.09, 4.29			
Right	1.000(-5.60, 5.90)	1.000(-7.20, 4.30)	0.968(-8.25, 3.25)	1.000(-7.89, 4.69)	1.000(-8.94, 3.64)	1.000(-7.34, 5.24			
Left	1.000(-6.70, 4.03)	1.000(-6.15, 4.58)	0.773(-7.90, 2.83)	1.000(-5.32, 6.42)	1.000(-7.07, 4.67)	1.000(-7.62, 4.12			
Extension						÷			
Overall	1.000(-8.77, 8.50)	0.521(-13.25, 4.03)	1.000(-11.92, 5.35)	0.770(-13.94, 4.99)	1.000(-12.61, 6.31)	1.000(-8.14, 10.79			
Right	1.000(-9.96, 9.49)	0.580(-14.76, 4.69)	1.000(-13.31, 6.14)	0.884(-15.46, 5.86)	1.000(-14.01, 7.31)	1.000(-9.21, 12.1			
Left	1.000(-8.52, 8.46)	0.680(-12.67, 4.31)	1.000(-11.47, 5.51)	0.906(-13.45, 5.15)	1.000(-12.25, 6.35)	1.000(-8.10, 10.50			

* statistically significant difference (p<0.01)

MOTIONS	AGE GROUPS								
_	(18-29) x (30-49)	(18-29) x (40-49)	(18-29) x (50-59)	(30-39) x (40-49)	(30-39) x (50-59)	(40-49) x (50-59)			
			p-value (99% con	fidence interval)					
			HIP						
bduction									
Overall	1.000(-4.70, 7.32)	1.000(-4.68, 7.34)	0.062(-1.15, 10.87)	1.000(-6.56, 6.61)	0.502(-3.03, 10.13)	0.515(-3.06, 10.11			
Right	1.000(-5.27, 8.14)	1.000(-4.62, 8.79)	0.033(82, 12.59)	1.000(-6.69, 7.99)	0.314(-2.89, 11.79)	0.579(-3.54, 11.14			
Left	1.000(-5.51, 7.88)	1.000(-6.11, 7.28)	0.399(-2.86, 10.53)	1.000(-7.93, 6.73)	1.000(-4.68, 9.98)	0.923(-4.08, 10.58			
dduction									
Overall	1.000(-7.10, 6.63)	1.000(-8.70, 5.03)	1.000(-9.35, 4.38)	1.000(-9.12, 5.92)	1.000(-9.77, 5.27)	1.000(-8.17, 6.87			
Right	1.000(-6.52, 7.05)	1.000(-7.57, 6.00)	1.000(-8.92, 4.65)	1.000(-8.48, 6.38)	1.000(-9.83, 5.03)	1.000(-8.78, 6.08			
Left	1.000(-8.58, 7.11)	1.000(-10.73, 4.96)	1.000(-10.68, 5.01)	1.000(-10.74, 6.44)	1.000(-10.69, 6.49)	1.000(-8.54, 8.64			
lexion		10 1 10 10							
Overall	1.000(-9.61, 5.48)	1.000(-10.58, 4.50)	* 0.002(-16.36, -1.27)	1.000(-9.24, 7.29)	0.057(-15.01, 1.51)	0.155(-14.04, 2.4			
Right	1.000(-6.50, 9.00)	1.000(-8.55, 6.95)	* 0.008(-15.70,20)	1.000(-10.54, 6.44)	* 0.004(-17.69,71)	0.045(-15.64, 1.34			
Left	0.286(-14.08, 3.32)	0.311(-13.98, 3.42)	* 0.003(-18.38,98)	1.000(-9.43, 9.63)	0.880(-13.83, 5.23)	0.826(-13.93, 5.13			
xtension									
Overall	1.000(-2.94, 3.69)	1.000(-2.02, 4.62)	1.000(-2.12, 4.52)	1.000(-2.71, 4.56)	1.000(-2.81, 4.46)	1.000(-3.73, 3.53			
Right	1.000(-4.37, 4.57)	1.000(-3.47, 5.47)	1.000(-3.92, 5.02)	1.000(-3.99, 5.79)	1.000(-4.44, 5.34)	1.000(-5.34, 4.44			
Left	1.000(-3.47, 4.77)	1.000(-2.52, 5.72)	0.891(-2.27, 5.97)	1.000(-3.56, 5.46)	1.000(-3.31, 5.71)	1.000(-4.26, 4.76			
nternal Rotation						te se a ser a constantino estas			
Overall	1.000(-3.93, 7.23)	1.000(-4.46, 6.71)	1.000(-3.61, 7.56)	1.000(-6.64, 5.59)	1.000(-5.79, 6.44)	1.000(-5.27, 6.97			
Right	1.000(-5.60, 7.44)	1.000(-4.45, 8.59)	0.943(-3.65, 9.39)	1.000(-5.99, 8.29)	1.000(-5.19, 9.09)	1.000(-6.34, 7.94			
Left	1.000(-4.06, 8.83)	1.000(-6.26, 6.63)	1.000(-5.36, 7.53)	1.000(-9.26, 4.86)	1.000(-8.36, 5.76)	1.000(-6.16, 7.96			
xternal Rotation	n		200 14 1						
Overall	1.000(-3.33, 7.41)	0.017(30, 10.43)	* 0.007(.22, 10.96)	0.591(-2.86, 8.91)	0.320(-2.33, 9.43)	1.000(-5.36, 6.41			
Right	1.000(-5.04, 8.20)	0.361(-2.74, 10.50)	* 0.008(.16, 13.40)	1.000(-4.95, 9.55)	0.134(-2.05, 12.45)	1.000(-4.35, 10.1			
Left	1.000(-3.32, 8.32)	* 0.005(.43, 12.07)	0.097(-1.42, 10.22)	0.357(-2.62, 10.12)	1.000(-4.47, 8.27)	1.000(-8.22, 4.52			

Table 16: Difference between the amounts of hip passive range of motion for each age group (p-value and 99% confidence interval).

* statistically significant difference (p<0.01)

Table 17: Difference between the amounts of shoulder passive range of motion for each age group (p-value and 99% confidence interval).

MOTIONS	AGE GROUPS							
_	(18-29) x (30-49)	(18-29) x (40-49)	(18-29) x (50-59)	(30-39) x (40-49)	(30-39) x (50-59)	(40-49) x (50-59)		
			p-value (99% cor	ifidence interval)				
			SHOULDER					
	oduction							
	0.309(-6.51, 26.71)	0.309(-6.51, 26.71)	1.000(-11.01, 22.21)	1.000(-18.19, 18.19)	1.000(-22.69, 13.69)	1.000(-22.69, 13.6		
	0.294(-6.55, 27.48)	0.180(-5.45, 28.58)	1.000(-10.00, 24.03)	1.000(-17.54, 19.74)	1.000(-22.09, 15.19)	1.000(-23.19, 14.0		
	0.505(-8.35, 27.82)	0.750(-9.45, 26.72)	1.000(-13.90, 22.27)	1.000(-20.91, 18.71)	1.000(-25.36, 14.26)	1.000(-24.26, 15.3		
houlder Comple								
	1.000(-12.86, 12.54)	1.000(-11.86, 13.54)	0.497(-5.83, 19.57)	1.000(-12.91, 14.91)	0.629(-6.89, 20.94)	0.980(-7.89, 19.9		
	1.000(-12.32, 14.09)	1.000(-13.17, 13.24)	0.850(-7.17, 19.24)	1.000(-15.31, 13.61)	1.000(-9.31, 19.61)	1.000(-8.46, 20.4		
	1.000(-14.35, 11.95)	1.000(-11.50, 14.80)	0.363(-5.45, 20.85)	1.000(-11.55, 17.25)	0.288(-5.50, 23.30)	1.000(-8.35, 20.4		
Slenohumeral Flo						1 0 0 0 / 1 1 0 0 10 7		
Overall	0.089(-2.63, 19.90)	0.186(-3.66, 18.87)	0.135(-3.21, 19.32)	1.000(-13.36, 11.31)	1.000(-12.91, 11.76)	1.000(-11.89, 12.7		
Right	0.016(63, 25.10)	0.464(-5.78, 19.95)	0.024(-1.13, 24.60)	1.000(-19.24, 8.94)	1.000(-14.59, 13.59)	1.000(-9.44, 18.74		
Left	1.000(-8.39, 18.45)	0.314(-5.29, 21.55)	1.000(-9.04, 17.80)	1.000(-11.60, 17.80)	1.000(-15.35, 14.05)	1.000(-18.45, 10.9		
houlder Comple								
Overall	1.000(-5.43, 12.23)	0.092(-2.11, 15.56)	1.000(-5.31, 12.36)	1.000(-6.35, 13.00)	1.000(-9.55, 9.80)	1.000(-12.87, 6.4		
Right	1.000(-6.60, 12.97)	0.767(-5.15, 14.42)	1.000(-8.60, 10.97)	1.000(-9.27, 12.17)	1.000(-12.72, 8.72)	1.000(-14.17, 7.2		
Left	1.000(-5.53, 12.76)	0.014(33, 17.96)	0.241(-3.28, 15.01)	0.573(-4.81, 15.21)	1.000(-7.76, 12.26)	1.000(-12.96, 7.0		
Slenohumeral Ex								
Overall	1.000(-5.17, 8.44)	1.000(-4.72, 8.89)	0.776(-3.59, 10.01)	1.000(-7.00, 7.90)	1.000(-5.88, 9.03)	1.000(-6.33, 8.58		
Right	1.000(-4.73, 9.27)	1.000(-5.53, 8.47)	0.357(-2.88, 11.12)	1.000(-8.47, 6.87)	1.000(-5.82, 9.52)	1.000(-5.02, 10.3		
Left	1.000(-7.85, 9.85)	1.000(-6.15, 11.55)	1.000(-6.55, 11.15)	1.000(-8.00, 11.40)	1.000(-8.40, 11.00)	1.000(-10.10, 9.3		
shoulder Comple								
	0.675(-5.38, 15.88)	1.000(-6.33, 14.93)	0.297(-4.11, 17.16)	1.000(-12.60, 10.70)	1.000(-10.37, 12.92)	1.000(-9.42, 13.8		
	0.261(-4.10, 18.13)	0.725(-5.75, 16.48)	0.144(-3.25, 18.98)	1.000(-13.83, 10.53)	1.000(-11.33, 13.03)	1.000(-9.68, 14.6		
	1.000(-8.10, 15.06)	1.000(-8.35, 14.81)	0.899(-6.40, 16.76)	1.000(-12.93, 12.43)	1.000(-10.98, 14.38)	1.000(-10.73, 14.6		
Glenohumeral In		A fail at a						
Overall		1.000(-7.08, 15.93)	1.000(-11.98, 11.03)	1.000(-13.36, 11.86)	0.896(-18.26, 6.96)	1.000(-17.51, 7.7		
Right	1.000(-9.85, 15.12)	1.000(-8.10, 16.87)	1.000(-14.30, 10.67)	1.000(-11.92, 15.42)	1.000(-18.12, 9.22)	0.868(-19.87, 7.4		
Left	0.350(-5.34, 20.77)	1.000(-8.59, 17.52)	1.000(-12.19, 13.92)	1.000(-17.55, 11.05)	0.742(-21.15, 7.45)	1.000(-17.90, 10.7		
	x Internal Rotation							
	1.000(-13.07, 10.51)	1.000(-15.11, 8.47)	1.000(-16.71, 6.87)	1.000(-14.95, 10.88)	1.000(-16.55, 9.28)	1.000(-14.51, 11.3		
	1.000(-14.78, 12.13)	1.000(-15.45, 11.45)	1.000(-16.95, 9.95)	1.000(-15.41, 14.06)	1.000(-16.91, 12.56)	1.000(-16.24, 13.2		
	1.000(-14.18, 11.71)	1.000(-17.58, 8.31)	0.695(-19.28, 6.61)	1.000(-17.58, 10.78)	1.000(-19.28, 9.08)	1.000(-15.88, 12.4		
	ternal Rotation							
Overall	0.028(94, 17.15)	0.028(94, 17.15)	* 0.000(4.66, 22.75)	1.000(-9.91, 9.91)	0.420(-4.31, 15.51)	0.420(-4.31, 15.5		
Right	* 0.006(.56, 22.34)	0.043(-1.64, 20.14)	* 0.000(5.31, 27.09)	1.000(-14.13, 9.73)	1.000(-7.18, 16.68)	0.372(-4.98, 18.8		
Left	0.636(-4.71, 14.24)	0.115(-2.51, 16.44)	* 0.001(1.74, 20.69)	1.000(-8.18, 12.58)	0.280(-3.93, 16.83)	1.000(-6.13, 14.6		
600 004 0,000 1000 0000000000000000000000	x External Rotation	constant Philade	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1					
Overall	1.000(-7.56, 10.69)	1.000(-7.43, 10.81)	0.013(26, 17.99)	1.000(-9.87, 10.12)	0.120(-2.69, 17.29)	0.133(-2.82, 17.1		
Right		1.000(-7.87, 12.91)	0.010(02, 20.76)	1.000(-12.58, 10.18)	0.367(-4.73, 18.03)	0.166(-3.53, 19.2		
Left	1.000(-10.87, 9.70)	1.000(-9.42, 11.15)	0.134(-2.92, 17.65)	1.000(-9.82, 12.72)	0.146(-3.32, 19.22)	0.387(-4.77, 17.7		

* statistically significant difference (p<0.01)

Table 18: Difference between the amounts of elbow and wrist passive range of motion for each age group (p-value and 99%) confidence interval).

MOTIONS	AGE GROUPS								
	(18-29) x (30-49)	(18-29) x (40-49)	(18-29) x (50-59)	(30-39) x (40-49)	(30-39) x (50-59)	(40-49) x (50-59)			
			p-value (99% cor	nfidence interval)					
			ELBOW						
lexion									
Overall	1.000(-5.41, 7.26)	1.000(-5.54, 7.14)	1.000(-6.79, 5.89)	1.000(-7.06, 6.81)	1.000(-8.31, 5.56)	1.000(-8.19, 5.69			
Right	1.000(-5.90, 7.54)	1.000(-5.05, 8.39)	1.000(-4.45, 8.99)	1.000(-6.51, 8.21)	1.000(-5.91, 8.81)	1.000(-6.76, 7.96			
Left	1.000(-7.33, 9.39)	1.000(-8.43, 8.29)	1.000(-11.53, 5.19)	1.000(-10.26, 8.06)	0.841(-13.36, 4.96)	1.000(-12.26, 6.0			
xtension									
Overall	1.000(-4.27, 4.50)	1.000(-2.72, 6.05)	0.079(97, 7.80)	1.000(-3.25, 6.35)	0.169(-1.50, 8.10)	1.000(-3.05, 6.55			
Right	1.000(-3.78, 5.38)	1.000(-2.63, 6.53)	0.303(-1.78, 7.38)	1.000(-3.87, 6.17)	1.000(-3.02, 7.02)	1.000(-4.17, 5.87			
Left	1.000(-5.57, 4.43)	1.000(-3.62, 6.38)	0.063(97, 9.03)	1.000(-3.53, 7.43)	0.047(88, 10.08)	0.719(-2.83, 8.13			
ronation									
Overall	1.000(-3.61, 7.39)	1.000(-4.38, 6.62)	1.000(-4.58, 6.42)	1.000(-6.80, 5.25)	1.000(-7.00, 5.05)	1.000(-6.22, 5.82			
Right	0.697(-3.22, 9.39)	1.000(-6.22, 6.39)	1.000(-5.87, 6.74)	0.973(-9.91, 3.91)	1.000(-9.56, 4.26)	1.000(-6.56, 7.26			
Left	1.000(-5.94, 7.34)	1.000(-4.49, 8.79)	1.000(-5.24, 8.04)	1.000(-5.82, 8.72)	1.000(-6.57, 7.97)	1.000(-8.02, 6.52			
upination									
Overall	1.000(-10.67, 7.00)	1.000(-8.75, 8.93)	1.000(-5.50, 12.18)	1.000(-7.76, 11.61)	0.518(-4.51, 14.86)	1.000(-6.43, 12.9			
Right	1.000(-11.37, 8.27)	1.000(-8.07, 11.57)	0.653(-4.92, 14.72)	1.000(-7.45, 14.05)	0.329(-4.30, 17.20)	1.000(-7.60, 13.9			
Left	1.000(-11.40, 7.17)	1.000(-10.85, 7.72)	1.000(-7.50, 11.07)	1.000(-9.62, 1 <u>0.</u> 72)	1.000(-6.27, 14.07)	1.000(-6.82, 13.5			
			WRIST						
lexion									
Overall	1.000(-7.68, 5.50)	1.000(-4.91, 8.27)	1.000(-6.06, 7.12)	1.000(-4.44, 9.99)	1.000(-5.59, 8.84)	1.000(-8.37, 6.07			
Right	1.000(-9.60, 5.90)	1.000(-6.20, 9.30)	1.000(-8.10, 7.40)	1.000(-5.09, 11.89)	1.000(-6.99, 9.99)	1.000(-10.39, 6.5			
Left	1.000(-7.43, 6.77)	1.000(-5.28, 8.92)	1.000(-5.68, 8.52)	1.000(-5.63, 9.93)	1.000(-6.03, 9.53)	1.000(-8.18, 7.38			
xtension		and the second			a service of the service				
Overall	1.000(-4.13, 8.08)	1.000(-5.98, 6.23)	0.884(-3.36, 8.86)	1.000(-8.54, 4.84)	1.000(-5.91, 7.46)	1.000(-4.06, 9.3			
Right	1.000(-4.93, 8.93)	1.000(-5.08, 8.78)	0.096(-1.68, 12.18)	1.000(-7.74, 7.44)	1.000(-4.34, 10.84)	0.898(-4.19, 10.9			
Left	1.000(-5.24, 9.14)	1.000(-8.79, 5.59)	1.000(-6.94, 7.44)	0.882(-11.42, 4.32)	1.000(-9.57, 6.17)	1.000(-6.02, 9.72			
Inar Deviation	Section 100								
Overall	1.000(-8.95, 4.54)	1.000(-8.90, 4.59)	1.000(-7.80, 5.69)	1.000(-7.34, 7.44)	1.000(-6.24, 8.54)	1.000(-6.29, 8.49			
Right	0.846(-10.78, 4.01)	1.000(-10.48, 4.31)	1.000(-8.28, 6.51)	1.000(-7.80, 8.40)	1.000(-5.60, 10.60)	1.000(-5.90, 10.3			
Left	1.000(-8.52, 6.46)	1.000(-8.72, 6.26)	1.000(-8.72, 6.26)	1.000(-8.41, 8.01)	1.000(-8.41, 8.01)	1.000(-8.21, 8.2 ⁻			
adial Deviation	A 44 1 200 1 4	THE REAL PROPERTY.							
Overall	1.000(-4.68, 6.00)	1.000(-3.20, 7.47)	1.000(-5.25, 5.42)	1.000(-4.37, 7.32)	1.000(-6.42, 5.27)	1.000(-7.90, 3.80			
Right	1.000(-5.45, 6.05)	0.350(-2.35, 9.15)	1.000(-5.65, 5.85)	0.683(-3.20, 9.40)	1.000(-6.50, 6.10)	0.556(-9.60, 3.00			
Left	1.000(-4.97, 7.00)	1.000(-5.12, 6.85)	1.000(-5.92, 6.05)	1.000(-6.71, 6.41)	1.000(-7.51, 5.61)	1.000(-7.36, 5.76			

* statistically significant difference (p<0.01)

A decrease in ROM with age was found for the following groups:

Between the 18 to 29 age group and the 50 to 59 age group:

- o passive hip flexion in the overall ROM, right and left sides
- o active hip flexion in the overall ROM and left side
- o passive hip external rotation in the overall ROM and right side
- passive and active glenohumeral external rotation in the overall ROM, right and left sides
- o active shoulder complex external rotation in the overall ROM and right side
- o active elbow extension in the overall ROM and right side

Between the 18 to 29 age group and the 40 to 49 age group:

o passive hip external rotation on the left side

Between the 18 to 29 age group and the 30 to 39 age group:

- o active hip flexion on the left side
- o passive glenohumeral external rotation passive on the right side

An increase in ROM with age was found for the following groups:

Between the 18 to 29 age group and the 40 to 49 age group:

- o passive ankle inversion in the overall ROM and right side
- active ankle eversion in the overall ROM

Between the 40 to 49 age group and the 50 to 59 age group:

o active ankle eversion in the overall ROM

For the majority of the differences specified above, there was decrease of range of motion with age but for passive ankle inversion in overall ROM and right side that increased with age. Active ankle eversion in the overall ROM where the only values for the 40 to 49 age group were higher than for all of the other age groups.

Post hoc power calculation for the interaction between age groups demonstrated a power varying from 0.02 to 0.96 (see Table 19). The movements that were found to have a statistically significant difference between age groups had power between 0.64 to 0.96. Only passive and active glenohumeral external rotation had power above 0.80, which is considered the ideal power.⁶¹

There were many movements that had a significant difference between the right and left sides. The p value and the confidence intervals for the difference between right and left sides for each age group and overall age groups are presented on Table 20 and 21 for the active range of motion and Table 22 and 23 for the passive range of motion.

The range of motion for the overall group (all age groups combined) presented greater significant differences between right and left sides than for each age group separately. There was no motion that had a difference between sides in a specific group that did not have difference in the overall group. The motions that had more difference between sides when considering each age group separately were active shoulder complex external rotation and passive and active radial deviation. Since the majority of the participants were right side as dominant, there was no important difference in the results of the differences between sides (right and left) and the results of the difference between dominant and non dominant sides. There were only 8 subjects of the 90 total who had left hand dominance and only 4 that had left leg dominant. For each age group separately, there were 2 people who had left hand dominance and 1 person with left leg dominance. All of the motions that had a significant difference in the amount of range of motion between dominant and non dominant sides for separate age groups also had a difference on the overall group. P values and confidence intervals are presented on Table 24 and 25 for active range of motion and Table 26 and 27 for passive range of motion. The motions that had the greatest difference between sides per group were passive and active radial deviation.

Post hoc power calculation for the interaction between sides was calculated only for the dominant and non dominant sides since the comparisons between right and left and dominant and non dominant sides were similar. The results demonstrated a power varying from 0.01 to 1.00 (see Table 19). The movements that were found to have a statistically significant difference between sides had a power between 0.52 to 1. Comparisons between sides for passive and active knee flexion, active hip external rotation, passive shoulder complex abduction, passive shoulder complex abduction, passive and active glenohumeral internal rotation, passive shoulder complex internal rotation, passive and active shoulder complex external rotation, active glenohumeral external rotation, passive and active supination, passive and active wrist extension, passive and active wrist radial deviation, active wrist flexion and active wrist ulnar deviation all had a power above 0.80, which is considered the ideal power.⁶¹

Table 19: Post hoc power calculation for the interactions between age groups and the

interaction between sides

[POW	/ER	
	ACTIVE	PASSIVE	ACTIVE	PASSIVE
MOTIONS	INTERACTION	AGE GROUPS	NAME OF A DESCRIPTION OF A	TION SIDES
Ankle range of motion				
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)	0.07	0.26	0.03	0.44
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)	0.23	0.32	0.75	0.38
Eversion (tarsal joint)	0.72	0.35	0.05	0.01
Inversion (tarsal joint)	0.18	0.79	0.18	0.05
Knee range of motion				
Flexion	0.26	0.09	* 0.80	* 0.82
Extension	0.09	0.16	0.20	0.13
Hip range of motion		÷.		
Abduction	0.20	0.33	0.53	0.21
Adduction	0.16	0.06	0.76	0.12
Flexion	0.72	0.74	* 0.96	0.02
Extension	0.15	0.07	0.18	0.05
Internal rotation	0.02	0.05	0.78	0.39
External rotation	0.33	0.76	1.00	0.08
Shoulder range of motion	50		and the second second	and the second second second
Abduction				
Glenohumeral abduction	0.11	0.24	0.06	0.04
Shoulder complex abduction <i>Flexion</i>	0.07	0.14	0.02	* 0.82
Glenohumeral flexion	0.07	0.45	0.04	0.11
Shoulder complex flexion	0.20	0.28	0.04	0.03
Extension				
Glenohumeral extension	0.11	0.08	0.77	0.79
Shoulder complex extension	0.28	0.20	0.58	* 0.93
Internal (medial) rotation				
Glenohumeral internal rotation	0.02	0.14	* 0.87	* 1
Shoulder complex internal rotation	0.08	0.07	* 1	* 0.98
External (lateral) rotation				
Glenohumeral external rotation	* 0.92	* 0.96	* 0.86	0.57
Shoulder complex external rotation	0.69	0.55	* 1	* 0.98
Elbow range of motion			an the second second	
Flexion	0.02	0.02	0.30	0.09
Extension	0.64	0.37	0.08	0.27
Pronation	0.07	0.04	0.18	0.03
Supination	0.33	0.11	0.73	* 0.97
Wrist range of motion				
Flexion	0.06	0.05	0.73	0.01
Extension	0.34	0.10	0.76	* 0.98
Ulnar deviation	0.06	0.05	0.52	0.09
Radial deviation	0.24	0.06	* 1	* 1

* power greater than 0.80

Table 20: Difference between right and left sides (p-values and 99% confidence interval) for ankle, knee and hip active range of

motions.

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		ACTIVE	······	
	18-29	30-39	40-49	50-59	OVERALL
MOTIONS		p-val	ue (99% confidence into	erval)	
Ankle range of motion	a second design				
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)	0.506(-4.22, 2.52)	0.227(-1.82, 4.92)	0.018(30, 7.01)	0.930(-3.89, 3.64)	0.147(79, 2.75)
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)	0.268(-6.95, 2.82)	* 0.000(-14.38, -2.42)	0.015(-11.63, .33)	0.947(-5.83, 6.13)	* 0.000(-6.86, -1.13)
Eversion (tarsal joint)	0.201(-2.02, 5.88)	0.291(-2.89, 6.79)	0.745(-5.44, 4.24)	0.357(-3.14, 6.54)	0.160(-1.07, 3.56)
Inversion (tarsal joint)	0.760(-5.44, 4.30)	0.613(-7.12, 4.82)	1.000(-5.97, 5.97)	0.313(-3.67, 8.27)	0.893(-2.71, 3.00)
Knee range of motion				a series and a se	
Flexion	* 0.005(-4.41,19)	0.035(-4.68, .48)	0.879(-2.73, 2.43)	* 0.001(-5.83,67)	* 0.000(-3.18,72)
Extension	0.261(-1.02, 2.55)	0.021(-4.13, .23)	0.589(-2.63, 1.73)	0.095(-3.58, .78)	0.059(-1.80, .29)
Hip range of motion					
Abduction	0.074(-5.81, 1.08)	0.034(-7.67, .77)	0.053(-7.37, 1.07)	0.619(-5.02, 3.42)	* 0.002(-4.46,42)
Adduction	0.262(-3.78, 1.51)	0.170(-4.94, 1.54)	0.012(-6.39, .09)	0.050(-5.69, .79)	* 0.001(-3.66,56)
Flexion	0.536(-4.37, 2.70)	* 0.000(-11.73, -3.07)	0.058(-7.48, 1.18)	0.165(-6.63, 2.03)	* 0.000(-5.49, -1.35)
Extension	0.557(-3.46, 2.20)	0.163(-5.32, 1.62)	0.880(-3.67, 3.27)	0.449(-4.47, 2.47)	0.147(-2.58, .74)
Internal rotation	* 0.005(.35, 7.11)	0.123(-1.69, 6.59)	0.447(-2.94, 5.34)	0.039(84, 7.44)	* 0.001(.69, 4.65)
External rotation	0.011(-6.56, .03)	* 0.005(-8.43,37)	0.037(-7.28, .78)	0.013(-7.93, .13)	* 0.000(-5.63, -1.77)

* statistically significant difference (p<0.01)

Table 21: Difference between right and left sides (p-values and 99% confidence interval) for shoulder, elbow and wrist active range of

motions.

······································			ACTIVE		
MOTIONS	18-29	30-39	40-49	50-59	OVERALL
MOTIONS		p-va	alue (99% confidence inte	rval)	
Shoulder range of motion					
Abduction					
Glenohumeral abduction	0.168(-3.26, 10.52)	0.608(-6.79, 10.09)	0.126(-3.49, 13.39)	0.126(-3.49, 13.39)	0.015(24, 7.83)
Shoulder complex abduction	0.952(-5.72, 5.98)	0.769(-6.36, 7.96)	0.390(-9.51, 4.81)	0.621(-8.51, 5.81)	0.597(-4.12, 2.74)
Flexion					
Glenohumeral flexion	0.383(-10.15, 5.08)	0.866(-9.93, 8.73)	0.944(-9.08, 9.58)	0.612(-11.13, 7.53)	0.492(-5.64, 3.29)
Shoulder complex flexion	0.670(-2.58, 3.58)	0.835(-4.08, 3.48)	0.728(-3.28, 4.28)	0.283(-2.23, 5.33)	0.415(-1.25, 2.37)
Extension					
Glenohumeral extension	0.062(-6.31, 1.04)	0.032(-8.22, .77)	0.064(-7.70, 1.30)	0.117(-7.20, 1.80)	* 0.000(-5.22,91)
Shoulder complex extension	0.140(-8.85, 2.45)	0.281(-9.77, 4.07)	0.199(-10.32, 3.52)	0.307(-9.62, 4.22)	0.018(-6.35, .28)
Internal (medial) rotation					
Glenohumeral internal rotation	* 0.004(-12.46,74)	0.187(-10.80, 3.55)	* 0.008(-14.57,23)	0.032(-13.12, 1.22)	* 0.000(-9.33, -2.46)
Shoulder complex internal rotation	0.124(-8.89, 2.29)	0.044(-12.15, 1.55)	* 0.001(-15.50, -1.80)	* 0.007(-14.00,30)	* 0.000(-9.38, -2.82)
External (lateral) rotation					
Glenohumeral external rotation	* 0.005(.48, 12.12)	0.193(-3.57, 10.67)	* 0.004(.93, 15.17)	0.047(-1.67, 12.57)	* 0.000(2.43, 9.25)
Shoulder complex external rotation	* 0.000(4.32, 13.62)	0.078(-1.84, 9.54)	* 0.002(1.16, 12.54)	* 0.002(1.31, 12.69)	* 0.000(3.94, 9.39)
Elbow range of motion			and the second		
Flexion	0.013(11, 5.44)	0.396(-2.30, 4.50)	0.511(-2.55, 4.25)	0.298(-2.05, 4.75)	0.018(13, 3.12)
Extension	0.671(-2.40, 1.73)	0.835(-2.33, 2.73)	0.121(-4.03, 1.03)	0.603(-3.03, 2.03)	0.249(-1.74, .68)
Pronation	0.136(-5.60, 1.53)	0.337(-5.96, 2.76)	0.040(91, 7.81)	0.741(-4.91, 3.81)	0.818(-2.27, 1.91)
Supination	0.248(-5.99, 2.32)	0.237(-7.39, 2.79)	0.021(-9.64, .54)	0.158(-7.84, 2.34)	* 0.003(-5.29,42)
Wrist range of motion					
Flexion	0.630(-3.26, 4.73)	0.748(-4.30, 5.50)	0.174(-2.35, 7.45)	* 0.009(.10, 9.90)	0.014(12, 4.56)
Extension	* 0.006(-8.35,25)	0.171(-7.57, 2.37)	0.832(-5.37, 4.57)	* 0.005(-10.37,43)	* 0.001(-5.55,80)
Ulnar deviation	0.012(-7.01, .07)	0.414(-5.69, 2.99)	0.565(-5.29, 3.39)	0.082(-7.24, 1.44)	* 0.007(-4.24,09)
Radial deviation	* 0.000(-10.95, -3.65)	* 0.002(-9.87,93)	* 0.003(-9.67,73)	* 0.003(-9.72,78)	* 0.000(-7.93, -3.65)

* statistically significant difference (p<0.01)
Table 22: Difference between right and left sides (p-values and 99% confidence interval) for ankle, knee and hip passive range of

motions.

			PASSIVE		
	18-29	30-39	40-49	50-59	OVERALL
MOTIONS		p-va	lue (99% confidence inte	erval)	
Ankle range of motion					
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)	0.049(-1.01, 7.31)	0.014(21, 8.11)	0.372(-2.98, 6.04)	0.122(-1.90, 7.40)	* 0.005(.21, 4.46)
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)	0.016(-9.12, .32)	0.083(-9.63, 1.93)	0.051(-10.13, 1.43)	0.785(-6.38, 5.18)	* 0.002(-6.07,53)
Eversion (tarsal joint)	0.376(-5.41, 2.68)	0.525(-3.75, 6.15)	0.596(-3.95, 5.95)	0.087(-1.70, 8.20)	0.260(-1.35, 3.39)
Inversion (tarsal joint)	0.024(-8.58, .58)	0.761(-6.26, 4.96)	0.907(-5.86, 5.36)	0.012(11, 11.11)	0.883(-2.54, 2.84)
Knee range of motion	E Alexandri Colora				
Flexion	0.046(-3.61, .47)	* 0.002(-5.55,55)	0.345(-3.40, 1.60)	0.095(-4.10, .90)	* 0.000(-2.98,58)
Extension	0.144(-4.74, 1.34)	0.291(-5.22, 2.22)	0.549(-4.57, 2.87)	0.438(-4.82, 2.62)	0.060(-3.07, .49)
Hip range of motion					Constant Constant
Abduction	0.545(-3.74, 2.34)	0.503(-4.67, 2.77)	0.123(-5.92, 1.52)	0.055(-6.47, .97)	0.017(-3.43, .13)
Adduction	0.621(-2.15, 3.15)	0.686(-3.75, 2.75)	0.198(-4.85, 1.65)	0.872(-3.45, 3.05)	0.448(-2.01, 1.11)
Flexion	* 0.009(.03, 6.83)	0.046(-7.37, .97)	0.509(-5.22, 3.12)	0.285(-2.47, 5.87)	0.771(-1.77, 2.22)
Extension	0.114(-4.50, 1.10)	0.380(-4.58, 2.28)	0.401(-4.53, 2.33)	0.760(-3.83, 3.03)	0.085(-2.73, .56)
Internal rotation	0.052(85, 5.91)	0.013(14, 8.14)	0.680(-3.49, 4.79)	0.634(-3.39, 4.89)	0.010(.00, 3.97)
External rotation	0.647(-3.82, 2.68)	0.817(-3.63, 4.33)	0.237(-2.18, 5.78)	0.054(-6.93, 1.03)	0.638(-2.25, 1.56)

Table 23: Difference between right and left sides (p-values and 99% confidence interval) for shoulder, elbow and wrist passive range

of motions.

			PASSIVE	·····	··· ··· ··· ··· ······················			
	18-29	30-39	40-49	50-59	OVERALL			
MOTIONS	p-value (99% confidence interval)							
Shoulder range of motion				1	-			
Abduction								
Glenohumeral abduction	0.239(-3.22, 8.49)	0.487(-5.27, 9.07)	0.912(-7.47, 6.87)	0.942(-7.37, 6.97)	0.441(-2.42, 4.44)			
Shoulder complex abduction	* 0.007(-7.36,17)	* 0.001(-10.25, -1.45)	0.202(-6.55, 2.25)	0.212(-6.50, 2.30)	* 0.000(-5.57, -1.36)			
Flexion								
Glenohumeral flexion	0.201(-3.56, 10.36)	0.243(-12.32, 4.72)	0.173(-4.07, 12.97)	0.225(-12.47, 4.57)	0.987(-4.05, 4.10)			
Shoulder complex flexion	0.043(-6.24, .77)	0.162(-6.59, 1.99)	0.376(-2.84, 5.74)	0.235(-2.34, 6.24)	0.602(-2.46, 1.65)			
Extension								
Glenohumeral extension	0.065(-7.31, 1.25)	0.034(-9.54, .94)	0.368(-7.04, 3.44)	0.017(-10.09, .39)	* 0.000(-6.01,99)			
Shoulder complex extension	0.622(-4.85, 3.32)	0.026(-9.30, .70)	0.130(-7.90, 2.10)	0.073(-8.45, 1.55)	* 0.002(-5.25,46)			
Internal (medial) rotation								
Glenohumeral internal rotation	* 0.000(-14.82, -3.44)	0.129(-11.02, 2.92)	* 0.001(-16.02, -2.08)	0.017(-13.42, .52)	* 0.000(-10.51, -3.83)			
Shoulder complex internal rotation	0.016(-11.77, .43)	0.053(-13.04, 1.89)	* 0.004(-15.77,83)	* 0.004(-15.97, -1.03)	* 0.000(-10.59, -3.43)			
External (lateral) rotation								
Glenohumeral external rotation	* 0.001(1.78, 11.49)	0.982(-5.99, 5.89)	0.057(-1.59, 10.29)	0.467(-4.29, 7.59)	* 0.005(.30, 5.99)			
Shoulder complex external rotation	* 0.006(.31, 10.29)	0.667(-5.11, 7.11)	0.119(-2.46, 9.76)	0.324(-3.81, 8.41)	* 0.007(.14, 5.99)			
Elbow range of motion								
Flexion	0.057(-1.15, 7.41)	0.096(-1.89, 8.59)	0.484(-3.84, 6.64)	0.251(-7.54, 2.94)	0.146(-1.11, 3.91)			
Extension	0.661(-2.33, 1.66)	0.071(-4.15, .75)	0.335(-3.35, 1.55)	0.335(-1.55, 3.35)	0.256(-1.68, .66)			
Pronation	0.861(-3.28, 3.74)	0.191(-6.45, 2.15)	0.162(-2.00, 6.60)	0.464(-3.10, 5.50)	0.614(-1.66, 2.45)			
Supination	0.175(-5.66, 1.79)	0.152(-7.06, 2.06)	* 0.003(-9.81,69)	* 0.005(-9.61,49)	* 0.000(-5.87, -1.50)			
Wrist range of motion								
Flexion	0.386(-4.70, 2.36)	0.832(-3.97, 4.67)	0.585(-5.22, 3.42)	0.715(-3.72, 4.92)	0.723(-2.35, 1.79)			
Extension	0.173(-5.54, 1.74)	0.252(-6.41, 2.51)	* 0.002(-9.81,89)	* 0.000(-11.36, -2.44)	* 0.000(-6.16, -1.89)			
Ulnar deviation	0.053(-5.63, .83)	0.973(-4.00, 3.90)	0.715(-4.50, 3.40)	0.070(-6.70, 1.20)	0.048(-3.33, .45)			
Radial deviation	* 0.000(-7.57, -2.56)	* 0.000(-7.42, -1.28)	* 0.000(-10.67, -4.53)	* 0.000(-8.17, -2.03)	* 0.000(-7.00, -4.06)			

* statistically significant difference (p<0.01)

Table 24: Difference between dominant and non dominant sides (p-values and 99% confidence interval) for ankle, knee and hip active

range of motions.

	<u> </u>		ACTIVE		
	18-29	30-39	40-49	50-59	OVERALL
MOTIONS		p-val	ue (99% confidence inte	erval)	
Ankle range of motion					
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)	0.666(-3.54, 2.54)	0.751(-3.28, 4.18)	0.100(-1.38, 6.08)	0.751(-4.18, 3.28)	0.496(-1.32, 2.25)
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)	0.358(-6.67, 3.21)	* 0.001(-14.35, -2.25)	0.031(-11.10, 1.00)	0.811(-5.50, 6.60)	* 0.001(-6.53,74)
Eversion (tarsal joint)	0.252(-2.23, 5.70)	0.345(-3.10, 6.60)	0.552(-3.75, 5.95)	0.449(-3.45, 6.25)	0.093(83, 3.82)
Inversion (tarsal joint)	0.986(-4.87, 4.80)	0.108(-9.57, 2.27)	0.929(-5.72, 6.12)	0.929(-5.72, 6.12)	0.448(-3.66, 2.01)
Knee range of motion		Contraction of the second			
Flexion	0.008(-4.40,06)	0.095(-4.36, .96)	0.961(-2.71, 2.61)	* 0.008(-5.41,09)	* 0.001(-2.95,41)
Extension	0.128(74, 2.81)	0.020(-4.12, .22)	0.586(-2.62, 1.72)	0.093(-3.57, .77)	0.083(-1.73, .35)
Hip range of motion					
Abduction	0.113(-5.56, 1.36)	0.046(-7.49, .99)	0.035(-7.69, .79)	0.757(-3.74, 4.74)	* 0.008(-4.10,05)
Adduction	0.153(-4.14, 1.21)	0.048(-5.78, .78)	0.121(-5.23, 1.33)	0.103(-5.33, 1.23)	* 0.001(-3.56,42)
Flexion	0.298(-5.04, 2.17)	* 0.001(-10.21, -1.39)	0.032(-8.06, .76)	0.046(-7.81, 1.01)	* 0.000(-5.68, -1.46)
Extension	0.475(-3.58, 2.05)	0.104(-5.60, 1.30)	0.819(-3.75, 3.15)	0.447(-4.45, 2.45)	0.096(-2.71, .60)
Internal rotation	* 0.009(.07, 6.86)	0.140(-1.81, 6.51)	0.570(-3.26, 5.06)	0.025(56, 7.76)	* 0.001(.59, 4.57)
External rotation	* 0.008(-6.55,12)	* 0.001(-8.83,97)	0.038(-7.08, .78)	* 0.003(-8.43,57)	* 0.000(-5.85, -2.09)

Table 25: Difference between dominant and non dominant sides (p-values and 99% confidence interval) for shoulder, elbow and wrist

active range of motions.

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	······································	ACTIVE	······································	
	18-29	30-39	40-49	50-59	OVERALL
MOTIONS		p-va	lue (99% confidence inte	erval)	
Shoulder range of motion					
Abduction					
Glenohumeral abduction	0.683(-5.98, 8.18)	0.797(-9.52, 7.82)	0.423(-6.02, 11.32)	0.277(-5.07, 12.27)	0.305(-2.52, 5.77)
Shoulder complex abduction	0.976(-5.79, 5.92)	0.884(-6.77, 7.57)	0.596(-8.62, 5.72)	0.476(-9.12, 5.22)	0.575(-4.17, 2.70)
Flexion					
Glenohumeral flexion	0.582(-9.23, 6.03)	0.779(-10.35, 8.35)	0.747(-10.50, 8.20)	0.674(-10.85, 7.85)	0.442(-5.79, 3.16)
Shoulder complex flexion	0.754(-2.70, 3.43)	0.576(-4.56, 2.96)	0.210(-1.96, 5.56)	0.507(-2.81, 4.71)	0.399(-1.22, 2.38)
Extension			* 		
Glenohumeral extension	0.242(-5.29, 2.02)	0.100(-7.30, 1.65)	0.015(-8.67, .27)	0.179(-6.77, 2.17)	* 0.001(-4.88,60)
Shoulder complex extension	0.052(-9.66, 1.40)	0.044(-12.02, 1.52)	0.756(-7.57, 5.97)	0.143(-10.57, 2.97)	* 0.006(-6.74,25)
Internal (medial) rotation					
Glenohumeral internal rotation	* 0.009(-12.14,13)	0.101(-11.98, 2.73)	0.012(-14.56, .16)	0.403(-9.71, 5.01)	* 0.000(-8.60, -1.55)
Shoulder complex internal rotation	0.114(-9.44, 2.31)	0.103(-11.70, 2.70)	0.022(-13.55, .85)	0.049(-12.65, 1.75)	* 0.000(-8.41, -1.52)
External (lateral) rotation					
Glenohumeral external rotation	0.012(18, 11.84)	0.132(-3.11, 11.61)	0.020(71, 14.01)	0.248(-4.11, 10.61)	* 0.000(1.47, 8.52)
Shoulder complex external rotation	* 0.000(3.87, 13.66)	0.029(95, 11.05)	0.023(75, 11.25)	0.057(-1.60, 10.40)	* 0.000(3.00, 8.74)
Elbow range of motion		and the second			
Flexion	0.107(-1.07, 4.54)	0.879(-3.24, 3.64)	0.468(-2.49, 4.39)	0.075(-1.09, 5.79)	0.039(34, 2.95)
Extension	0.671(-2.40, 1.73)	0.835(-2.33, 2.73)	0.121(-4.03, 1.03)	0.603(-3.03, 2.03)	0.243(-1.73, .66)
Pronation	0.136(-5.59, 1.52)	0.064(-7.46, 1.26)	0.321(-2.71, 6.01)	0.266(-6.21, 2.51)	0.096(-3.42, .75)
Supination	0.159(-6.37, 1.91)	0.235(-7.37, 2.77)	0.049(-8.92, 1.22)	0.061(-8.72, 1.42)	* 0.002(-5.44,58)
Wrist range of motion					
Flexion	0.309(-2.42, 5.48)	0.118(-1.94, 7.74)	0.245(-2.69, 6.99)	0.011(04, 9.64)	* 0.002(.53, 5,16)
Extension	* 0.006(-8.35,25)	0.171(-7.57, 2.37)	0.832(-5.37, 4.57)	* 0.005(-10.37,43)	* 0.001(-5.55,67)
Ulnar deviation	0.041(-6.36, .76)	0.786(-4.81, 3.91)	0.242(-6.31, 2.41)	0.049(-7.66, 1.06)	* 0.009(-4.21,04)
Radial deviation	* 0.000(-9.54, -1.59)	0.010(-9.77,03)	0.010(-9.77,03)	0.021(-9.22, .52)	* 0.000(-7.26, -2.60)

Table 26: Difference between dominant and non dominant sides (p-values and 99% confidence interval) for ankle, knee and hip

passive range of motions.

	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	PASSIVE		
	18-29	30-39	40-49	50-59	OVERALL
MOTIONS		p-val	ue (99% confidence inte	erval)	
Ankle range of motion					
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)	0.070(-1.11, 6.25)	0.125(-1.86, 7.16)	0.541(-3.46, 5.56)	0.283(-2.66, 6.36)	0.015(13, 4.19)
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)	0.144(-7.61, 2.15)	0.197(-8.93, 3.03)	0.102(-9.73, 2.23)	0.792(-6.58, 5.38)	0.023(-5.37, .35)
Eversion (tarsal joint)	0.653(-4.79, 3.39)	0.675(-4.21, 5.81)	0.793(-4.51, 5.51)	0.167(-2.36, 7.66)	0.374(-1.58, 3.21)
Inversion (tarsal joint)	0.083(-7.68, 1.55)	0.256(-8.10, 3.20)	0.944(-5.80, 5.50)	0.014(25, 11.05)	0.948(-2.77, 2.64)
Knee range of motion					
Flexion	0.033(-3.77, .37)	0.010(-5.08,02)	0.535(-3.13, 1.93)	0.081(-4.23, .83)	* 0.001(-2.85,42)
Extension	0.200(-4.56, 1.56)	0.294(-5.24, 2.24)	0.752(-4.19, 3.29)	0.674(-4.34, 3.14)	0.140(-2.81, .78)
Hip range of motion					
Abduction	0.591(-3.73, 2.46)	0.511(-4.74, 2.84)	0.130(-5.99, 1.59)	0.426(-4.94, 2.64)	0.077(-3.05, .58)
Adduction	0.609(-2.07, 3.07)	* 0.007(-6.44,16)	0.617(-3.74, 2.54)	0.867(-2.94, 3.34)	0.165(-2.31, .71)
Flexion	0.026(49, 6.56)	0.466(-5.51, 3.11)	0.563(-5.26, 3.36)	0.808(-3.91, 4.71)	0.683(-1.74, 2.39)
Extension	0.114(-4.51, 1.11)	0.304(-4.79, 2.09)	0.593(-2.74, 4.14)	1.000(-3.44, 3.44)	0.350(-2.23, 1.06)
Internal rotation	0.129(-1.44, 5.44)	0.036(81, 7.61)	0.732(-3.66, 4.76)	0.436(-2.96, 5.46)	0.021(22, 3.82)
External rotation	0.725(-3.67, 2.80)	0.974(-3.91, 4.01)	0.643(-3.26, 4.66)	0.017(-7.61, .31)	0.250(-2.73, 1.06)

Table 27: Difference between dominant and non dominant sides (p-values and 99% confidence interval) for shoulder, elbow and wrist

passive range of motions.

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		PASSIVE					
	18-29	30-39	40-49	50-59	OVERALL			
MOTIONS	p-value (99% confidence interval)							
Shoulder range of motion								
Abduction								
Glenohumeral abduction	0.251(-3.28, 8.41)	0.714(-8.16, 6.16)	0.883(-6.76, 7.56)	0.442(-5.06, 9.26)	0.437(-2.41, 4.45)			
Shoulder complex abduction	0.013(-7.27, .14)	* 0.004(-9.58,52)	0.506(-5.68, 3.38)	0.248(-6.53, 2.53)	* 0.001(-5.11,77)			
Flexion								
Glenohumeral flexion	0.420(-4.80, 9.07)	0.242(-12.30, 4.70)	0.889(-8.05, 8.95)	0.029(-15.65, 1.35)	0.179(-6.16, 1.98)			
Shoulder complex flexion	0.159(-5.52, 1.65)	0.283(-6.19, 2.59)	0.270(-2.54, 6.24)	0.928(-4.54, 4.24)	0.525(-2.61, 1.59)			
Extension								
Glenohumeral extension	0.069(-7.37, 1.31)	0.078(-8.92, 1.72)	0.106(-8.62, 2.02)	0.091(-8.77, 1.87)	* 0.001(-5.89,80)			
Shoulder complex extension	0.361(-5.29, 2.55)	* 0.002(-10.50,90)	0.128(-7.60, 2.00)	0.014(-9.35, .25)	* 0.000(-5.90, -1.31)			
Internal (medial) rotation								
Glenohumeral internal rotation	* 0.000(-14.66, -3.34)	0.049(-12.19, 1.69)	* 0.001(-16.29, -2.41)	0.029(-12.79, 1.09)	* 0.000(-10.68, -4.04)			
Shoulder complex internal rotation	0.055(-10.83, 1.63)	0.049(-13.41, 1.86)	* 0.009(-15.33,07)	* 0.006(-15.73,47)	* 0.000(-10.20, -2.89)			
External (lateral) rotation								
Glenohumeral external rotation	* 0.001(1.42, 11.18)	0.677(-5.03, 6.93)	0.044(-1.33, 10.63)	0.878(-5.63, 6.33)	* 0.006(.20, 5.93)			
Shoulder complex external rotation	0.025(69, 9.55)	0.503(-4.67, 7.87)	0.722(-5.42, 7.12)	0.403(-4.27, 8.27)	0.055(78, 5.22)			
Elbow range of motion	10 10 10 10 10							
Flexion	0.142(-1.92, 6.85)	0.252(-3.02, 7.72)	0.591(-4.27, 6.47)	0.660(-6.27, 4.47)	0.202(-1.32, 3.82)			
Extension	0.661(-2.33, 1.66)	0.071(-4.15, .75)	0.335(-3.35, 1.55)	0.335(-1.55, 3.35)	0.049(-2.07, .29)			
Pronation	0.501(-2.61, 4.41)	0.057(-7.45, 1.15)	0.855(-4.00, 4.60)	0.951(-4.40, 4.20)	0.514(-2.57, 1.55)			
Supination	0.083(-6.18, 1.24)	0.076(-7.64, 1.44)	0.028(-8.39, .69)	* 0.001(-10.29, -1.21)	* 0.000(-5.97, -1.62)			
Wrist range of motion								
Flexion	0.441(-4.55, 2.49)	0.484(-3.16, 5.46)	0.465(-5.51, 3.11)	0.807(-3.91, 4.71)	0.828(-2.23, 1.89)			
Extension	0.295(-5.25, 2.25)	0.034(-8.34, .84)	* 0.002(-10.14,96)	* 0.008(-9.29,11)	* 0.000(-6.07, -1.68)			
Ulnar deviation	0.261(-4.66, 1.86)	0.450(-2.84, 5.14)	0.767(-4.44, 3.54)	0.063(-6.84, 1.14)	0.224(-2.80, 1.02)			
Radial deviation	* 0.004(-6.03,37)	* 0.004(-7.42,48)	* 0.000(-10.67, -3.73)	* 0.000(-8.57, -1.63)	* 0.000(-6.52, -3.20)			

.

* statistically significant difference

The results for the overall age groups (all age groups combined) for the

differences between right and left and the difference between dominant and non dominant sides are presented on Table 28, 29 and 30.

Table 28: Difference between right and left sides and dominant and non dominant sides

for the overall age group for active and passive ankle, knee and hip range of motion.

	STUDIES				
MOTIONS	dominant and non dominant	right and left			
	Ankle range of motion				
passive					
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)	x all the second second	difference p=0.005			
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)		difference p=0.002			
Eversion (tarsal joint)	×	X -			
Inversion (tarsal joint)		x ¹⁰			
active					
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)	× di sur distante	X			
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)	non dominant greater p=0.001	difference p=0.000_			
Eversion (tarsal joint)	x plant the state	X			
Inversion (tarsal joint)	and the second second second second second second	×			
	Knee range of motion				
passive					
Flexion	dominant greater p=0.001	difference p=0.000			
Extension	*	X to make the			
active					
Flexion	dominant greater p=0.001	difference p=0.000			
Extension	× and the second				
	Hip range of motion				
passive					
Abduction	and the state * second strategies	The second se			
Adduction	A second s	X			
Flexion	x - in the second second	X and X and Y			
Extension	and the second se	X			
Internal rotation	A Contraction of the second				
External rotation	a second s	and the second second			
active					
Abduction	dominant greater p=0.008	→ difference p=0.002			
Adduction	dominant greater p=0.001	difference p=0.001			
Flexion	and the second secon	difference p=0.000			
Extension	*	and the white the share			
Internal rotation	dominant greater p=0.001	difference p=0.001			
External rotation	non dominant greater p=0.000	difference p=0.000			
difference – statistical significant differenc					
dominant greater = statistical significant d					
non dominant greater = statistical signific		eater than dominant side			
$x = no \ statistical \ significant \ difference \ beta$					
grey cells= the study perfomed a comparis	on between sides for that motion				

Table 29: Difference between right and left sides and dominant and non dominant sides

	STUDIES					
MOTIONS	dominant and non dominant	right and left				
	houlder range of motion					
Abduction						
passive		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
Glenohumeral abduction	and the second	x				
Shoulder complex abduction	non dominant greater p=0.001	difference p=0.000				
active		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
Glenohumeral abduction	x	X				
Shoulder complex abduction	The second s	A LANGE				
Flexion						
passive						
Glenohumeral flexion	X	a de se y a de se de				
Shoulder complex flexion	 Marketter Marketter	X				
active						
Glenohumeral flexion	X	\sim χ \sim χ				
Shoulder complex flexion	All and a second se	X				
Extension	And Annual Control of					
passive						
Glenohumeral extension	non dominant greater p=0.001	difference p=0.000				
Shoulder complex extension	non domimant greater p=0.000	difference p=0.002				
active	G (1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
Glenohumeral extension	non dominat greater p=0.001	difference p=0.000				
Shoulder complex extension	non dominant greater p=0.006					
Internal (medial) rotation	C Annual S					
passive						
Glenohumeral internal rotation	non dominant greater p=0.000	difference p=0.000				
Shoulder complex internal rotation	non dominant greater p=0,000	difference p=0.000				
active						
Glenohumeral internal rotation	non dominant greater p=0.000	difference p=0.000				
Shoulder complex internal rotation	non dominant greater p=0.000	difference p=0.000				
External (lateral) rotation						
passive		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
Glenohumeral external rotation	dominant greater p=0.006	difference p=0.005				
Shoulder complex external rotation	- met	difference p=0.007				
active						
Glenohumeral external rotation	dominant greater p=0,000	difference p=0.000				
Shoulder complex external rotation	dominant greater p=0.000	difference p=0.000				
difference = statistical significant difference	e between right and left sides					
dominant greater = statistical significant a	lifference with dominant side greater thar	ı non dominant side				
non dominant greater = statistical significa	ant difference with non dominant side gre	eater than dominant side				
$x = no \ statistical \ significant \ difference \ between the statistical \ significant \ difference \ between the statistical \ significant \ statistical \ statistical$	veen sides					
grey cells= the study perfomed a compariso	n between sides for that motion					

for the overall age group for active and passive shoulder range of motion.

Table 30: Difference between right and left sides and dominant and non dominant sides

for the overall age group for active and passive elbow and wrist range of

	STUDIES					
MOTIONS	dominant and non dominant	right and left				
	Elbow range of motion					
passive						
Flexion	x	are the K				
Extension	And the second sec	X				
Pronation	a state of the second se	X				
Supination	non dominant greater p=0.000	difference p=0.000				
active						
Flexion	X	X				
Extension	\mathbf{x}_{1} , \mathbf{x}_{2} , x	A second s				
Pronation	X					
Supination	non dominant greater p=0.002	difference 0.003				
	Wrist range of motion					
passive						
Flexion	X and the second	X				
Extension	non dominant greater p=0.000	difference p=0.000-				
Ulnar deviation	The second se	A STATE AND A STATE OF				
Radial deviation	non dominant greater p=0.000	difference p=0.000				
active						
Flexion	non dominant greater p=0.002	and an X and				
Extension	non dominant greater p=0.001	difference p=0.001				
Ulnar deviation	non dominant greater p=0.009	difference p=0.007				
Radial deviation	non dominant greater p=0.000	difference p=0.000				
difference = statistical significant differ	ence between right and left sides					
dominant greater = statistical significant	nt difference with dominant side greater than i	non dominant side				
non dominant greater = statistical sign	ficant difference with non dominant side grea	ter than dominant side				
$x = no \ statistical \ significant \ difference \ b$	petween sides					
grey cells= the study perfomed a compa	rison between sides for that motion					

motion.

Further analysis of the amount of range of motion between women using contraceptives or not using contraceptives and also between menopausal women using hormonal replacement and not using replacement therapy were not performed in this study because there was not a significant sample size that would produce a significant power to support any results.

CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION

5.1 PILOT STUDY

The results of this study showed only 6 measurements that had a reliability smaller than ICC <0.70. The movements were left active knee extension, left passive knee extension, left passive ankle inversion, right active ankle inversion, left passive eversion of the foot. These ICC were, however, greater than an ICC>0.60 and are considered poor to good. The SEM of these motions were smaller than 7.28 showing a small variability within subjects. This small variability is accepted by the literature as a standard error of measurement.^{14,26,52,79} Therefore, the resultant small ICC found in this study might not represent a low reliability. According to the literature, the error due to bias or mistakes during ROM measurement can be as high as 7 degrees meaning that any change in range of motion of up to 7 degrees could be due only to a random error that is expected to happen during a range of motion measurement.

Based on the formula of ICC^{61} , one can analyze the findings for ICC found to be smaller than 0.70. For left passive eversion, right passive inversion, right active inversion and left active elbow flexion, the standard error of measurement was 4.70, 7.28, 4.12 and 5.81 respectively. These were one of the largest errors of measurement found in this study. According to the ICC formula when one increases measurement error, reliability decreases. These findings would not explain the low reliability of the left active and passive knee extension since they had errors of measurement of 2.52, 1.51 respectively. However, the knee extension movements were very similar between subjects leading to a low variability between subjects. This low variability can be seen in the results between

subjects mean square values given by the F-test used in this study. In this case, according to the formula for the ICC, a decrease in the variability between subjects also decreases reliability. This second case can be considered as an artifact in the formula of ICC because the low reliability is probably due to a sampling bias and not from measurement error as seen in the first case.

5.2 MAIN STUDY

The present study was performed with the primary objective of creating a normative database for women range of motion. This study presented values for range of motion for upper and lower extremities (shoulder, elbow, wrist, hip, knee and ankle). The descriptive statistics of the range of motion values were described for the overall female population and for each age group separately. The groups were separated because of the suggestion in the literature that range of motion decreases with age. However, the findings of this study showed that only some movements had a significant difference of range of motion between age groups with the younger being greater than the older group. The findings of this study did not reveal that there was a consistent difference between right and left sides, and dominant and non-dominant sides in relation to all of the joints of the body. This study found that only some motions were significantly different between sides.

The values found in this study for Caucasian women ROM can contribute to the overall normative databases available in the literature. These values can be used to performed comparisons with injured sides, to compare with values used to establish risk

factors for injuries and any other ROM comparisons. According to Brown¹⁷ "Although one's placement in the normative ranking does not relate directly to disease or health status, knowledge of one's position to the population distribution may be useful for motivating behavioral change or evaluating individual improvement relative to that of the population" (p.77),

The values found in this study were not compared with the findings of ROM by other authors because most of the papers available in the literature used different methodologies and comparisons are inappropriate. The use of different methodology itself could lead to different values of ROM making comparisons inappropriate. However a comparison with the values found by Boone¹³, the most cited normative range of motion data base for male subjects, was performed to see if there was a trend for a difference in the values between men and women. There were 24 comparable motions and comparisons were performed with active ROM of the overall age group population of this study. Women had all motions greater than men for the elbow. Almost all of the ankle, shoulder and wrist motion were greater in women while men had greater hip ROM (see Table 31). It is important to remember that this comparison should be looked at with caution because the measurements were taken with different protocols. For the 24 motions tested in the present study, men had greater ROM in 29% of the cases and there was no difference between men and women in 9% of the cases.

Table 31: Comparison between the results found for Boone¹³ in male subjects and the

	ROM	
Motions	Boone 1979	Present study
Shoul	der Complex	
abduction	182.7 (4.9)	187.4 (16.0)
flexion	165.0 (5.0)	184.5 (9.5)
extension	57.3 (8.1)	55.2 (12.7)
internal rotation	67.1 (4.1)	90.7 (13.5)
external rotation	99.6 (7.6)	99.4 (11.5)
	Elbow	
flexion	140.5 (4.9)	146.7 (6.3)
extension	0.3 (2.7)	3.1 (4.8)
pronation	75 (5.3)	90.8 (8.1)
supination	81.1 (4.0)	93.9 (10.6)
	Wrist	
flexion	74.8 (6.6)	86.0 (8.3)
extension	74.0 (6.6)	74.1 (11.3)
radial deviation	21.1 (4.0)	19.9 (8.4)
ulnar deviation	35.3 (3.8)	41.9 (7.6)
	Hip	and the second
flexion	121.1 (6.4)	116.8 (12.4)
extension	12.1 (5.4)	12.4 (5.3)
abduction	40.5 (6.0)	62.6 (8.2)
adduction	25.6 (3.6)	14.6 (7.9)
internal rotation	44.4 (4.3)	34.5 (7.4)
external rotation	44.2 (4.8)	24.8 (6.9)
	Knee	1. Sec. 1.
flexion	141.2 (5.3)	141.1 (6.2)
	Ankle	
plantarflexion	54.3 (5.9)	56.7 (17.2)
dorsiflexion	12.2 (4.1)	9.8 (8.6)
inversion	36.2 (4.2)	44.6 (9.6)
eversion	19.2 (4.9)	28.2 (11.9)

results of this study that was performed in female subjects.

An important finding during the range of motion measurements was related to the active range of motion of the glenohumeral joint. Like any other active range of motion, the amount of range of motion found is dependent on the strength of the subject and their capacity to hold the joint at the end of range. However when measuring the active

glenohumeral ROM, the strength was related to the capacity of the scapular muscles to stabilize the scapula, since the movements were performed until there was a movement on the scapula. It was crucial that the subjects were capable of holding the scapula steady. In this case, the actual construct being measured was the strength of the scapular stabilization muscles and the ROM values were solely dependant on this factor.

The results of this study regarding the difference of range of motion between age groups showed that there were some motions that decreased with age. These results conflict with some findings in the literature that suggest that all motions decrease with age.^{53,79} Some studies^{41,79} involving older populations tended to conclude that there was a decrease in ROM with age when comparing their findings with previous findings in the literature. However, the range of motion of different studies might have been measured with different techniques and comparisons might be inappropriate.⁷⁹ Another point is that these comparisons are often done with the values from the AAOS that have been found to overestimate the ROM values.⁵³

Some authors have found that only some shoulder movements were affected by age.^{9,13} However, in this study, only shoulder external rotation showed a difference between age groups and the ankle, hip and elbow also showed differences between age groups.

This study showed that of the motions in which a decrease with age was found, the difference was greatest when comparing the 18 to 29 group and the 50 to 59 group. The difference found between these age groups could lead one to the conclusion that there is a gradual decrease in these motions that can only be seen when these changes are looked at throughout all the decades combined. There was no statistically significant

difference in ROM between age groups when comparing groups that were closer in age, but there was a significant difference when comparing the younger group (18-29) with the older age group (50-59).

There is still a question as to why there was a decrease in ROM only in some specific joint motions with age and whether this difference was a true difference. Since there was not a general decrease in ROM seen in consecutive age groups, it seems that the changes in the collagen tissue with age are not the major cause of the decrease in ROM. Postures adopted by the population and daily life activities are important factors that may be responsible for the decrease in ROM. Hip flexion, hip external rotation, shoulder external rotation and elbow extension were motions that presented with a greatest decrease in ROM with age. If one takes into consideration the position adopted by most people for many hours per day, sitting in front of the computer or a desk, with shoulder protrusion and elbow flexion, one could expect that as the years pass, there would be a decrease in range of motion of the motions found decreased in this study. On the other hand, aside from the physiological explanation, there have been suggestions that the changes are totally related to random findings.¹³

The hypothesis that there would be a difference of active and passive range of motions with the younger age having greater range of motion was confirmed for some range of motions. This hypothesis was true for: hip flexion, hip external rotation, shoulder external rotation and elbow extension especially when comparing the younger group (18-29) with the older group (50 to 59).

The findings of this study regarding the difference between right and left sides are similar to previous findings that found that only some motions were different between

sides. However, when comparing the differences between the literature and this present study, only some movements had similar results. There were five studies in total that compared the ROM between right and left sides^{3,13,38,64,72} and each study measured different joints and different motions. The results of these studies for the difference between sides and the results of this study for the overall age group (mean between all age groups) are presented in Table 32, 33 and 34.

Three studies compared right and left sides of ankle ROM (one passive and two active), two studies compare right and left sides of knee ROM (one active and one passive) and three studies compared right and left sides of hip ROM (2 active and 1 passive). None of these studies found a significant difference between right and left sides that differed from the findings of this study that found some of the ankle, knee and hip motions to be significantly different between right and left sides.

Three studies compared the right and left sides of shoulder ROM (two active and one active and passive). Only one study found a significant difference between shoulder right and left sides. The findings that coincided with the findings of this study were for passive and active shoulder complex internal rotation and passive and active shoulder complex external rotation that were significant different between sides.

There were 2 studies that compared the difference between right and left sides for elbow ROM (one active and one active and passive) and 3 studies that compared sides for wrist ROM (two active and one active and passive). Only one study found a significant difference between elbow right and left sides. The motions that had similar results with this present study were passive and active supination, passive and active wrist extension and passive and active radial deviation. The results of this study did not confirm the hypothesis that there would not be a difference in range of motion between right and left sides because there was a significant difference in range of motion between sides for: passive dorsiflexion, active and passive plantar flexion, active and passive knee flexion, active hip abduction, active hip adduction, active hip flexion, active hip internal rotation, active hip external rotation, passive shoulder complex abduction, active and passive shoulder complex extension, active and passive shoulder complex and passive wrist extension, active and passive supination, active and passive wrist extension, active and passive supination, active and passive wrist extension, active and passive supination, active and passive wrist extension, active and passive supination, active and passive wrist extension, active and passive supination, active and passive wrist extension, active and passive supination, active and passive wrist extension, active and passive supination, active and passive wrist extension.

According to the results of this study and previous findings in the literature, there is a tendency for the active and passive shoulder complex internal rotation, shoulder complex external rotation, supination, wrist extension and radial deviation to be different between right and left sides. Table 32: Results for statistically significant difference between right and left sides for ankle, knee and hip motions.

	STUDIES					
MOTIONS	This study	Gunal 1996	Stephanyshyn 1993	Allander 1974	Boone 1979	Roaas 1982
-		Α	Ankle range of motion			
passive	E 07					
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint) Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)	difference p=0.005 difference p=0.002					A
Eversion (tarsal joint)	uniterence p=0.002					х х
Inversion (tarsal joint)						
active	A					A
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)	x		* · · · x · · · ·		¥	
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)	difference p=0.000				, i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	,
Eversion (tarsal joint)			× interest		x	
Inversion (tarsal joint)			x		X	
		I	Since range of motion			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
passive						
Flexion	difference p=0.000					X
Extension	X					x .
active						
Flexion	difference p=0.000				¥	
Extension	1 8 8 8 8					
			Hip range of motion			
passive						
Abduction	1 × 11					×
Adduction						×
Flexion Extension	2 X					X
Internal rotation	1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1					*
External rotation						
active						X
Abduction	difference p=0.002					
Adduction	difference p=0.001					
Flexion	difference p=0.000				Ŷ	
Extension					x .	
Internal rotation	difference p=0.001			x	x	
External rotation	difference p=0.000.				X X	
difference = statistical significant differe						
x = no statistical significant difference be	etween right and left sides					
grey cells= the study perfomed a compar	ison between right and left sides for	that motion				

Table 33: Results for statistically significant difference between right and left sides for shoulder motions.

······································	STUDIES						
MOTIONS	This study	Gunal 1996	Stephanyshyn 1993	Allander 1974	Boone 1979	Roaas 1982	
		Should	ler range of motion				
Abduction							
passive							
Glenohumeral abduction	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
Shoulder complex abduction	difference p=0.000	X					
active							
Glenohumeral abduction		difference p<0.001					
Shoulder complex abduction	X	×	-		8		
Flexion							
passive							
Glenohumeral flexion	X						
Shoulder complex flexion active	A STATE AND A STATE OF						
<i>active</i> Glenohumeral flexion	S						
Shoulder complex flexion	X		,		x		
Extension	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2		· -		X		
passive							
Glenohumeral extension	difference p=0.000						
Shoulder complex extension	difference p=0.002						
active	autosciloc b=0.007	l.					
Glenohumeral extension	difference p=0.000						
Shoulder complex extension					A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR O		
Internal (medial) rotation	1. A				A 1997		
passive							
Glenohumeral internal rotation	difference p=0.000	l i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i					
Shoulder complex internal rotation	difference p=0.000	difference p< 0.001					
active		and the second					
Glenohumeral internal rotation	difference p=0.000						
Shoulder complex internal rotation	difference p=0.000	difference p<0.001			x		
External (lateral) rotation							
passive					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Glenohumeral external rotation	difference p=0.005						
Shoulder complex external rotation		difference p<0.01					
active .							
Glenohumeral external rotation	difference p=0.000						
Shoulder complex external rotation		difference p<0.01		x .	x		
difference = statistical significant difference	e between right and left sides						
x = no statistical significant difference betw	veen right and left sides						
grey cells= the study perfomed a comparise	on between right and left sides	for that motion					

Table 34: Results for statistically significant difference between right and left sides for elbow and wrist motions.

	STUDIES							
MOTIONS	This study	Gunal 1996	Stephanyshyn 1993	Allander 1974	Boone 1979	Roaas 1982		
		Elb	ow range of motion					
passive								
Flexion	X X	difference p<0.001						
Extension		difference p<0.001						
Pronation	tax (
Supination	difference p=0.000	difference p≤0.001						
active								
Flexion	X	difference p<0.001			X			
Extension	X	difference p<0.001			x			
Pronation	x				X			
Supination	difference 0.003	difference p<0.05			x			
		Wr	ist range of motion					
passive								
Flexion	A STATE AND A STATE OF							
Extension	difference p=0.000.	difference p<0.001						
Ulnar deviation	X +		~					
Radial deviation	difference p=0.000	difference p<0.001						
active								
Flexion	x				х.			
Extension	difference p=0.001	difference p<0.001			x			
Ulnar deviation	difference p=0.007				X			
Radial deviation	difference p=0.000.	difference p<0.001			× X			
difference = statistical significant diffe	erence between right and left sides		· · ·					
= no statistical significant difference	between right and left sides							
rey cells= the study perfomed a comp	arison between right and left side.	for that motion						

The results of the difference between dominant and non dominant sides were similar from the results for right and left sides. The results of this study were also similar to the results in the literature because it was found that only some motions had a difference between dominant and non dominant sides. It seems that there are some motions greater on the dominant side and some motions greater on the non dominant side. Four studies in the literature were found that compared the ROM between dominant and non dominant sides (one active and three active and passive).^{9,27,38,54} Each study compared the sides for different joints and different motions. The results of these studies for the difference between dominant and non dominant sides and the results of this present study for the overall age group (mean between all age groups) are presented in Table 35, 36 and 37.

There were no papers that compared the dominant and non dominant sides for the ankle, knee and hip joints. There were 4 studies that compared the dominant and non dominant sides for shoulder ROM. The findings that were similar to the findings of this present study were passive and active shoulder complex extension, passive and active shoulder complex internal rotation and active glenohumeral internal rotation and active shoulder complex external rotation. According to these findings, there is a tendency for active glenohumeral internal rotation, active and passive shoulder complex internal rotation active and passive shoulder complex internal rotation and active and passive shoulder complex internal rotation active and passive shoulder complex internal rotation active and passive shoulder complex internal rotation and shoulder complex extension to be greater on the non dominant side and for active shoulder complex external rotation to greater on the dominant side.

Some authors have talked about the decrease in range of motion of the internal rotators of the shoulder compared to the external rotators.^{9,27} Barnes⁹ said that these findings, even though they were found in specific athletic populations such as tennis

players and swimmers, and although the results seemed to be related to the type of activity, might also be present in a global population. In his study, Barnes⁹ found that the normal non athletic population also had a decrease in the amount of shoulder internal rotation range of motion. The findings of the present study support this conclusion.

There was only one study that compared the dominant and non dominant sides for elbow and wrist ROM (active and passive)³⁸. This author had similar results with the present study for active and passive supination, wrist extension and radial deviation where the non dominant side was significant greater than the dominant side.

The results of this study did not confirm the hypothesis that there would not be a difference in range of motion between dominant and non dominant sides because there was a significant difference in range of motion between sides for: active plantar flexion, active and passive knee flexion, active hip abduction, active hip adduction, active hip internal rotation, active hip external rotation, passive shoulder complex abduction, active and passive shoulder complex and glenohumeral extension, active and passive shoulder complex and glenohumeral extension, active and passive shoulder complex external rotation, active and passive supination, active wrist flexion, active and passive wrist extension, active and passive wrist radial deviation and active wrist ulnar deviation.

According to the results of this study and previous findings in the literature, there is a tendency for the active and passive shoulder complex internal rotation, active glenohumeral internal rotation, active and passive shoulder complex extension, active and passive supination, active and passive wrist extension and active and passive radial

deviation to be greater on the non dominant side and for active shoulder complex external rotation to be greater on the dominant side.

The differences between right and left sides and dominant and non dominant sides were similar except for shoulder complex extension which was found to be greater on the non dominant side. The similarity between the findings occurred because only 8 subjects of the 90 in the present study had dominance in the left hand and only 4 of the 90 subjects were dominant in the left leg. For each age group, there were 2 people who had dominance in the left hand and 1 person with dominance in the left leg.

It has been suggested that the changes occurring between sides are related to overuse of the joints and that the changes occurring between sides are due to over stress in the tissue that would lead to micro injuries, the presence of scar tissue and consequently, reduction in the amount of range of motion.³ If one takes into consideration the movements that are significantly greater on the dominant side in the present study and the previous studies, it is noticeable that they are motions performed constantly throughout daily life activities especially on the dominant side. The only movement that was greater on the dominant side was the shoulder complex external rotation. This change can be explained by the constant shoulder internal rotation movement performed with the dominant arm that would put the internal rotators in a shortened position, reducing over time the amount of shoulder complex external rotation ROM.

Table 35: Results for statistically significant difference between dominant and non dominant sides for ankle, knee and hip motions.

	STUDIES						
MOTIONS	This study	Gunal 1996	Murray 1985	Barnes 2001	Ellenbecker 1992		
		Ankle range of	motion				
passive							
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)	A REPORT OF THE PARTY OF						
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)							
Eversion (tarsal joint)	×						
Inversion (tarsal joint) active	X						
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)							
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)	non dominant greater p=0.001						
Eversion (tarsal joint)	tion dominant greates period						
Inversion (tarsal joint)	CONTRACTOR OF THE						
inversion (tursur joint)		Knee range of	motion				
passive		inter tunge of					
Flexion	dominant greater p=0.001						
Extension							
active							
Flexion	dominant greater p=0 001						
Extension							
		Hip range of r	motion				
passive							
Abduction	2 4 5 5 5 5 5 4 5 F 8 5 7 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5						
Adduction							
Flexion	The second s						
Extension	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
Internal rotation	Constraint from the Carton and the Carton						
External rotation <i>active</i>	A CONTRACTOR OF						
Abduction	dominant greater p=0.0031						
Adduction	dominant greater p=0.001						
Flexion	doutinian Fredes b. o eas						
Extension							
Internal rotation	dominant greater p=0.001						
External rotation	non dominant greater p=0.000						
	t difference with dominant side greater than r	non dominant side					
	icant difference with non dominant side great						
$x = no \ statistical \ significant \ difference \ be}$	etween sides						
grey cells= the study performed a compart	ison between sides for that motion						

Table 36: Results for statistically significant difference dominant and non dominant sides for shoulder motions.

	STUDIES					
MOTIONS	This study	Gunal 1996	Murray 1985	Barnes 2001	Ellenbecker 1992	
		Shoulder range	of motion			
Abduction						
passive						
Glenohumeral abduction			8			
Shoulder complex abduction	non dominant greater p=0.001 x			x		
active						
Glenohumeral abduction	n an	on dominant greater p<0.001				
Shoulder complex abduction	No. State Co. State Co. State		x			
Flexion						
passive						
Glenohumeral flexion	The second second second					
Shoulder complex flexion	¥.			a Carlos X		
active						
Glenohumeral flexion	12 12 14 14 14 14					
Shoulder complex flexion	17 18 A X 20 1 T T		x	X		
Extension						
passive						
Glenohumeral extension	non dominant greater p=0.001					
Shoulder complex extension	non dominant greater p=0.000			non dominant greater p=0.013		
active						
Glenohumeral extension	non dominat greater p=0.001					
Shoulder complex extension	non dominant greater p=0.006		́х	non dominant greater p<0.01		
Internal (medial) rotation						
passive						
Glenohumeral internal rotation	non dominant greater p=0,000		8			
Shoulder complex internal rotation	non dominant greater p=0.000 n	on dominant greater p<0.001	l de la companya de la company	dominant greater p<0.01	non dominant greater p<0.0	
active						
Glenohumeral internal rotation	non dominant greater p=0.000			dominant greater p<0.01		
Shoulder complex internal rotation	non dominant greater p=0.000 n	on dominant greater p<0.001	x			
External (lateral) rotation						
passive						
Glenohumeral external rotation	dominant greater p=0,006					
Shoulder complex external rotation	Designed and the second se	on dominant greater p<0.01		dominant greater p<0.01		
active						
Glenohumeral external rotation	dominant greater p=0.000					
Shoulder complex external rotation		on dominant greater p<0.01.	dominant greater p<0.01	dominant greater p<0.01	dominant greater p<0.05	
dominant greater = statistical significant d						
non dominant greater = statistical significa		ater than dominant side				
x = no statistical significant difference betw						
arey cells= the study performed a compariso	n hetween sides for that motion					

grey cells= the study perfomed a comparison between sides for that motion

	STUDIES						
MOTIONS	This study	Gunal 1996	Murray 1985	Barnes 2001	Ellenbecker 1992		
		Elbow range of	f motion				
passive							
Flexion	and the X second of	non dominant greater p<0.001					
Extension	A CARLEN AND A CARLEND	non dominant greater p<0.001					
Pronation							
Supination	non dominant greater p=0.000	non dominant greater p<0.001					
active							
Flexion	White Courses and the second	non dominant greater p<0.001					
Extension		non dominant greater p<0.001					
Pronation	The second second						
Supination	non dominant greater p=0.002	non dominant greater p<0.05					
		Wrist range of	f motion				
passive							
Flexion	the sex of the						
Extension	non dominant greater p=0.000	non dominant greater p<0.001					
Ulnar deviation	A CARE PROVIDE						
Radial deviation	non dominant greater p=0.000	non dominant greater p<0.001					
active							
Flexion	non dominant greater p=0.002						
Extension	non dominant greater p=0.001						
Ulnar deviation	non dominant greater p=0.005		1				
Radial deviation	non dominant greater p=0.000	non dominant greater p<0.001					
	ant difference with dominant side greated						
	nificant difference with non dominant sid	le greater than dominant side					
x = no statistical significant difference							
grey cells= the study perfomed a comp	parison between sides for that motion		······································	·····			

Table 37: Results for statistically significant difference between dominant and non dominant sides for elbow and wrist motions.

Another point to consider regarding the comparisons between sides is that the mean differences between sides (the mean of the differences between right and left sides and the mean of the differences between dominant and non dominant sides) for the motions that were significantly different varied from about 3 to 7 degrees. These values fall within the measurement error that is acceptable for the goniometric measurements. Measurement errors have been found in the literature to fall around 7 degrees and the higher error of measurement (SEM) found in this study was 7.28. For this reason, all of the comparisons between sides performed in this study should be observed with caution because they could be related to measurement error. On the other hand, these differences that are smaller than seven degrees might be significantly different but not clinically significant. For example, active shoulder complex internal rotation was found to be significantly different between dominant and non dominant sides. This difference was of 5 degrees for a motion of 90 degrees, less than 6% of the total range available in the joint. Is a change of this length important enough that it would be a risk factor for injury or decrease functionality of a joint? There have been studies that suggested that a decrease in range of motion is related to risk factors for injuries. ^{23,78} However, there still needs to be more studies to determine if this correlation is true and also how big a difference is necessary to influence the functionality of the joint and be a risk factor for injuries. Similarly, there is still the question as to what the clinical implications are for the motions that decrease ROM with age and how these changes and how many degrees of ROM are necessary to decrease to influence the functionality of a joint.

Post hoc power calculation demonstrated a low power (less than 0.80) for the majority of the comparisons between age groups. However, movements that were

significantly different between age groups had greater power than the movements with no significant difference between groups (power ranging from 0.64 to 0.96). The comparisons between body sides also had a low power for the majority of the comparisons, with power being greater for the movements with a statistically significant difference. The power for the movements with statistically significant differences between sides ranged from 0.52 to 1. When results are significantly different, the effect size is greater leading to a larger power. However, when there is no significant difference, the effect sizes are smaller and the chance of getting a large power is low. Therefore, results of post hoc power calculation for non statistically significant difference have to be looked at with caution because only with a very large sample size would there be a good power and in the majority of the cases, it is unviable to collect a sample size this large.

The results of this study have to be viewed with caution because of the small power, small sample size and large error of measurement given by the goniometer. More studies with larger sample sizes, literature reviews, and meta analysis are needed to confirm the results of this study and exclude the hypothesis of random error.

CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSION

This study presented a normative database for Caucasian women range of motion of the ankle, knee, hip, shoulder, elbow and wrist that can be used as a reference for research and in the clinic. According to this study, there was not a significant difference between age groups in the majority of the cases. There seemed to be a gradual decrease in ROM with age throughout the decades for some motions. Even though there was no significant difference between all age groups for these motions, a trend of a decrease in ROM could be seen and a significant difference was present when comparing the younger age group with the older age group. These findings allow one to conclude that there is a trend of decreasing ROM with age for active and passive hip flexion, passive hip external rotation, active and passive glenohumeral external rotation, active shoulder complex external rotation and active elbow extension. These changes could be related with the functional activities performed and postures adopted throughout the years, however, more research still needs to be done to confirm this possibility.

The results of this study regarding the difference between right and left and dominant and non dominant sides were similar because of the small amount of women with left dominant hand or foot. Comparing the results of this study with the results of previous studies in the literature can lead one to the conclusion that there is a significant difference between right and left sides for active and passive shoulder complex internal rotation, shoulder complex external rotation, supination, wrist extension and radial deviation. Active and passive shoulder complex internal rotation, active glenohumeral internal rotation, active and passive shoulder complex extension, active and passive

supination, active and passive wrist extension and active and passive radial deviation are greater on the non dominant side and active shoulder complex external rotation are greater on the dominant side. These differences seem to be related to overuse and functional activities but further research to confirm this hypothesis is still needed. The result of this study regarding difference between sides leads one to the conclusion that there is a significant difference between sides for some specific ROM, however, the clinical application of these changes is still questionable.

The conclusions of this study are:

- There was no general statistical difference of active and passive range of motion with the younger groups having greater range of motion than the older groups as proposed by the hypothesis of this study. However, some movements had a statistically significant decrease of range of motion with age. For these motions the range of motion had a trend to decrease with age between each age group but the difference was not statistically different between all age groups. The only statistical significance was for: hip flexion, hip external rotation, shoulder external rotation and elbow extension especially when comparing the younger group (18-29) with the older group (50 to 59).
- 2. There was a significant difference in range of motion between right and left sides sides for most of the movements, specifically: passive dorsiflexion, active and passive plantar flexion, active and passive knee flexion, active hip abduction, active hip adduction, active hip flexion, active hip internal rotation, active hip external rotation, passive shoulder complex abduction, active and passive glenohumeral extension, passive shoulder complex extension, active and passive

shoulder complex and glenohumeral internal and external rotation, active and passive supination, active and passive wrist extension, active and passive wrist radial deviation and active wrist ulnar deviation.

3. The was a significant difference between dominant and non dominant sides for most of the movements specifically: active plantarflexion, active and passive knee flexion, active hip abduction, active hip adduction, active hip internal rotation, active hip external rotation, passive shoulder complex abduction, active and passive shoulder complex and glenohumeral extension, active and passive shoulder complex and glenohumeral internal rotation, active and passive glenohumeral external rotation, active shoulder complex external rotation, active and passive supination, active wrist flexion, active and passive wrist extension, active and passive wrist radial deviation and active wrist ulnar deviation.

6.1 STRENGTHS OF THE STUDY

The standardized protocol used in this study adds strength to the results. It is known that to increase reliability of range of motion measurements and guarantee comparability of the values, the use of a well standardized protocol is necessary. The use of a well defined population of Caucasian women permitted the inclusion of less confounders in the study which adds strength to the study.

6.2 WEAKNESSES OF THE STUDY

The low reliability of some range of motion measurements could have influenced the results of the range of motion found in the tested joints. Since this reliability was tested before the beginning of the study, extra caution was taken when measuring these specific motions. However, the goniometric measurements consist of subjective steps like palpation and end feel sensation and are hard to control.

The population of the study involving only Caucasian women can also, be considered a weakness since the results can not be generalized to the entire population. Also, a convenience sample was used consisting primarily of a population attending the University of Alberta. This sample could have influenced the results of the study because this population does not necessarily represent a broad spectrum of the total population. One can also observe that some age groups have more people in the lower age groups and others in the higher age groups. Also, there is a difference in height and type of occupation between groups. These unbalanced groups could have added confounders to the study since they might influence range of motion and consequently to misleading results.

There are many factors that can influence range of motion. Some were controlled in this study (i.e. temperature, previous injuries, therapists and subjects positions during the measurements). However, there could factors that potentially influence range of motion and have not been cited on the literature and were not controlled on this study.

A low post hoc power found in this study for some of the comparisons performed can also be considered a weakness of the study. Statistically significant differences have low generalizability when there is a small power to support the conclusions.

6.3 DIRECTIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH

Future research related to range of motion measurements are still needed to ensure a better understanding of this important variable. A prospective study following the range of motion of the same subjects from younger to older ages would give more information about the gradual changes happening in range of motion throughout the years. Studies that compared the range of motion between races are necessary to confirm if there is a difference in range of motion between races. Studies with a bigger population of men and women are still needed to test the hypothesis that women have greater range of motion than men. More clinical studies are also needed to test the clinical importance of the changes in range of motion and to determine if range of motion is a risk factor for muscle injuries and how big these changes have to be to be considered a risk factor.

REFERENCES

1. Random House Webster's: College dictionary. 2 ed. New York: Random House Inc, 1997.

2. Ahlberg A, Moussa M, Al-Nahadi M. On Geographical variations in the normal range of motion. Clinical Orthopaedics 1988;234:229-31.

3. Allander E, Bjornsson OJ, Olafsson O, et al. Normal range of joint movements in shoulder, hip, wrist and thumb with special reference to side: a comparison between two populations. International Journal of Epidemiology 1974;3:253-9.

4. American Medical Association CoMRoPI. A guide to the evaluation of permanent impairment of the extremities and back. Journal of American Medical Association, Epecial Edition 1958:1-109.

5. Armstrong AD, MacDermid JC, Chinchalkar S, et al. Reliability of range-ofmotion measurement in the elbow and forearm. Journal of Shoulder & Elbow Surgery 1998;7:573-80.

6. Atkinson GN, A.M. Statistical methods for assessing measurement error (reliability) in variables relevant to sports medicine. Sports Medicine 1998;26:217-38.

7. Awan R, Smith J, Boon AJ. Measuring shoulder internal rotation range of motion: a comparison of 3 techniques. Archives of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation 1229;83:1229-34.

8. Baltaci G, Johnson R, Kohl III H. Shoulder range of motion characteristics in collegiate baseball players. Journal of Sports Medicine and Physical Fitness 2001;41:236-42.

9. Barnes CJ, Van Steyn SJ, Fischer RA. The effects of age, sex, and shoulder dominance on range of motion of the shoulder. Journal of Shoulder & Elbow Surgery 2001;10:242-6.

10. Bickley LS. Physical examination and history taking. 7 ed. Philadelphia: Lipppincott, 1999.

11. Bierma-Zeinstra SMA, Bohnen AM, Ramlal R, et al. Comparison between two devices for measuring hip joint motions. Clinical Rehabilitation 1998;12:497-505.

12. Bohannon RW, Tiberio D, Zito M. Selected measures of ankle dorsiflexion range of motion: differences and intercorrelations. Foot & Ankle 1989;10:99-103.

13. Boone DC, Azen SP. Normal range of motion of joints in male subjects. Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery American 1979;61:756-9.

14. Boone DCA, S.P.; Lin, C.M.; Spence, C.; Baron, C.; Lee, L. Reliability of goniometric measurements. Physical Therapy 1978;58:1355-60.

15. Brosseau L, Balmer S, Tousignant M, et al. Intra- and intertester reliability and criterion validity of the parallelogram and universal goniometers for measuring maximum active knee flexion and extension of patients with knee restrictions. Archives of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation 2001;82:396-402.

16. Brosseau L, Tousignant M, Budd J, et al. Intratester and intertester reliability and criterion validity of the parallelogram and universal goniometers for active knee flexion in healthy subjects. [Review] [18 refs]. Physiotherapy Research International 1997;2:150-66.

17. Brown DA, Miller WC. Normative data for strenght and flexibility of woman throughtout life. European Journal of Applied Physiology 1998;78:77-82.

18. Canada H. <u>http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/english/iyh/medical/estrogen.html</u> [©Her Majesty the Queen in Right of Canada, represented by the Minister of Health, 2004].

19. Craig CLM, A.L.; Sjostrom, M.; Bauman, A.E.; Booth, M.L.; Ainsworth, B.E.; Pratt, M.; Ekelund, U.; Yngve, A.; Sallis, J.F.; Oja, P. International Physical Activity Questionnarie: 12-country reliability and validity. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise 2003;35:1381-95.

20. Dahl TH. International classification of functioning, disability, and health: an introduction and discussion of its potential impact on rehabilitation services and research. Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine 2002;34:201-4.

21. Davies DV. Ageing Changes in Joints. In Bourne GH ed. Structural aspects of ageing. New York: Hafner, 1961:23-37.

22. De Carlo MS, Sell KE. Normative data for range of motion and single-leg hop in high school athletes. Journal of Sport Rehabilitation 1997;6:246-55.

23. Denegar CR, Hertel J, Fonseca J. The effect of lateral ankle sprain on dorsiflexion range of motion, posterior talar glide, and joint laxity. Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy 2002;32:166-73.

24. Desrosiers J, Hebert R, Bravo G, et al. Shoulder range of motion of healthy elderly people: A normative study. Physical & Occupational Therapy in Geriatrics 1995;13:101-14.
25. Drews JE, Vraciu JK, Pellino G. Range of motion of the joints of the lower extremities of newborns. Physical and Occupational Therapy in Pediatrics 1984;4:49-62.

26. Ekstrand JWMO, B.; Gillquist J. Lower extremity goniometric measurements: a study to determine their reliability. Archives of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation 1982;63:171-5.

27. Ellenbecker TS. Shoulder internal and external rotation strenght and range of motion of highly skilled junior tennis players. Isokinetics and Exercises Science 1992;2:65-72.

28. Ellis B, Bruton A. A study to compare the reliability of composite finger flexion with goniometry for measurement of range of motion in the hand. Clinical Rehabilitation 2002;16:562-70.

29. Elveru RA, Rothstein JM, Lamb RL. Goniometric reliability in a clinical setting. Subtalar and ankle joint measurements. Physical Therapy 1988;68:672-7.

30. Fiebert IM, Downey PA, Brown JS. Active shoulder range of motion in persons aged 60 years and older. Physical & Occupational Therapy in Geriatrics 1995;13:115-28.

31. Fulbrook P. Core temperature measurements in adults: a literature review. Journal of Advenced Nursing 1993;18:1451-60.

32. Gajdosik RL, Bohannon RW. Clinical measurement of range of motion. Review of goniometry emphasizing reliability and validity. Physical Therapy 1987;67:1867-72.

33. Gerhardt JJ, Cocchiarella L, Lea R. The practical guide to range of motion assessmented: American Medical Association, 2002.

34. Gerhardt JJ, Rippstein J. Measuring and recording of joint range motion: instrumentation and techniques. 2 ed. Toronto: Hans Huber Publishers, 1990.

35. Gillette TM, Holland GJ, Vincent WJ, et al. Relationship of body core temperature and warm-up to knee range of motion. Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy 1991;13:126-31.

36. Glass GCH, K.D. Statistical methods in education and psychology. 3rd ed. Needham Heights: Allyn and Bacon, 1995.

37. Gogia PP, Braatz JH, Rose SJ, et al. Reliability and validity of goniometric measurements at the knee. Physical Therapy 1987;67:192-5.

38. Gunal I, Kose N, Erdogan O, et al. Normal range of motion of the joints of the upper extremity in male subjects, with special reference to side. Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery American 1401;78:1401-4.

39. Hayes K, Walton JR, Szomor ZR, et al. Reliability of five methods for assessing shoulder range of motion. Australian Journal of Physiotherapy 2001;47:289-94.

40. Jonhagen SN, G.; Eriksson, E. Hamstring injuries in sprinters: the role of concentric and eccentric hamstring muscle strenght and flexibility. American Journal of Sports Medicine 1994;22:262-6.

41. Kalscheur JA, Costello PS, Emery LJ. Gender differences in range of motion in older adults. Physical & Occupational Therapy in Geriatrics 2004;22:77-89.

42. Kalscheur JA, Emery LJ, Costello PS. Range of motion in older women. Physical & Occupational Therapy in Geriatrics 1999;16:77-96.

43. Karagiannopoulos C, Sitler M, Michlovitz S. Reliability of 2 functional goniometric methods for measuring forearm pronation and supination active range of motion. Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy 2003;33:523-31.

44. Keppel G. Design and analysis : a researcher's handbook. 3 ed. Englewood Cliffs, 1991.

45. Kibler WB, Chandler TJ, Livinston BP, et al. Shoulder range of motion in elite tennis player. American Journal of Sports Medicine 1996;24:279-85.

46. Lee CN, Robbins DE, Roberts HJ, et al. Reliability and validity of single inclinometer measurements for thoracic spine range of motion. Physiotherapy Canada 2003;55:73-8.

47. Lenssen AF, Koke AJ, De Bie RA, et al. Continuous passive motion following primary total knee arthroplasty:short- and long-term effects on range of motion. Physical Therapy Reviews 2003;8:113-21.

48. Luttgens K, Hamilton N. Kinesiology: scientific basis of human motion. 9th ed. Dubuque: Brown and Benchmark, 1997.

49. MacDermid JC, Chesworth BM, Patterson S, et al. Intratester and intertester reliability of goniometric measurement of passive lateral shoulder rotation. Journal of Hand Therapy 1999;12:187-92.

50. Magnusson SPS, E.B.; Aagaard, P.; Gleim, G.W.; McHugh, M.P.; Kjaer, M. Determinants of musculoskeletal flexibility: viscoelastic properties, cross-sectional area, EMG and stretch tolerance. Scandinavian Journal of Medicine and Science in Sports 1997;7:195-202.

51. Marnach ML, Ramin KD, Ramsey PS, et al. Characterization of the relationship between joint laxity and maternal hormones in pregnancy. Obstetrics & Gynecology 2003;101:331-5.

52. Mayerson NH, Milano RA. Goniometric measurement reliability in physical medicine. Archives of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation 1984;65:92-4.

53. McIntosh L, McKenna K, Gustafsson L. Active and passive shoulder range of motion in healthy older people. British Journal of Occupational Therapy 2003;66:318-24.

54. Murray MPG, D.R.; Gardner, G.M.; Mollinger, L.A. Shoulder motion and muscle strenght of normal men and women in two age groups. Clinical Othopaedics and Related Research 1985;192:268-73.

55. Mutingi G, Ranatunga KW. Temperature-dependent changes in the viscoelasticity of intact resting mammalia (rat) fast- and slow-twitch muscle fibers. Journal of Physiology 1998;508:253-65.

56. Nigg BM, Nigg CR, Reinschmidt C. Reliability and validity of active, passive and dynamic range of motion tests. Sportverletzung Sportschaden 1995;9:51-7.

57. Norkin CC, Levangie PK. Joint Structures and Functions. 2 ed. Philadelphia, PA: F.A. Davis Company, 1992.

58. Norkin CC, White DJ. Measurement of a joint motion: a guide to goniometry. 3 ed. Philadelphia: F A Davis Co, 2003.

59. Petersen CMH, K.W. Contruct validity of Ciriax's selective tissue examination: association of end-fells with pain at the knee and shoulder. Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy 2000;30:512-21.

60. Porter RW, Trailescu IF. Diurnal changes in straight leg raising. Spine 1990;15:103-6.

61. Portney LG, Watkins MP eds. Foundations of Clinical Research: Applications to Practice. 2nd ed. New Jersey: Prentice Hall Health, 2000.

62. Reese NB, Bandy WD. Use of an inclinometer to measure flexibility of the iliotibial band using the ober test and the modified ober test: differences in magnitude nad reliablity of measurements. Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy 2003;33:326-30.

63. Riddle DL, Rothstein JM, Lamb RL. Goniometric reliability in a clinical setting. Shoulder measurements. Physical Therapy 1987;67:668-73.

64. Roaas A, Andersson GB. Normal range of motion of the hip, knee and ankle joints in male subjects, 30-40 years of age. Acta Orthopaedica Scandinavica 1982;53:205-8.

65. Roach KEM, T.P. Normal hip and knee active range of motion: the relationship to age. Physical Therapy 1991;71:656-65.

66. Rome K, Cowieson F. A reliability study of the universal goniometer, fluid goniometer, and electrogoniometer for the measurement of ankle dorsiflexion. Foot Ankle International 1996;17:28-32.

67. Rothstein JM, Miller PJ, Roettger RF. Goniometric reliability in a clinical setting. Elbow and knee measurements. Physical Therapy 1983;63:1611-5.

68. Sabari JS, Maltzev I, Lubarsky D, et al. Goniometric assessment of shoulder range of motion: comparison of testing in supine and sitting positions. Archives of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation 1998;79:647-51.

69. Saltin B, Hermansen L. Esophageal, rectal, and muscle temperature during exercise. Journal of Applied Physiology 1966;21:1757-62.

70. Simmers L. Diversified health occupations. 5 ed. Albany, N.Y: Thomson Learning, 2001.

71. Smith JR, Walker JM. Knee and elbow range of motion in healthy older individuals. Physical and Occupational Therapy in Geriatrics 1983;2:31-8.

72. Stefanyshyn DJ, Engsberg JR. Right to left differences in the ankle joint complex range of motion. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise 1994;26:551-5.

73. Steinberg NH, I.; Peleg, S.; Dar, G.; Masharawi, Y.; Heim, M.; Siev-Ner, I. Range of joint movement in female dancers and nondancers aged 8 to 16 years. The American Journal of Sports Medicine 2006;34:814-23.

74. Stucki GE, T.; Cieza, A. Value and application of the ICF in rehabilitation medicine. Disability and Rehabilitation 2002;24:932-8.

75. Svenningsen S, Terjesen T, Auflen M, et al. Hip motion related to age and sex. Acta Orthopaedica Scandinavica 1989;60:97-100.

76. Triffitt PD, Wildin C, Hajioff D. The reproducibility of measurement of shoulder movement. Acta Orthopaedica Scandinavica 1999;70:322-4.

77. Ustun TBC, S.; Bickenbach, J.; Kostanjsek, N.; Schneider, M. The international classification of functioning, disability and health: a new tool for understanding disability and health. Disability and Rehabilitation 2003;25:565-71.

78. Van Dillen LR, McDonnell MK, Fleming DA, et al. Effect of knee and hip position in hip extension range of motion in individuals with and without low back pain. Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy 2000;30:307-16.

79. Walker JM, Sue D, Miles-Elkousy N, et al. Active mobility of the extremities in older subjects. Physical Therapy 1984;64:919-23.

80. Wojtys EMH, L.J.; Lindenfeld, T.N.; Hewett, T.E.; Greenfield, M.L.V.H. Association between the menstrual cycle and anterior cruciate ligament injuries in female athletes. The American Journal of Sports Medicine 1998;26:614-9.

81. WomensHealthChannel. <u>http://www.womenshealthchannel.com/contraception/hormonal.shtml</u> [Healthcommunities.com, Inc].

82. Wreje UB, J.; Aberg, H.; Bystrom, B.; Hammar, M.; von Shoultz, B. Collagen metabolism markers as a reflection of bone and soft tissue turnover during the menstrual cycle and oral contraceptive use. Contraception 2000;61:265-70.

83. Youdas JW, Bogard CL, Suman VJ. Reliability of goniometric measurements and visual estimates of ankle joint active range of motion obtained in a clinical setting. Archives of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation 1993;74:1113-8.

84. Youdas JW, Garrett TR, Suman VJ, et al. Normal range of motion of the cervical spine: an initial goniometric study. Physical Therapy 1992;72:770-80.

Types of End Feel

	Cyriax	Kaltenborn	Paris
			1. Soft Tissue
Normal	1. Capsular *	1. Soft	approximation
	2. Bone-to-bone *	2. Firm	2. Muscular
	3. Tissue approximation	3. Hard	3. Ligamentous
			4. Cartilaginous
			5. Capsular
Abnormal-			6. Capsular
Pathologic	1. Capsular * early in range	An end-feel "that occurs at another	(chronic/acute)
			7. Adhesions and
	2. Bone-to-bone *	place or is of another	scarning
	4. Spasm	quality than is charactherirstic	Bony block
	5. Springy block	for the joint being tested"	9. Bony grate
	6. Empty		10. Springy rebound
			11. Pannus
			12. Loose
			13. Empty
			14. Painful
			15. Muscle

*Capsular and bone-to-bone end-feels can be normal or abnormal-pathologic, depending on the motion and the point in the range at which they occur

Table 1 from Petersen, C. M. H., K.W.: Construct validity of Cyriax's selective tissue examination: association of end-feels with pain at the knee and shoulder. *J. Orthop. Sports. Phys. Ther.*, 30: 512-521, 2000.⁵⁹

.

Information letter to subjects

Title of the research project:

NORMAL RANGE OF MOTION OF JOINTS IN FEMALE SUBJECTS IN DIFFERENT AGE GROUPS Researcher:

Luciana Macedo, Master of Science in Physical Therapy student at the University of Alberta under the supervision of Dr. D. Magee, Professor in the Department of Physical Therapy, Faculty of Rehabilitation Medicine at the University of Alberta.

Purpose/ Background:

Range of motion (ROM) is one of the most common measurements used in rehabilitation medicine. It is used to evaluate treatments in the clinical and research field. It helps in diagnosis and it helps to assess risk factors for injuries. Normal data for ROM is important when treating, tracing goals for treatments, comparing groups of subjects and doing research. There are no good quality studies of normal data for range of motion on woman. Thus the purpose of this study is to develop some normal data of active and passive ROM in woman in 4 age groups. The joints to be measure are the shoulder, elbow, wrist, hip, knee and ankle.

Procedure:

The procedure of this study will be performed on one day taking about 2 hours. If you participate, you will need to come to the lab wearing shorts, sports bra, tank top or t-shirt with no sleeves. The examiner will have to see the skin over your shoulder, elbow, hip, knee and ankle. You will be asked other questions to make sure that you can be included in the study. You will be asked your age, occupation and level of physical activity. You will be asked which limb you throw a ball with and which foot you kick a ball with. You will also be asked if you use hormonal contraceptives, hormone replacement therapy or if you had been pregnant. These questions are important as these factors could influence ROM. Your height and weight will be measured. After you answer these questions, your body temperature will be measured. An oral thermometer will be used. The temperature will be measured to be sure it is within the normal range (36.1 to 37.8 Celsius). Once your body temperature is found to be in the normal range, the ROM will be measured. The ROM of the hip, knee, ankle, shoulder, elbow and wrist will be measured in a randomly selected order. During the measurements you will be asked to sit or lie facing up or down depending on the measurement being taken. Several

movements will be performed to each joint. The movements will go all the way to the end of your ROM. Some of these movements will be done by the examiner. Similar movements will be done actively by you. During some of these motions, the examiner will have put one of her hands over your limbs, pelvis or back to avoid movements that could cause the measurement to be incorrect. For each movement you will be asked to hold the position of the end of ROM for a few seconds, while the measurement is taken. The instrument used to measure ROM is the goniometer and looks like a plastic ruler.

Benefits/ risks:

Your participation in this research will help us to create normal data for ROM in women. In the future, it will help people who have musculoskeletal problems. This normal data will be also useful for clinical and research field. No risks are involved related to the procedure itself. The movements that will be performed will not hurt you in any way. You may feel some stretching at the end of the movement. If this happens it would be only temporary until the measurement is completed.

Privacy/ confidentiality:

All data will be kept private. The data you give will be kept for at least 5 years after the study is completed. The data will be kept in a safe area (i.e. a locked filing cabinet). Your name or any other identifying data will not be attached to the data collected on your test. Your name will never be used in any presentations or publications related of the study results. The data from this study may be looked at again in the future to help us answer other study questions. If so, an ethics board will first review the study to make sure that the data are used ethically.

Freedom to withdraw

Your participation is completely voluntary. If at any time you wish to withdraw you are completely free to do so.

Contact information

If you have any questions, concerns or complaints regarding the study and procedures, please feel free to contact Dr. Paul Hagler (492-9674), Associate Dean – Research in the Faculty of Rehabilitation Medicine.

Department of Physical Therapy Faculty of Rehabilitation Medicine University of Alberta 3-50 Corbett Hall Edmonton- Canada T6G2G4 Phone: Luciana Gazzi Macedo (780-492-4824) Dr. David Magee (780-492-5765)

Subject consent form

Title of Project: Normal range of motion of joints in female subjects Part 1: Researcher Information		
Name of Principal Investigator: Dr. David Magee		
Affiliation: Physical Therapy		
Contact Information: 780 – 492-5765		
Name of Co-Investigator: Luciana Gazzi Macedo	······································	
Affiliation: Graduate Student, Department of Physical Therapy		
Contact Information: 780 – 492-4824		
Part 2: Consent of Subject		
	Yes	No
Do you understand that you have been asked to be in a research study?	1 05	
Have you read and received a copy of the attached information sheet?		
Do you understand the benefits and risks involved in taking part in this research		
study?		
Have you had an opportunity to ask questions and discuss the study?		
Do you understand that you are free to refuse to participate or withdraw from the		
study at any time? You do not have to give a reason and it will not affect your		
care.		
Has the issue of confidentiality been explained to you? Do you understand who		
will have access to your records/information?		
Part 3: Signatures		
I have read the information sheet and this study was explained to me by:		
Date:		
I agree to take part in this study.		
Signature of Research Participant:		
Printed Name:		
Witness (if available):		
Printed Name:		
<i>I believe that the person signing this form understands what is involved in the stud</i>	v and volunt	arily agrees
to participate.	y and vorand	any ugrees
Researcher:		
Printed Name:		
* A copy of this consent form must be given to the subject.		

Ethics approval

Health Research Ethics Board

213 Harritage Modical Research Centre University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta T6G 2S. p.780,492,2724 (Blomedian Panel) p.780,492,0302 (Health Panel) p.780,492,0459 p.780,492,0459 f.780,492,7808

July 13, 2005

Dr. David Magee Physical Therapy 3-50 Corbett Hall

File# B-470605

Dear Dr. Magee,

Re: Normal Range of Motion of Joints in Female Subjects in Different Age Groups

Thank you for Ms. Luciana Macedo's correspondence of July 13th, 2005, which addressed the requested changes to the above-mentioned study. These revisions have been reviewed and approved on behalf of the Research Ethics Board. Your approval letter is attached.

Next year, a few weeks prior to the expiration of your approval, a Progress Report will be sent to you for completion. If there have been no major changes in the protocol, your approval will be renewed for another year. All protocols may be subject to re-evaluation after three years.

For studies where investigators must obtain informed consent, signed copies of the consent form must be retained, and be available on request. They should be kept for the duration of the project and for a full calendar year following its completion.

Approval by the Health Research Ethics Board does not encompass authorization to access the patients, staff or resources of Capital Health or other local health care institutions for the purposes of research. Enquiries regarding Capital Health administrative approval, and operational approval for areas impacted by research, should be directed to the Capital Health Regional Research Administration office, #1800 College Plaza, phone 407-6041.

Sincerely maine N.Kabar

Administrative Coordinator Health Research Ethics Board (Panel B)







	× .			**
aitii	nescai	ŪΠ.	Linus	Board

X

213 Heritage Medical Research Centre University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta T6G 252 p.780.492.9724 (Biomedical Panel) p.780.492.0302 (Health Panel) p.780.492.0459 p.780.492.0459 f.780.492.7808

HEALTH RESEARCH ETHICS APPROVAL FORM

Date:	June 2005
Name of Applicant:	Dr. David Magee
Organization:	University of Alberta
Department:	Physical Therapy
Project Title:	Normal Range of Motion of Joints in Female Subjects in

Different Age Groups

The Health Research Ethics Board (HREB) has reviewed the protocol for this project and found it to be acceptable within the limitations of human experimentation. The HREB has also reviewed

JUL 1 3 2005

Date of Approval Release

Special Comments:

Unon

Dr. Glenn Griener, PhD Chair of the Health Research Ethics Board (B: Health Research)

and approved the subject information letter and consent form.

File Number: B-470605





CARITAS HEALTH GROUP

171

Tables of Range of Motion by Norkin and White (2003)

Tables of "Normative range of motion values" from the book "*Measurements of a Joint: a guide to goniometry*" from Norkin and White, pages 375 to 379, 2003.

W	anatable et i	oone and Az	Green and Wo	Wlaker et al	Downey et al	AAOS	AMA
	0-2 yrs n = 45	1-54 yrs n = 19	18-55 yrs n = 20	68-85 yrs $n = 60$	61-93 yrs n = 106	27.67	degt
Motion .			2		(60 M, 140 F)		
SHOULDER	COMPLEX						
Flexion	172-180	167	156	165	165	180	150
Extension	78-89	62	44	44		60	50
Abduction	177-181	184	165	165	158	180	180
Medial rotatic	72-90	69	62	62	65	70	90
Lateral rotatic	118-134	104	81	81	81	90	90
ELBOW AND	FOREARM	1					
Flexion	148-158	143	145	143		150	140
Extension		1		-4 *		0	0
Pronation	90-96	76	84	71		80	80
Supination	81-93	82	77	74		80	80
WRIST							
Flexion	88-96	76	73	64		80	60
Extension	82-89	65	65	63		70	60
Radial deviatio	n	25	25	19		20	20
Ulnar deviation	L	39	39	26		30	30

AAOS = American Association of Orthopaedic Surgeons; AMA = American Medical Association; M = r Values obtained with a universal goniometer

* Minus sign indicates flexed position

and the second	Ellenbecker et al	Ellenbecker et al	Boon & Smith	Lansanzta
	11-17 yrs	11-17 yrs	12-18 yrs	21-40 yrs
Contents	n = 113	ц = 90,	u = 50	n = 60
lotion	(M)	(F)	(18 M, 32 F)	(20 M, 40 F
GLENOHUMERAL				
lexion				106
Extension				20
Abduction				129
Medial rotation	51	56	63	49
Lateral rotation	103	105	108	94

- the second second	Waugh	Drews	Schwarze and	Watanabe	Pheis	Boone	Roach	AAOS
	etal	et al	Denton	etal	et al	and Azen	and Miles	
	6-65 hrs	12hrs-6 days	1-3 days	8-12 months	24 months	1-54 yrs	25-74 yrs	-17
Motion	n = 40	u = 54 (26 M, 28 F)	n = 1000 (473 M, 527 F)	n = 45	n = 18 (M, F)	n = 109 (109 M)	n = 1683 (821 M, 862 F)	
HIP								
Flexion						122	121	120
Extension	46 *	28 *	20 *	3 *	3*	10	19	•20
Abduction		55	78			46	42	45
Adduction		6	15					30
Medial rotation		80	58	38	52	27	32	45
Lateral Rotation			80	79	47	47	32	45
KNEE								
Flexion			150	148-159		142	132	135
Extension	15 *	20 *	15 *					10

AAOS = American Association of Orthopaedic Surgeons; AMA = American Medical Association; M = males; F = females

Values obtained with a universal goniometer

* values refer to extension limitations

A 1994 AAOS value

Ankle Motio	ns: Mean Val	ues in Degrees					
-	Waugh et al	Vatanabe et so	one and Az	a McPoil and C	ornwall Mecagni et al	-AAOS	AMA
	6-65 hrs	4-8 months	1-54 yrs	x= 26.1 yrs	64-87 yrs		
	n = 40	n = 54	n=109	n = 27	n = 34		
Motion	(18 M, 22 F)		(M)	(9 M, 18 F)	(F)		200
ANKLE							
Dorsiflexion	59	51	13	16	11	20	20
Plantar Flexic	26	60	56		64	50	40
Inversion			37	19(subtalar)	26	26	30
Eversion			21	12 (subtalar)	17	17	20

AAOS = American Association of Orthopaedic Surgeons; AMA = American Medical Association; M = males; F = fei All range of motion values in the table obtained with a universal goniometer

Most commonly used oral contraceptives in Canada

• Brevicon $0.5/35^{5}$	•Brevicon $1/35^{\frac{5}{2}}$
• Cyclen ²	• Demulen 30^2
• Demulen 50^2	• Loestrin $1.5/30^{4}$
• Marvelon ¹	• Minestrin $1/20^4$
• Min-Ovral ³	• Norinyl 1/50 ⁵
• Ortho $1/35^{5}$	• Ortho $0.5/35^{5}$
• Ortho $7/7/7^{5}$	• Ortho $10/11^{5}$
• Ortho-Cept ¹	• Ortho-Novum $1/50^{6}$
• $Ovral^{\underline{8}}$	• Select $1/35^{5}$
 Synphasic⁵ 	• Tri-Cyclen ⁷
• Triphasil ³	• Triquilar ³

Notes:

- 1. Desogestrel and Ethinyl Estradiol (des-oh-JES-trel and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)
- 2. Ethynodiol Diacetate and Ethinyl Estradiol (e-thye-noe-DYE-ole dye-AS-e-tate and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)
- 3. Levonorgestrel and Ethinyl Estradiol (LEE-voh-nor-jes-trel and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)
- 4. Norethindrone Acetate and Ethinyl Estradiol (nor-eth-IN-drone AS-e-tate and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)

- Norethindrone and Ethinyl Estradiol (nor-eth-IN-drone and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)
- 6. Norethindrone and Mestranol (nor-eth-IN-drone and MES-tra-nole)
- 7. Norgestimate and Ethinyl Estradiol (nor-JES-ti-mate and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)
- 8. Norgestrel and Ethinyl Estradiol (nor-JES-trel and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)

Doses

- Desogestrel (0.15 mg) and Ethinyl Estradiol (0.03 mg, 0.02mg or 0.01mg) (des-oh-JES-trel and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)
- Ethynodiol Diacetate (1mg or 0.05 mg) and Ethinyl Estradiol (0.035 mg)(e-thye-noe-DYE-ole dye-AS-e-tate and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)
- Levonorgestrel (0.1 mg, 0.15 mg or 0.05 mg) and Ethinyl Estradiol (0.02 mg, 0.01mg, 0.03 mg or 0.04 mg) (LEE-voh-nor-jes-trel and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)
- Norethindrone Acetate (0.25 mg, 0.18 mg or 0.215 mg) and Ethinyl Estradiol (0.035 mg) (noreth-IN-drone AS-e-tate and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)
- Norethindrone (0.25 mg, 0.18 mg or 0.215 mg)and Ethinyl Estradiol (0.035 mg) (nor-eth-INdrone and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)
- Norgestimate (0.25 mg, 0.215 mg or 0.18 mg) and Ethinyl Estradiol (0.035 mg)(nor-JES-ti-mate and ETH-in-il es-tra-DYE-ole)
- Norgestrel (0.5 mg or 0.3 mg) and Ethinyl Estradiol (0.03 mg or 0.05 mg) (nor-JES-trel and ETHin-il es-tra-DYE-ole)

Sample size calculation (Keppel 1991)⁴⁴

The sample size calculation was base on F test ratio -ANOVA procedure considering:

• $\alpha = 0.01$

- effect size = 0.25 (medium)
- Power = 0.96

Formula:
$$\hat{\phi}_{A}^{2} = n' \frac{\hat{\omega}_{A}^{2}}{1 - \hat{\omega}_{A}^{2}}$$

Where n' is the sample size and ω^2_A is the magnitude of the effect size

 $df_{num} = groups - 1$

df denom = (n' - 1) groups

Range of Motion for each joint to be measured				
joint	18-29 age	30-40 age	41-50 age	51-60 age
ROM				

$$\hat{\phi}_{A}^{2} = n' \times \frac{0.25}{1-0.25}$$

$$\hat{\phi}_{A}^{2} = n' \times \frac{0.25}{0.75} = n' \times 0.33$$

 $\hat{\phi}_{A}^{2} = 20 \times 0.33 = 6.6$
 $\hat{\phi}_{A} = 2.57$

 $df_{num} = 4-1 = 3$

df $_{denom} = (20-1)4 = 19 x 4 = 76$

Looking at the power calculation Appendix C at Keppel 1991⁴⁴ with df _{num =} 3 , df _{denom} = 76, α = 0.01, and n' = 20, the power would be around 0.96.

Advertising for recruiting subjects

Women

Are you Caucasian?

Are you healthy?

Are you between 18 and 59 years old?

Are you a non athlete or a non competitive athlete?

Do you have no musculoskeletal injury?

We invite you to participate in our study. We are trying to establish normal range of motion data for females. We will be looking at the range of motion of the hip, knee,

ankle, shoulder, elbow and wrist. We need only 2 hours from your time. If you wish

participate call Luciana at 780 -492-4824 or e-mail lmacedo@ualberta.ca.

Thank you in advance.

Screening questions for inclusion and exclusion criteria

INCLUSION AND EXCLUSION CRITERIA:

- ____ How old are you?
- Do you have chronic pain or musculoskeletal pain?
- ____ Do you have chronic pathology (i.e. arthritis, lupus)?
- ____ Do you have any neurological pathology?
- Do you have any rheumatic pathology?
- Do you have any hormonal alterations due to any type of pathology or surgery?

____ Have you had any fracture or important musculoskeletal injury?

- Did you have any musculoskeletal injury in the past year?
- Have you had any surgery? Which one?
- Did you do any physical therapy treatment on the past year?
- Have you ever been pregnant? When did your last pregnancy ended?

____ Have you been involved in a high level or professional level of sports activities in the past year?

Questionnaire for demographic data collection

1. Name:				
2. Age:	3. Weight:		4. Height:	
5. Caucasian		yes		no
6. When was the last time you pra	acticed any physical	activity?		
7. Dominant upper limb		right		left
8. Dominant lower limb				left
9. Have you gone through menop	ause (12 months wi	th no		
period)		yes		no
Are presently undergoing hormon	e replacement thera	ipy? yes		no
10. Do you use a contraceptive m	ethod	yes		no
How long have you been using it?	?			
11. Occupation		Classification ac	cording to NO	C

Short form of the International Physical Activity Questionnaire (IPAO)

INTERNATIONAL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY QUESTIONNAIRE

We are interested in finding out about the kinds of physical activities that people do as part of their everyday lives. The questions will ask you about the time you spent being physically active in the last 7 days. Please answer each question even if you do not consider yourself to be an active person. Please think about the activities you do at work, as part of your house and yard work, to get from place to place, and in your spare time for recreation, exercise or sport.

Think about all the vigorous activities that you did in the last 7 days. Vigorous physical activities refer to activities that take hard physical effort and make you breathe much harder than normal. Think only about those physical activities that you did for at least 10 minutes at a time.

1. During the last 7 days, on how many days did you do vigorous physical activities like heavy lifting, digging, aerobics, or fast bicycling?

days per week



2. How much time did you usually spend doing vigorous physical activities on one of those days?

hours per day

minutes per day

Don't know/Not sure

Think about all the moderate activities that you did in the last 7 days. Moderate activities refer to activities that take moderate physical effort and make you breathe somewhat harder than normal. Think only about those physical activities that you did for at least 10 minutes at a time.

3. During the **last 7 days**, on how many days did you do **moderate** physical activities like carrying light loads, bicycling at a regular pace, or doubles tennis? Do not include walking.

days per week	
No moderate physical activities	Skip to question 5

4. How much time did you usually spend doing **moderate** physical activities on one of those days?

hours per day

_____ minutes per day

Don't know/Not sure

Think about the time you spent **walking** in the **last 7 days**. This includes at work and at home, walking to travel from place to place, and any other walking that you might do solely for recreation, sport, exercise, or leisure.

5. During the **last 7 days**, on how many days did you **walk** for at least 10 minutes at a time?

 _____ days per week

 _____ No walking

 _____ Skip to question 7

6. How much time did you usually spend **walking** on one of those days?

hours per day

____ minutes per day

Don't know/Not sure

The last question is about the time you spent sitting on weekdays during the last 7 days. Include time spent at work, at home, while doing course work and during leisure time. This may include time spent sitting at a desk, visiting friends, reading, or sitting or lying down to watch television.

7. During the last 7 days, how much time did you spend sitting on a week day?

hours per day
minutes per day
Don't know/Not sure

This is the end of the questionnaire, thank you for participating.

Scoring system for the International Physical Activity Questionnaire (IPAQ)

Categorical Score

1. Inactive (category 1)

This is the lowest level of physical activity. Those individuals who not meet criteria for categories 2 or 3 are considered inactive.

2. Minimally Active (category 2)

Any one of the following 3 criteria

• 3 or more days of vigorous activity of at least 20 minutes per day OR

• 5 or more days of moderate-intensity activity or walking of at least 30 minutes per day OR

• 5 or more days of any combination of walking, moderate-intensity or vigorous intensity activities achieving a minimum of at least 600 MET-min/week.

3. HEPA Active (category 3)

Any one of the following 2 criteria

• Vigorous-intensity activity on at least 3 days and accumulating at least 1500 METminutes/

week OR

• 7 or more days of any combination of walking, moderate-intensity or vigorous intensity activities achieving a minimum of at least 3000 MET-minutes/week

Pilot study sample size calculation

The sample size calculation for the reliability of the pilot study is based on an Adapted table from Cohen (1998)⁶¹.

The effect size is set according to the value of intraclass correlation desired. This

study the ICC required is above 0.80 ICC and consequently the effect size is 0.80.

Using α = 0.01, a power of 0.80 and an effect size of 0.80, there will be necessary

12 subjects.

Table of intraclass correlation sample size calculation adapted by Portney (2000)⁶¹ from Cohen (1998).

$\underline{a_2} = 0.01(\underline{a_1} = 0.005)$									
<u>r</u>									
Power	0.10	0.20	0.30	0.40	0.50	0.60	0.70	0.80	0.90
0.25	362	91	40	23	15	11	8	6	5
0.50	662	164	72	39	24	16	12	8	6
0.60	797	198	87	47	29	19	13	9	7
2/3	901	223	97	53	32	21	15	10	7
0.70	958	237	103	56	34	23	15	11	7
0.75	1052	260	113	62	37	25	17	11	8
0.80	1163	287	125	68	41	27	18	12.	8
0.85	1229	320	139	76	45	30	20	13	. 9
0.90	1481	365	158	86	51	34	22	15	9
0.95	2390	436	189	102	62	40	26	17	11
0.99	2390	588	254	137	82	52	34	23	13

Data collection sheet

JOINT MOVEMENT	PAS	PASSIVE		IVE			
	RIGHT	LEFT	RIGHT	LEFT			
Ankle range of motion							
Dorsiflexion (talocrural joint)							
Plantarflexion (talocrural joint)							
Eversion (tarsal joint)							
Inversion (tarsal joint)							
Knee range of motion							
Flexion							
Extension							
Hip range of motion							
Abduction							
Adduction							
Flexion							
Extension							
Internal rotation			_				
External rotation							
Shoulder range of motion							
Abduction			- <u></u>	_			
Glenohumeral abduction							
Shoulder complex abduction							
Flexion		<u>.</u>	.				
Glenohumeral flexion							
Shoulder complex flexion			<u> </u>				
Extension							
Glenohumeral extension			ļ				
Shoulder complex extension							

186

	PASSIVE 1		ACTIVE 1			
	RIGHT	LEFT	RIGHT	LEFT		
Internal (medial) rotation						
Glenohumeral internal rotation						
Shoulder complex internal rotation						
External (lateral) rotation						
Glenohumeral external rotation						
Shoulder complex external rotation						
Elbow range of motion						
Flexion						
Extension						
Pronation						
Supination						
Wrist range of motion						
Flexion						
Extension						
Ulnar deviation						
Radial deviation						